

# Unpredictable and non-transparent working conditions?

Riders in the food-delivery sector in six EU countries

Authors\*

Laura Scheele Zhen Jie Im Janine Leschke

\*Background information for Spanish case study Ana Muñoz Ruiz, for Polish case study Dorota Szelewa

EuSocialCit working paper

March 2023



This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 870978



This working paper is published as part of the EuSocialCit project, which has received funding from the European Commission's Horizon 2020 Research and Innovation programme under grant agreement no 870978.

Disclaimer:

This publication reflects the authors' view only. The European Commission is not responsible for any use that may be made of the information it contains.

To be cited as:

Scheele, L., Im, Z. and Leschke, J., (2023). Unpredictable and non-transparent working conditions? Riders in the food-delivery sector in six EU countries. *EuSocialCit Working Paper*, March 2023. Doi: 10.5281/zenodo.7639909.

Authors:

Laura Scheele is research assistant at Copenhagen Business School. Zhen Im is postdoctoral researcher at Copenhagen Business School. Janine Leschke is professor with special responsibility at Copenhagen Business School.

The authors wish to thank Ana Muñoz Ruiz and Dorota Szelewa for having provided the Spanish and Polish background study, respectively. Thank you also to Gianna Maria Eick and Trine Pernille Larsen who provided detailed comments to the first draft of this report. All remaining errors are ours.



This publication is licensed under the Creative Commons CC BY-NC. This information may be freely used, copied and adapted, provided that the source is acknowledged.

# **Summary**

This report focuses on the social rights of the most flexible non-standard workers. It does so with reference to the stipulations in the new EU Directive 2019/1152 on Transparent and Predictable Working Conditions (TPWC). The Directive – which at the time of writing is not yet fully implemented in all countries – aims to ensure that workers receive information about their working conditions in writing at an early stage and benefit from minimum rights to prevent precariousness. We focus, in particular, on one of the most flexible group of non-standard workers – platform-based food delivery workers (riders). Platform work was one of the explicit targets of the Directive. While the Directive will not apply to genuinely self-employed workers, it is applicable to those in bogus self-employment – therefore including riders who hold no employee status despite the platform's employee-like control over them. It is an interesting case to scrutinise the potential benefits and limits of the TPWC Directive as working hours are highly variable and platform work is carried out on the basis of a variety of employment statuses (including solo self-employment) and contract types (employment by third-party agencies, civil law contracts, mini-jobs etc.).

This report draws on country case studies and uses variation across sectors. The cases — Denmark, France, Germany, Netherlands, Poland and Spain — are justified by their coverage of a range of industrial relations models and welfare regimes; features that are likely to impact the situation of the sector in the specific countries. These differences mean that the Directive may have differential impact on riders' working conditions in the near future once fully implemented. To account for firm-level variation in the organization of food delivery platforms, we identified the two companies with the highest market share at the time of writing for each of our country cases (Just Eat and Wolt for Denmark, Lieferando and Gorillas for Germany, Just Eat and Glovo for Spain, Uber Eats and Deliveroo for France, Pyszne.pl (Just Eat) and Uber Eats for Poland and Thuisbezorgd.nl (Just Eat) and Uber Eats for the Netherlands).

The country case studies are based on desk research which included information provided to riders during the application process and where possible scrutiny of contracts, service agreements, collective agreements and relevant legislation. The information provided during application formed an essential aspect for our analysis as information discrepancies between platforms' online FAQs, job advertisements and what is then contractually agreed upon illustrates the state of predictability and transparency of working conditions well. For some countries expert interviews with trade union representatives have been conducted to verify or expand information. Analytically, the paper draws on the power resource framework of Vandenbroucke et al (2021) which distinguishes between normative, instrumental and enforcement resources (see also Ferrera et al forthcoming). This allows us to systematically analyse the situation of riders across countries and platforms in relation to the Directive's aims.

Our findings show that riders often have poor work-related rights (normative resources) and inadequate information about these rights (instrumental resources) — and these problems are particularly salient for those in solo self-employment. The TPWC Directive might thus eventually — when fully implemented - improve parts of the working conditions on food delivery platforms.



# Unpredictable and non-transparent working conditions? Riders in the food-delivery sector in six EU countries

Project name	The Future of European Social Citizenship	
Project acronym	EuSocialCit	
Grant Agreement ID	870978	
Deliverable number	D4.3	
Lead partner	Copenhagen Business School	
Work package	EuSocialCit is an interdisciplinary research project aiming to support the EU in strengthening social rights and European social citizenship. It evaluates the current state of social rights in Europe and their relationship to social inequalities, gender inequalities, poverty and precariousness, and diagnoses the shortcomings of current policies and institutions at the level of individual countries and the EU.  The EuSocialCit project focusses on three domains in which social rights are important: the empowerment of citizens (e.g. education and activation), fair working conditions and social inclusion. Each of these domains are respectively studied as part of WP3, WP4 and WP5.  This report is produced as part of WP4 which is entitled <i>Fair working conditions through labour market policy</i> . This WP focuses on how the European Union supports member state governments and social partners in developing and delivering on social rights in relation to labour market policy (1), in work-life balance (2), in atypical work (3), and in health and safety at the workplace (4).	
Web address	For more information about the EuSocialCit project, please visit <a href="https://xww.eusocialcit.eu">www.eusocialcit.eu</a> . EuSocialCit's output can also be found in its community on Zenodo: <a href="https://zenodo.org/communities/eusocialcit">https://zenodo.org/communities/eusocialcit</a> .	

# Table of contents

1. INTRODUCTION	<del>(</del>
2. BACKGROUND OF THE TPWC DIRECTIVE DRAWING ON OFFICIAL COMMISSION DOCUMENTS	9
3. BRIEF REVIEW OF THE ACADEMIC LITERATURE	17
4. INTRODUCING THE POWER RESOURCE <b>FRAMEWORK</b> IN RELATION TO WORKING CONDITIONS OF PLATE BASED FOOD DELIVERY SECTOR	
4.1 Conceptual framework	
5. COUNTRY CASE STUDIES	
5.1 DENMARK	
5.1.1 Terms of employment	
5.1.2 Rights at work	
5.1.4 Earnings	
5.1.5 Employee representation	
5.1.6 Conclusions	
5.2 GERMANY	28
5.2.1 Terms of employment	28
5.2.2 Rights at work	29
5.2.3 Work schedule and work hours	
5.2.4 Earnings	
5.2.5 Employee representation	
5.2.6 Conclusions	
5.3 NETHERLANDS	
5.3.1 Terms of employment	
5.3.2 Rights at work	
5.3.4 Earnings	
5.3.5 Employee representation	
5.3.6 Conclusions	
5.4 France	
5.4.1 Terms of employment	44
5.4.2 Rights at work	
5.4.3 Work schedule and work hours	45
5.4.4 Earnings	
5.4.5 Employee representation	
5.4.6 Conclusion	
5.5 SPAIN	
5.5.1 Terms of employment	51
5.5.2 Rights at work	
5.5.3 Work schedule and work hours	
5.5.5 Employee representation	
5.5.6 Conclusions	
5.6 POLAND.	
5.6.1 Terms of employment	62
5.6.2 Rights at work	
5.6.3 Work schedule and work hours	
5.6.4 Earnings	65
5.6.5 Employee representation	
5.6.6 Conclusions	67
6. DISCUSSION	
7. CONCLUSION	79
8. REFERENCES	83
a approprie	-



## 1. Introduction

This report focuses on the social rights of the most flexible non-standard workers. Given the wide range of forms of most flexible non-standard employment that vary across regulatory contexts (Eurofound, 2020), this analysis will be conducted on the case of food delivery platform workers, henceforth called riders. The food delivery sector as such is characterised by precarious working conditions and food delivery mediated by platforms has been much in focus in particular during the Covid pandemic when riders faced additional health risk due to high exposure and often with little preventative support by the platforms.

The research question in focus is how the stipulations of the new EU Directive 2019/1152 on Transparent and Predictable Working Conditions (TPWC)<sup>1</sup>, impact riders across and within countries. Namely, do these riders have predictable working conditions, and do they have sufficiently transparent information about their working conditions? The Directive aims to ensure that all workers receive information about their working conditions in writing at an early stage and benefit from minimum rights to prevent precariousness (Piasna, 2019). There is some uncertainty about what the concept of worker includes but the European Commission (2017b) highlights on-demand work, zerohours contracts, platform work and bogus self-employed, among others, and it might ultimately be up to the European Court of Justice to provide a concrete definition (see section B).

Drawing on and adapting the power resource framework of Vandenbroucke et al (2021) which distinguishes three types of resources that enable workers in the EU to make use of their social rights, the focal point of this report is a comparative analysis of the state of workers' normative and instrumental resources, and a consideration of the Directives' potential to improve them. Normative resources are the de jure rights that workers have. Instrumental resources are mechanisms which facilitate citizens' use of their de jure rights (normative resources). Enforcement resources refer to judicial outcomes that may improve the living and working conditions of citizens and contribute to collective empowerment.

On-location platform work is one of the most recent forms of most flexible non-standard employment. Aloisi (2022, p. 5) defines platform work as a form of work where "digital infrastructure facilitates the matching between the demand and supply of specific services and organises their performance utilizing algorithmic management, customer reviews, internal ratings, incentives and automated decision-making systems". Due to the very flexible work schedules and frequent self-employment status of the workers involved – which is itself contested – on-location platform work poses a range of challenges for transparent and predictable working conditions. This includes earnings, social protection and collective representation (Aloisi, 2022). In fact, platform work combines various features of non-standard work (Schoukens, 2020) and can frequently be characterized as precarious (Hauben et al., 2020). Notwithstanding other ongoing regulatory initiatives targeting platform work at the EU level – in particular the Platform Work Directive announced in December 2021 (European Commission, 2021a), but also initiatives such as GDPR, the EU Artificial Intelligence Act and the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The directive was adopted in June 2019, deadline for implementation was 1 August 2022, however, at the time of writing the Directive was not fully implemented in most member states.



Platform to Business or 'P2B Regulation' –, platform work was also one of the explicit targets of the Directive on Transparent and Predictable Working Conditions.<sup>2</sup>

Our report draws on sectoral and country case studies of food delivery platforms in segments of 'restaurant to customer' and to some extent also 'instant grocery' as these two services tend to merge. Food delivery is a sector that has been recognised and criticised for poor working conditions including low earnings, non-standard contracts (standard contracts being defined as permanent, full-time and dependent) and work pressure and stress (e.g. for the Covid-19 pandemic - see OECD, 2022). The organisation of food delivery via platforms poses challenges such as uncertainty about employer responsibility. This has become evident in national litigation around the employment status of riders (e.g. Aloisi, 2022) as well as the role of algorithmic management which leaves managerial tasks such as allocating work, monitoring and sanctioning of workers to an algorithm rather than a human manager (De Stefano & Aloisi, 2018). Crucially, platforms (firms) differ in their hiring strategies and work practices. To account for this firm-level variation in the organization of food delivery platform work even within a single country, we identified the two companies with the highest market share at the time of writing for each of our country cases.

The choice of country cases - Denmark, France, Germany, Netherlands, Poland and Spain - are justified by their coverage of a range of industrial relations models (OECD, 2019) and welfare regimes (Arts & Gelissen, 2010; Ferragina & Filetti, 2022); features that are likely to impact the situation of the sector in the specific countries. These differences mean that stipulations in the Directive is eventually likely to have differential impact on riders' working conditions once the Directive is fully implemented. Also, the cases scrutinized include platforms that operate with independent contractors - termed solo self-employed in this report -, and others which employ the riders directly. The scope of the Directive does not extend to genuinely self-employed workers, however the self-employment status of platform workers is frequently contested implying that bogus self-employment is not uncommon among riders. Table 1 provides an overview of the countries and food delivery platforms covered in this report. The country case studies are based on the following information which has been scrutinised between August and early December 2022: information provided to riders during when they apply to become riders (general company website, application interface and relevant FAQs, job offers of third parties where relevant), contracts, service agreements and collective agreements where accessible and relevant. Particular attention was given to the information available before actual employment as it can be assumed that riders will mainly take their decision about which company to start working for based on the information provided upon application. Furthermore, discrepancies between FAQs, job advertisements and what is then contractually agreed upon illustrates the unpredictability and nontransparency of working conditions. The information discrepancy also makes it harder for riders to make use of their normative rights because information varies, is scattered and therefore potentially limited in its usefulness. Where information was scarce, we complemented our analysis with expert interviews with trade unions.

The paper proceeds as follows. Section 1 provides relevant background information on the Directive, traces its legislative history and sketches its main purposes. Section 2 contains a short literature review on the most flexible non-standard employment and the potential implications of the EU Directive on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Adams-Prassl 2022 provides a comprehensive account of how these different initiatives interact in view of protecting among others platform workers.



Transparent and Predictable Working Conditions. Section 3 presents the power resource framework (Vandenbroucke et al., 2021). It has been adapted with the research question in focus how it intersects with the key aspects of the Directive (Appendix 1) to provide a common framework for the cases presented in Section 4. The cases provide the background for our comparative analysis in Section Given how recent the transposition deadline is as well as the fact that a majority of the countries have yet to fully transpose the directive, it remains too early at this moment to scrutinize the direct effect of the transposition of the directive country by country. Thus, we do not carry out an implementation analysis. Instead, our approach is to identify the key dimensions that the directive targets that are relevant to platform workers in the food delivery sector and then examine the circumstances facing this group of workers. We will do so for the two largest food delivery platforms across six EU countries.

One of the difficulties encountered was that platform models are constantly in flux which makes it difficult to identify the market leaders as well as study the regulation in place. Platforms are quick and nimble to preview and adapt their business models to regulatory change. Thus, the implication here is that our analysis reflects snapshots of the working conditions of food delivery platform workers (and of platform workers more broadly) based on current regulatory frameworks and platforms' current business model at the time of writing (second half of 2022). Nevertheless, our study which cuts across firms and countries offers some insights into the most pertinent problems that prevent these most precarious workers from exercising their social rights. Through this, we can consider the potential benefits and limits of the Directive which we discuss in the end of our report.

Table 1: Country and sector-choice for analysis of food delivery platforms

Denmark	Just Eat (Just Eat Takeaway)	
	Wolt	
Germany	Lieferando (Just Eat Takeway)	
	Gorillas (Getir)	
Spain	Just Eat (Just Eat Takeaway)	
	Glovo (Delivery Hero)	
France	Uber Eats	
	Deliveroo	
Poland	Pyszne.pl (Just Eat Takeaway)	
	Uber Eats	
Netherlands	Thuisbezorgd.nl (Just Eat Takeaway)	
	Uber Eats	

# 2. Background of the TPWC Directive drawing on official Commission documents

This section provides brief background information on the EU Directive 2019/1152 on Transparent and Predictable Working Conditions (henceforth TPWC) which was adopted on 20 June 2019. The TPWC Directive is put in perspective by shortly highlighting relevant EU legislation on non-standard workers.

At the European level, regulation of non-standard employment was already anticipated in the 1980s but it was only possible to act upon it with binding legislation after the Maastricht Treaty in 1992 and the extension of qualified majority voting (QMV) to more areas of social policy. The directives on part-time and fixed-term employment were adopted in the late 1990s drawing on social partner framework agreements, the temporary agency work directive was adopted under QMV in 2008 (Falkner et al., 2005; de la Porte & Emmenegger, 2019). In the 2000s, the Commission's agenda in this field was shaped by the flexicurity debates (Bekker & Mailand, 2019; European Commission, 2007; Smith et al., 2019). The recent European Pillar of Social Rights (EPSR) refers to flexible employment (and the interface with social security) in several of its principles and in particularly Principle 5 on secure and adaptable employment (European Commission, 2021b). It is accompanied by an action plan (European Commission, 2019) which spells out concrete targets and initiatives in line with the principles of the EPSR. The TPWC is one of these concrete outputs that is derived from the Pillar and its action plan and reflects in particular Principle 5 on 'secure and adaptable employment' and Principle 7 on 'information about employment conditions and protection in case of dismissal'.

The TPWC Directive is a recast of the 1991 Written Statement Directive (Directive 91/533/EEC on an employer's obligation to inform employees of the conditions applicable to the contract or employment relationship). Profound labour market changes towards more flexible forms of employment meant that the 1991 Directive contained coverage gaps and was not deemed effective any longer. These problems were outlined in the REFIT study (European Commission, 2016) which scrutinized the 1991 directive in terms of compliance, relevance, effectiveness, efficiency, coherence and EU-added value.

Overall, TPWC aims to improve working conditions by promoting more transparent and predictable employment while ensuring labour market adaptability. It has been adopted by way of the ordinary legislative procedure where the European Parliament and the Council act as co-legislators drawing on a European Commission proposal for legislation. The proposal of the directive text was preceded by a comprehensive stakeholder consultation with emphasis on two rounds of Treaty-based consultations with European social partners. In these consultations, the trade unions supported extending rights to all workers (the ETUC additionally advocated for including self-employed) and creating a minimum floor of rights. A large majority of the employers, in turn, opposed the revision/recast of the Directive and all of them rejected the creation of a minimum floor of rights for all workers. The Directive also sparked controversial discussions among governments and social partners in some member states and in particular the Nordics who often weigh EU initiatives in the social field against potential losses

Eu Social Citizenship

9

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> For detailed information on the consultations see Annex 2 of European Commission 2017b.

of national autonomy in labour market and social policy matters. A particular fear is that the Nordic collective bargaining models will be hollowed out (e.g. Larsen & Ilsøe, 2021).

The new directive both provides the right to more complete and earlier written information on the essential aspects of work. Importantly, it contains a new Chapter on minimum requirements relating to working conditions which Bednarowicz (2020) argues to imply new material rights. We outline the purpose of the TPWC below – as described by the European Commission (2021a) - and which Bednarowicz (2020) posits to constitute these new material rights.

The directive aims to ensure that all workers will have:

- more complete and early information on the essential aspects of the work in writing.
- a limit to the length of probationary periods.
- the right to take up additional employment (a ban on exclusivity clauses and limits on incompatibility clauses).
- the right to know in a reasonable period in advance when work will take place (e.g. ondemand work).
- anti-abuse legislation for zero-hours contract work.
- the right to request to be transferred to employment with more predictable and secure working conditions where available.
- the right to receive mandatory training required to carry out the job cost-free, as part of working-time and, if possible, during working-time.

The original Directive 91/533/EEC allowed for comprehensive exclusion of certain groups of workers (e.g. work of less than 8 hours per week, employment relationships of less than one month, casual contracts under specific circumstances) (European Commission, 2017b, p.173-174). In contrast, the new Directive (EU) 2019/1152 has a uniquely broad scope with the aim of covering all workers in all forms of work, including those who work a minimum of 3 hours a week, on zero-hours contracts, ondemand work, short-term work, voucher-based work and platform work (European Commission, 2017b). Bogus self-employment (a person who is declared to be self-employed even though fulfilling the conditions characteristic of an employment relationship with the aim of avoiding certain legal or fiscal obligations) is explicitly mentioned to fall into the scope of the directive (Directive (EU) 2019(1152), preamble 8). The European Commission estimates that TPWC will in principle benefit all 182 million workers in the EU with more extensive and updated labour rights and protections (for more detailed estimates on the different components see European Commission, 2017, p. 100-102). However, it also estimates that the new rules will especially benefit 2-3 million workers in precarious forms of employment (for criticism see Section C).

The transposition deadline of the directive expired on 1 August 2022. A weekly updated overview of the status of the national transposition measures is available on EUR-Lex. On 21 September 2022,



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/NIM/?uri=CELEX:32019L1152

the European Commission sent a letter of formal notice to 19 Member States since they had not communicated their full transposition of the Directive into national law by the deadline.<sup>5</sup>

While this deliverable exclusively focuses on TPWC, it has to be noted that there are other (ongoing) policy processes at the EU level that target flexible workers and more explicitly platform workers. Amongst them is the proposal on a platform directive (European Commission, 2021a) and guidelines on collective agreements for solo self-employed (European Commission, 2022). As we discuss in our conclusion, the specificities facing workers in the food delivery sector means that the current Directive may not suffice in improving their rights. Rather the proposed Platform Workers Directive more comprehensively target this sector as well as the platform sector more broadly. In this regard, it ought to be welcomed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Belgium, Czechia, Denmark, Ireland, Greece, Spain, France, Croatia, Cyprus, Luxembourg, Hungary, Malta, Austria, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovenia, Slovakia and Finland. See <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/INF">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/INF</a> 22 5409



## 3. Brief review of the academic literature

In the following we provide a brief review of the literature on non-standard employment and most flexible forms of employment before we turn to platform labour as a subset of most flexible forms of employment and its working conditions. The section concludes with a brief account of the literature that explicitly addresses the TPWC Directive including in view of platform work.

Platform work comprises many features of non-standard employment which includes fixed-term, temporary agency workers, solo self-employed and part-time workers) and can be counted among the most flexible forms of employment. The previous two decades have seen a rise in forms of nonstandard employment in Europe and beyond (e.g. Hipp et al., 2015; Eichhorst & Marx, 2015; Leschke, 2009; OECD, 2010; Rubery et al., 2018), and a growing awareness of its negative implications on social security coverage (e.g. Schulze Buschoff & Protsch, 2008). As such, non-standard employment has been high on the agenda in both academic and policymaking circles including at the EU level (Gumbrell-McCormick, 2011; Larsen & Mailand, 2018). This increased focus on non-standard employment and its interface with social security coverage was first spurned by the Great Recession which hit non-standard workers disproportionately and further enhanced by the Covid pandemic: not only were non-standard workers more likely to lose their jobs than standard workers but they were also less likely to receive unemployment benefits when unemployed (e.g. Leschke & Finn, 2019; OECD, 2011). While initial academic and policy discourse focused on a limited number of forms of nonstandard employment including fixed-term and temporary agency work, (involuntary) part-time employment, including part-time with marginal hours and solo self-employment (e.g. Anxo & O'Reilly, 2000; Eichhorst & Marx, 2015), recent years have seen a stronger focus on the most flexible forms of employment, namely, zero-hours contracts, on-call work and voucher-based work<sup>6</sup> (e.g. Eurofound, 2020). These forms of employment have been shown to correlate with unstable earnings, uncertainty, stress and poor work-life balance (Piasna, 2019). This culminated in burgeoning research and policy interest in platform work (see below). Like the Great Recession, the Covid pandemic has also demonstrated the plight faced by (most flexible) non-standard workers in terms of them being disproportionately affected by reduced earnings and unemployment with insufficient benefit coverage (e.g. Larsen & Ilsøe, 2021; Spasova et al., 2021).

At present, it is not possible to capture the extent of most flexible forms of employment with standard European comparative datasets. While we have comparable indicators on the typical forms of non-standard employment, including part-time, fixed-term and temporary agency work as well as solo self-employment in the European Labour Force Survey and the OECD labour market data for example, the data situation regarding most flexible forms of employment including zero-hour contracts and platform work is deficient. This has to do with the novelty of some of these phenomena but also the complexity and variety of these most flexible forms of employment across countries: their existence and their specific form depend on national labour legislation and sectoral collective bargaining. While some countries are known for their extensive use of zero hours contracts (e.g. UK), others commonly use marginal employment (e.g. the German minijobs) or are struggling with undeclared work/informal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Examples are the French and Belgian services voucher among others used for private cleaning which are meant to prevent informal employment, increase employment of low-skilled workers and provide a set of regulated working conditions and social security rights (see for example Lens et al. 2022 on the Belgian case).



employment (e.g. Central Eastern European countries) (European Commission, 2017a). Moreover, phenomena like posting of workers across borders are often difficult to capture adequately. Consequently, some national statistical offices may have good data to measure the extent of such precarious work nationally, but international comparative data remains deficient due to variations in defining such work across countries. Additionally, regarding platform work, a number of recent surveys have tried to capture the extent of platform work across EU countries (e.g. Piasna et al., 2022; Urzí Brancati et al., 2019). However, various measurement problems often arise due to difficulties that include distinguishing between internet work and platform work (see OECD, 2019).

Platform work is, as of yet, still a minor phenomenon in Europe but with large potential. A 2021 survey of internet and platform work in 14 EU countries concludes that 4.3 per cent of all surveyed working age adults engaged in platform work and about a quarter of platform workers can be classified as main platform workers (see Piasna et al., 2022). Platform work accumulates several features of nonstandard forms of employment. This includes reduced working time and variable hours, job insecurity and commonly solo self-employment status (e.g. Schoukens, 2020). The academic literature on platforms has been flourishing over the last 5 years. In particular, the academic literature distinguishes between on-location and online platforms as well as between higher and lower qualified tasks (e.g. Hauben et al., 2020). Across these different categories of platform work the competition for labour varies and they matter when assessing the working conditions of platform workers and discussing the scope of regulatory interventions to improve their working conditions among others. Moreover, Piasna and Drahokoupil (2021) have also highlighted the importance of considering the dependence on platform work as the main source of income when assessing working conditions of platform workers. Those doing platform work as a side-job or on top of other activities (e.g. studying) have been shown to be more content with their working conditions (Schor et al., 2020). Food-delivery platforms are on-location platforms and the skill level required for working on these platforms is low. Due to its low entry barrier in terms of skill and language requirements it can provide an opportunity for groups of workers otherwise struggling to enter the labour market. It often draws in workers from weaker socioeconomic backgrounds and in particular foreign labour. The relatively poor working conditions may exacerbate these workers' existing socioeconomic disadvantage (on migrants in the platform economy see for example van Doorn & Vijay, 2021).

Notwithstanding that they may provide an easy way into the labour market and out of informal labour or welfare dependence, with regards to the working conditions of food delivery riders, the following challenges have been highlighted in the literature. First, there is uncertainty about contractual status (e.g. Goods et al., 2019) which is evidenced by the range of legal cases that have been brought before national courts. These court rulings often, but not always, confirm the status of on-location workers (riders or drivers) as dependent employed (e.g. Aloisi, 2022). Second, uncertainty in working hours' schemes, uncompensated waiting times and performance-based allocation to shifts (e.g. Heiland, 2022) all have a negative impact on earnings (in)security. Third, non-transparent and punitive algorithmic management practices which mean (but is not limited to) that these workers often do not know how customer ratings or the decision to reject a gig/task affects their ability to get future gigs or tasks (Veen et al., 2020). Fourth, these workers often do not have access to traditional forms of organizing and representing their collective interests. Some novel forms of organizing and collective interest representation have emerged including those that make extensive use of social media (Vandaele et al., 2019; Tassinari & Maccarrone, 2020).



Overall, different dimensions of poor working conditions of food delivery platform workers as outlined above can be mutually reinforcing in terms of the interplay between contract status, unpredictability of working hours and earnings and access to shifts. Several of these issues such as the right to know in a reasonable period in advance when work will take place, complete and early information on the essential aspects of the work in writing, and the right to take up additional employment, are addressed by the new TPWC.

Given the novelty of the directive, the number of academic papers addressing it are hitherto limited. Even fewer do so with an explicit focus on platform work (e.g. Aloisi, 2022; Adams-Prassl, 2022). Some contributions scrutinize the political process around the final outcome of the directive (Copeland, 2022), and its more controversial points including the terminology around the concept of worker (Arnholtz et al., 2020; Bednarowicz, 2019; Piasna, 2019). As emphasized in Section A, EU trade unions, in contrast to employers' associations, have been mainly positive about the Directive proposal from the start in view of its more inclusive approach towards various groups of workers and a new set of rights that include earlier and more transparent information on key components of the employment relationship (Piasna, 2019; Arnholtz et al., 2020).

Several of the academic articles provide a legal perspective that is at the interface of industrial relations. For example, Georgiou (2022) describes and analyses the directive in relation to the rise in forms of non-standard employment including platform work and puts a strong focus on one of the directive's novelty – that is, its comprehensive definition of a worker as compared to the previous Written Statement Directive (Directive 91/533/EEC). The concept of worker as used in this directive is discussed with reference to EU case law to make sense of the Directive's actual scope of application. However, Georgiou (2022) highlights that the Directive insufficiently captures individuals who are not under the strict control of the employer. As we will detail in the Spanish case, platforms may exploit the grey-zone notion of whether riders are 'truly' under the control of an employer to avoid classifying them as employees which typically entails greater costs for them. In a similar vein, Adams-Prassl (2022) points out that platform workers who are (genuinely) self-employed will not be covered by the TPWC Directive (see also Bednarowicz, 2019). In view of recent national litigations on the employee status (here termed worker status) of platform workers, Bednarowicz (2019) points to the potential future role of the European Court of Justice in stretching and expanding the definition of workers if or when it is called upon by a national court to provide a preliminary reference which will then be binding for the EU as a whole. Aloisi (2022) scrutinizes examples of recent national case law on the status of platform workers and sees a trend towards a Europeanisation of the definition of worker.

As to the material scope of the directive, Georgiou (2022) maintains that it boosts workers' protections overall by providing them with more comprehensive rights in terms of information on the most important aspects of their employment relationship on the first day of work. It also introduces complementary measures for workers on zero-hour contracts, the prohibition of exclusivity clauses and abusive probationary periods as well as the right to request a transition to more secure types of employment. With a specific focus on platform workers but without being able to evaluate the efficacy of the new measures, Aloisi (2022) suggests that the most important rights that the directive addresses are (1) limitations to the use and duration of casual contracts; (2) ban on unnecessary



exclusivity clauses; (3) a 'rebuttable presumption of employment'<sup>7</sup>, countering platform's denial of their worker's employee status by setting a guaranteed number of paid hours. However, the relevant Article 11 of the TPWC Directive only states that at least one of the three above conditions needs to be fulfilled with reference to on-demand or similar contracts. In addition, according to Aloisi (2022) the directive calls for timely provision of information such as work allocation, organization and evaluation; all of which will be beneficial to the concerned worker.

Adams-Prassl (2022) scrutinizes the TPWC (and other EU regulatory initiatives) from the viewpoint of regulating algorithms at work by focusing on three key features: data, processing, and control. According to his analysis, the TPWC is silent in terms of data collection even though it seems to be an essential aspect of the employment relationship about which workers should have the right to be informed. Regarding processing, a particular challenge arises from the constantly changing and evolving nature of algorithmic control. Given the case of unpredictable work patterns, the author argues that providing information about the scheduling software falls under the directive, specifically in terms of reference hours, notice and cancellation periods. Also, regarding scheduling and work patterns, the directive provides for the right to refuse work assignments without adverse consequences and compensation in certain circumstances (Adams-Prassl, 2022). With regard to control, the TPWC stipulates that individuals should receive information on procedures and formal requirements regarding notice periods relating to termination of employment. It also introduces protections against retaliatory dismissals which includes the withholding of future work assignments (Adams-Prassl, 2022).

As the above short review shows, as of yet, academic articles on the TPWC and in particular its interface with platform employment are relatively sparse. More frequently, they consider its impact more broadly across non-standard employment. Furthermore, and as argued above, food delivery platforms often preview and respond to incoming regulations nimbly which make them 'slippery' to analyse. To this end, we focus on arguably one of the most precarious workforce and show that it is not just the lack of work-related rights that hampers their working condition. Rather, our contribution lies in showing across a range of countries with varying industrial relations and welfare systems that this insufficiency of work-related rights intersects with incomplete, vague or even inconsistent information about these rights which then entrench their already poor working conditions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> This means that the burden of proof for legal employment status/self-employed status lies with the platform company not their workers.



# 4. Introducing the power resource framework in relation to working conditions of platform-based food delivery sector

In this section, we focus on the state of social rights of the most precarious non-standard workers, namely riders in the food delivery sector (DeVault et al., 2019; Hauben et al., 2020; Heiland, 2022; Mendonça et al., 2022). To categorise the social rights that these riders have or especially lack, we leverage the power resource framework of Vandenbroucke et al (2021) which distinguishes three types of resources that enable European workers to enjoy their social rights. These are normative, instrumental and enforcement resources. Normative resources are the de jure rights that workers have. Such rights include labour and social law rights linked to employment status and contract type (e.g. dependent employed vs. self-employed/independent contractor; fixed-term vs. open-ended contracts). The platforms analysed here differ in terms of the employment status and contract types that they offer to their workers.

Instrumental resources are mechanisms which facilitate citizens' use of their de jure rights (normative resources). These mechanisms relate to company-provided information about expected earnings, work schedules and application procedures to access work-related rights such as accident insurance. For example, UberEats and Deliveroo in France provide indicators on earnings publicly, but this information is often too scant or too complex for riders to use to estimate their earnings. They also include information campaigns including by trade unions to improve workers' awareness of their employment status and associated work-related rights. As argued by Vandenbroucke et al (2021) as well as the street-level bureaucracy literature (Döring, 2021; Moynihan et al., 2015), this lack of information or its vagueness and complexity as well as complicated application procedures regarding work-related rights often hampers the use of de jure rights that workers may have. Furthermore, platforms sometimes change the organisation of work (e.g. changing from shift-based work to 'free to connect/disconnect') and calculation of earnings (e.g. changes in bonus systems). Such changes limit the predictability of riders' work schedule and earnings. Put differently, these obstacles hamper de jure rights from manifesting as de facto rights. Obstacles that prevent use of social rights can exacerbate socioeconomic divides (Bonoli et al., 2017; Im & Shin, 2022; Pavolini & van Lancker, 2018). For example, socioeconomically advantaged groups like those with higher education are often better placed to access and use their social rights than socioeconomically disadvantaged ones like those with lower education. Insufficient language skills and unfamiliarity with labour regulations (including avenues for recourse) in turn can impede the access to and full use of social rights. A phenomenon likely to be present in our cases given that food delivery platform work provides easy access to low skilled workers including those with a migrant background.

Lastly, enforcement resources are about ensuring relevant bodies' compliance with legal obligations. Vandenbroucke and colleagues (2021) focused on public authorities as distributors of social rights like social benefits. Relatedly, we adapt and focus on platforms because they are directly responsible for the working conditions of riders. Specifically, we are interested in knowing whether platforms can be compelled to comply with their legal obligations, and if so to what extent and how so. Thus, enforcement resources here refer to the impact of legal judgements when riders or related bodies



(e.g. trade unions) take platforms to court on grounds of non-compliance with their legal obligations. Specifically, we are interested in whether these judicial outcomes strengthen riders' de jure rights by supporting claims of non-compliance, or if these outcomes maintain the status quo by rejecting claims of non-compliance. For example, French courts have issued mixed rulings recently about whether riders with UberEats and Deliveroo are solo self-employed or employees. Even when they adjudicate that riders who were participant to the rulings are employees, only these riders' employment status were recategorized from solo self-employed to employees. Thus, judicial rulings that lead to changes in de jure rights may have a limited impact unless they are followed by legislative initiatives as has been the case in some instances such as the Spanish riders' act.

### 4.1 Conceptual framework

Here, we adapt the power resource framework by Vandenbroucke et al (2021) to apply it to the specific situation of working conditions of riders in the food delivery sector. We focus primarily on the predictability and transparency of their working conditions. Namely, do these riders have predictable working conditions, and do they have sufficiently transparent information about their working conditions? Recent scholarship on this sector demonstrates that these riders suffer from unclear employment status as well as absent or unclear terms of conditions of work. This in turn leads to "low, fragmented and unstable income [...] low protection of working conditions [...] little or no access to training and development [...] exposure to particular health and safety risks [...] low social protection coverage for risks (e.g. work accidents, unemployment and sickness) [...] very low level of collective labour rights and representation" (Hauben et al., 2020, p. 9; see also DeVault et al., 2019; Heiland, 2022; Mendonça et al., 2022). In short, these riders often suffer from a lack of, or poor de jure rights (normative resources), and a lack of adequate and relevant information about these rights (instrumental resources). While there have been some judicial outcomes (enforcement resources) in favour of riders' poor work conditions, their impact has often been limited. Crucially, we will show these resources differ across countries and companies (platforms) within countries.

As such, we deem the following normative resources as relevant to understand food delivery workers' (un)predictable and (non)transparent working conditions: employment status, rights at work, working schedule and work hours, earnings, and more indirectly employee representation. Although not directly relevant to the Directive, we included the last dimension as trade unions and workers' representation have played important roles in this sector for strengthening instrumental resources or even normative resources.

First, employment status matters for these riders because it affects the scope and type of rights they have at work. A substantive share of the riders in focus are solo self-employed rather than regular dependent employees. The latter often enjoy more rights at work such as access to regular and automatic accident insurance and paid leave schemes which extend to cases of sickness or injury, whereas the former lack or have limited rights. It may also affect other work-related rights such as whether the platform provides the necessary equipment like bicycles and storage bags to riders, or riders need to source and pay for them themselves. In short, differences in employment status can spill over into differences in work-related rights among otherwise similar food delivery riders.

Second, working schedule matter because they affect these riders' work hours and thereby their earnings. If riders' working schedule is uncertain, their work hours typically become more



unpredictable and correspondingly their earnings become more unpredictable. Employment status matters here as well. Often, riders who are solo self-employed have more uncertain work schedules than riders who are dependent employees. Employment status also affects whether riders have minimum hours of work to fulfil and cap on possible maximum hours.

Third, earnings (in)transparency is also a potential debilitating problem. It can be impacted by bonus schemes and different task scenarios according to distance and peak times for instance. Here, riders' employment status also plays a role. Individual contracts and/or collective agreements of dependent employed riders usually state specific wage rates. By contrast, riders who are solo self-employed with service agreements often do not have fixed wage rates but rather are paid by delivery. Their earnings are thus much more dependent on fluctuations in variable components.

Fourth, employee representation can have consequences on transparent and predictable working conditions albeit in a more indirect way. Namely, greater employee representation may place pressure on food delivery platforms to improve their workers' working conditions, including but not limited to their employment status, work-related rights, work schedule, and earnings. Trade unions, works' councils or rider collectives can also play an important role in improving instrumental resources.

Relatedly, we study a set of instrumental resources based on the normative resources which we consider to be most pertinent to riders in the food delivery as described above. Thus, the list of instrumental resources which we focus on mirror the set of normative resources which we study: (1) terms of employment, (2) rights at work, (3) work schedule and work hour, (4) earnings, and (5) information about employee representation. Overall, we argue that the absence of clear, concise, uncontradictory, and relevant information that can be used by riders may hinder their understanding of what rights they have and prevent their use of those rights. For example, insufficient information and unclear application procedures may make it challenging for riders to apply for injury compensation through accident insurance.

Lastly, the relevant enforcement resources mirror the categories of normative and instrumental resources above. Here, we focus on judicial rulings that have entrenched, refined or reversed the de jure rights that food delivery workers currently have. Dependent on scope, judicial rulings (if any) may entrench or change (for better or worse) the rights that these workers have. Here, we focus on judicial rulings on employment status, rights at work, work schedule, earnings, and those that concern employee representation.

Table 2 summarises the interplay between normative, instrumental and enforcement resources regarding terms of employment, rights at work, work hours and work schedule, earnings, and employee representation. In short, it highlights our analytical framework which is adapted from the power resource framework, and which is applied to every country across the two platforms with the largest market share.



**Table 2: Analytical framework** 

Firm	Normative	Instrumental resources	Enforcement resources
	resources		
	Terms o	f employment	
Platform 1			
Platform 2			
	Righ	nts at work	
Platform 1			
Platform 2			
	Work hours	and work schedule	
Platform 1			
Platform 2			
	E	arnings	
Platform 1			
Platform 2			
Employee representation			
Platform 1			
Platform 2		·	

Source: Own depiction.

# 5. Country case studies

This section analyses food delivery platforms country by country drawing on the power resource approach. Each country-subsection starts with a short introduction highlighting the main characteristics of the sector, the main actors and particularities if any. This is followed by an exemplary overview of normative, instrumental, and enforcement resources (where applicable) as regards terms of employment, rights at work, work hours and schedule, earnings, and employee representation of riders. Each country case study concludes with a summary matrix that provides an overview of these aspects at each case company. The matrix draws on longer, in-depths case studies<sup>8</sup> which have been conducted based on a common guideline (appendix 1<sup>9</sup>). The below sections only draw on the most essential aspects of these case studies for this deliverable. The following country cases are presented in turn – Denmark, Germany, the Netherlands, France, Spain, Poland.

#### 5.1 Denmark

Just Eat is the market leader in the Danish platform-based restaurant-to-customer food delivery sector with a market share of about 75%<sup>10</sup>. It was founded in 2001 in Denmark and has merged with the Dutch company Takeaway in 2020, one of the largest players in the European food delivery sector (Ilsøe & Larsen, 2022). Most of Just Eats deliveries are organised by restaurants themselves, therefore its own rider fleet is comparatively small. Finish-owned Wolt on the other hand, comes second in terms of market share but has a larger rider fleet as all their deliveries are organised by the platform itself.<sup>11</sup> Since the Covid crisis, a number of new food delivery platforms (e.g. Gorillas) have entered the Danish market, though these are all considerably smaller in scale.

As regards primary data for this country case, we have access to an employment contract at Just Eat, but no service agreement of Wolt. We also have access to the sectoral collective agreement that is currently only applicable for Just Eat riders<sup>12</sup>. An expert interview with a trade union representative was conducted to verify and complement information on predictability and transparency issues in the Danish food delivery sector.

An overview of the Danish case is provided in Table 3.

#### 5.1.1 Terms of employment

In terms of *normative resources*, most riders in restaurant-to-customer food-delivery in Denmark are self-employed which limits their social rights. Even though Just Eat employs all riders of its own fleet directly they only represent approximately 1000 riders compared to approximately 4000 'courier partners' or solo self-employed riders working for Wolt, the second largest company<sup>13</sup>. In fact, only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> https://fagbladet3f.dk/artikel/martins-loen-er-fordoblet-hos-just-eat



 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 8}$  The background case notes can be provided upon request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The background case notes can be provided upon request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>https://www.berlingske.dk/business/paa-ti-aar-har-takeawaymarkedet-fordoblet-sin-milliardomsaetning-just-eat

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> https://fagbladet3f.dk/artikel/martins-loen-er-fordoblet-hos-just-eat

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Negotiations as regards a collective agreement with Wolt are ongoing but no agreement is thus far signed. See Larsen et al, 2022 (under review).

about 15% of Just Eat's total business is based on its own deliveries whereas most of its deliveries are organised by restaurants themselves. <sup>14</sup> This means that comparatively, the sectoral collective agreement only applies to very few Just Eat riders in Denmark. We have no information on the contractual situation of the workers who do deliveries facilitated by the Just Eat App but are hired by restaurants instead.

As to the *instrumental resources*, concerning the clarity of information provided, Just Eat emphasizes the employment status of its rider fleet as employees on its website, during the application procedure, in the contract and the collective agreement. At Wolt, the information regarding employment status is more or less clear, depending on the information source. On the dedicated application page of Wolt, it is specified that riders are freelance contractors. On the general webpage however, riders are described to be 'courier partners' and 'their own boss', rather than solo self-employed or freelancers. Following our interview with a trade union representative, this terminology is problematic as it can render the employment status opaque<sup>15</sup>. The union representative highlighted that Wolt workers sometimes do not know that they are self-employed when they start working for Wolt – as this information can easily be glanced over when the misleading terms such as 'courier partner' are used. One exemplary implication: Some of Wolt's riders are students from EU (and non-EU) countries. The former, in principle are eligible for the state education grant (SU) subject to a minimum of 10-12 weekly work hours<sup>16</sup> status when they were denied SU because their self-employed status renders the SU application process and eligibility criteria more complex (compared to e.g. dependent employment. Wolt does not provide any information on these implications<sup>17</sup> compared to Just Eat<sup>18</sup>.

With regards to *enforcement resources*, the tax assessment council issued a decision in January 2022 that considered a Wolt courier who had filed a tax complaint, not as self-employed but as an employee in relation to tax law.<sup>19</sup> So far, this case has not had wider implications although the trade union 3F and Wolt's Workers Group encouraged riders to file more cases with the tax authorities. The acknowledgement of the employee status only regards tax payments and has no direct effect on labour law which would need a court ruling or, in turn, working conditions which would have to be regulated through a collective agreement. Wolt has been approached by 3F regarding a collective agreement and had several rounds of negotiations but without being able to find a compromise so far. In response to the taxation authorities' ruling, Wolt has already started modifying certain conditions to resemble more genuine self-employment. While Wolt used to have a (partial) shift system (on a first come first serve—basis), it has discontinued such system in 2021 to have less control over work hours of riders — the backdrop of this being the end of any predictable working hours.

#### 5.1.2 Rights at work

In terms of *normative resources*, while Just Eat riders due to their employee status are covered by a collective bargaining agreement and all relevant labour laws on regular employees (including accident

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> https://drive.google.com/file/d/1onCtNL3dzhtVJG2 B2VAYS eJC4BOv2 /view



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> https://fagbladet3f.dk/artikel/danes-can-now-order-takeaways-clean-conscience

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> https://wolt.com/da/couriers

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> https://www.su.dk/english/su-as-a-foreign-citizen/equal-status-according-to-eu-law/you-work-in-denmark/you-are-a-worker-or-a-self-employed-person-under-eu-law/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> https://woltpartner.dk/how-to-get-started/

<sup>18</sup> https://www.just-eat.dk/cykelbud

insurance, compensation for termination, paid leave, protection against termination due to sickness or parental leave) this is not the case for self-employed Wolt riders for whom access is to some extent possible, but under a different set of eligibility criteria. Wolt riders have, however, a right to (limited) coverage by accident insurance via Wolt's own insurance scheme. In the Danish setting rights at work are deriving both from labour law and commonly collective agreements. In principle collective agreements are also possible for self-employed riders as Danish competition authorities may grant self-employed service providers immunity to competition law when it is demonstrated that they "perform services under the same terms as employees, at the same entity and under the instruction of the employer whilst performing the tasks" (Munkholm & Schjøler, 2018). Larsen (2011) highlighted the outsider status as regards collective bargaining coverage and trade union representation for some groups of workers and among them for example temp agency workers, part-time workers, fixed-term workers and immigrants.

Regarding *instrumental resources*, for directly employed Just Eat riders all rights are clearly stated in the collective bargaining agreement which is available under the FAQs<sup>20</sup> on the recruitment webpage in Danish and English and is also being informed about by 3F representatives. Wolt riders on the other hand are lacking clear information on rights at work or the lack thereof and the information on their employment status can be misleading. On its Wolt Partner page, Wolt lists FAQs<sup>21</sup> and provides some information about limited rights at work but these are framed in a positive way ('free to choose'), negative consequences of the solo self-employment status on rights at work are framed as positive responsibilities. The Wolt Partner FAQs highlight the function and limited coverage of the Wolt insurance programme. The Wolt riders' collective (now part of 3F) has criticized that benefits from this programme are difficult to claim.

#### 5.1.3 Work hours and work schedule

In terms of *normative rights*, for Just Eat riders who are directly employed by the company – in contrast to Wolt riders – all working time regulations including minimum (8h) and maximum hours, time off and advanced notice on work shifts are governed by a collective agreement, the Working Environment Act and the Salaried Employees Act. The sectoral collective agreement for Just Eat riders between the United Federation of Danish Workers (3F) Transport Group and Danish Chamber of Commerce has been effective since 1 October 2021. It's the second collective agreement involving digital labour platforms in Denmark after the company agreement withcleaning service platform Hilfr (Ilsøe, 2020). The collective agreement for food delivery is a sectoral agreement and therefore could in principle cover all food delivery platforms should they choose to join the agreement. The collective agreement for food delivery was not an outcome of widespread local riders' mobilization or protest but rather needs to be seen as a response to the global discussions on riders' rights and in particular the Danish context where collective agreements are the norm.). The collective bargaining agreement however does not cover the riders used directly by restaurants themselves to fulfil orders coming in through Just Eat which has been one of the points criticised by its competitor Wolt (ibid). Working time regulations do not apply to solo self-employed riders at Wolt (nor to independent riders whose



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> https://www.just-eat.dk/en/courier

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> https://woltpartner.dk/fag/

restaurant deliveries are mediated through Just Eat) – instead Wolt riders are free to connect, disconnect and reject tasks whenever it suits them.

As to the state of *instrumental resources*, the situation at Just Eat and Wolt as regards working time and work schedules mirrors rights at work with non-transparent and partly misleading information at Wolt and clear and transparent rights codified in the collective agreement at Just Eat. Wolt accordingly advertises flexibility of working hours as a positive asset when it for example uses the slogan 'be your own boss'. Just Eat, on the other hand provides very detailed information on minimum and maximum hours, rest periods and shift work. To provide but one example, the information on shift schedules must be provided four weeks in advance, shifts are a minimum of four hours long, on-call work is possible but does not have to be accepted by riders (for details check the collective agreement) <sup>22</sup>.

#### 5.1.4 Earnings

As to *normative resources*, earnings for Just Eat riders are dependent on contractually agreed min. working hours (starting at 8h/week) and regulated by the collective agreement which sets out a standard hourly wage as well as compensation for over-time, extra shifts, and unsocial working hours (for details check the collective agreement). At Wolt, in contrast, pay is task-based and variable, composed of a fee per task as well as a top-up varying by distance and a potential weekend bonus. Thus, there is no guaranteed hourly income or compensation of waiting time.

As to instrumental resources, earnings are again strongly impacted by the different underlying contract forms across the two platforms and the applicability - or not - of a collective agreement. For Just Eat riders the contract and collective bargaining agreement clearly states the collectively agreed guaranteed standard hourly wage, as well as applicable extra compensation for overtime and the like. Having said this, the Just Eat application page advertises the maximum possible earnings rather than the standard hourly wage specified in the collective agreement but does highlight that this includes pension, holiday pay, special savings, evening/night and public holiday supplements. For Wolt riders, information on the earnings calculation system can be found on the dedicated website for Wolt partners under 'earnings and taxes' 23. This information is however misleading as it advertises higher average hourly earnings than interviewed union representatives consider realistic based on their conversations with Wolt riders. Hourly-based wage indicators are presented in spite of the fact that earnings are task-based and that waiting times are not compensated for. While Wolt does break down the different elements that make up earnings (base fee, distance fee, bonuses), it does not state the needed task rate to achieve advertised hourly earnings. As the earning calculation has different variable components, earnings will vary and remain unpredictable despite the information provided by Wolt. Information on actual earnings thus have to be retrieved from other sources including social media such as Facebook groups, WhatsApp/Telegram chats or reddit threads, rendering earnings at WOLT rather non-transparent. Importantly, whereas Just Eat riders as regular employees benefit from mostly automated tax procedures (e.g. earnings are withheld and paid for by their employer), Wolt riders must adhere to the applicable Danish taxation laws for self-employed persons and must put parts of their earnings aside to not end up with tax debt. Advertised earnings will thus not match real



https://www.danskerhverv.dk/siteassets/mediafolder/dokumenter/03-overenskomster/overenskomst-2020-2023/collective-agreement-on-food-delivery-work-2021-2023-madudbringningsoverenskomsten.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> https://woltpartner.dk/

earnings. The transparency of information on required tax payments under the FAQs and as part of self-billing invoices has improved after complaints by riders' groups and unions. Also, Wolt Workers' Group and 3F United Food Delivery Workers provide free information meetings covering the Danish tax system.

#### 5.1.5 Employee representation

In *normative rights* terms, the situation as regards employee representation is more similar among Just Eat and Wolt riders – both are represented through 3F United Food Delivery Workers, seeking to unite all food delivery riders independent of their company affiliation. The independent Wolt Workers Group has been closely collaborating with 3F since 2021. An important difference is, however, that Just Eat riders, in addition, have the right to employee representation through elected shop stewards deriving from the collective bargaining agreement. Moreover, as they have regular employee status they can elect health and safety representatives.

As regards *instrumental resources*, despite the formal right to employee representation, riders at both Just Eat and Wolt may not be aware of the benefits of becoming a union member. Moreover, Just Eat riders may not be aware of how to exert influence in the workplace and who their shop steward is. The instrumental rights as regards employee representation of both groups of riders are strengthened by activities of the United Food Delivery Workers subsection in 3F. They organise info meetings, including at riders' delivery hotspots, bike repair workshops and circulate a newsletter as well as publish Facebook posts. Thus, trade unions take on an important role in providing transparent information regarding both dependent and self-employed riders (for more information on the Danish model and platform strategies see Ilsøe & Larsen, 2022). Differences remain between solo self-employed Wolt riders who lack transparency and predictability of information to some degree in spite of some improvements; dependent employed Just Eat riders arguably have more transparent and predictable information.

#### 5.1.6 Conclusions

In sum, Just Eat seems to provide more predictable and transparent information on working conditions for its own rider fleet than Wolt. This difference comes about mainly due to Just Eat's coverage through a detailed collective agreement that clearly codifies rights at work and working conditions. Instrumental resources across the two platforms are impacted by the difference in employment status: while Just Eat has the clear responsibility of providing information on working conditions for their employed riders, Wolt does not take on such employer responsibility due to riders' self-employed status. Enforcement resources have thus far only played a limited role and they have so far not enhanced the weak normative and instrumental rights of parts of the Danish restaurant-to-customer food-delivery sector regarding predictable and transparent working conditions – rather to the contrary. To conclude, due to its collective agreement and employee status of riders Just Eat has better de jure rights for their riders than Wolt. However, de facto rights for different groups of Just Eat rider might still differ as they are tied to various eligibility criteria varying by length of employment or contract (e.g. marginal or part-time work compared to full-timers) Additionally, the large majority of deliveries' for Just Eat happen outside this collective agreement as they are organized directly by the restaurants and only facilitated through the Just Eat app. At Wolt, such lack of providing



information could even be used to deter accusations of bogus self-employment – as not informing also means not controlling.



Table 3. Summary matrix for Denmark

Firm	Normative resource	Instrumental resource	Enforcement resource
Terms of	employment		
Just Eat	Regular employees	Info on employee status on website, in contract and collective agreement	
Wolt	Solo self-employed	Application page specifies that riders are freelance contractors     Reported instances of Wolt workers not knowing that they are selfemployed	The Danish tax assessment council considered a Wolt courier, who filed a tax dispute, to be an employee not a selfemployed in relation to tax law (Jan 2022).
Rights at	work		
Just Eat	Covered by all relevant labour laws on regular employees (e.g. right to accident insurance, compensation for termination, paid leave, protection against termination due to sickness or parental leave)	All rights clearly stated in collective bargaining agreement     Link to collective bargaining agreement on homepage. 3F also informs riders	
Wolt	Not covered by relevant labour laws on regular employees (limited coverage for accident insurance from Wolt's own insurance)	No clear info on rights (or lack thereof) due to self-employed status on website or application FAQs. Some info can be misleading regarding the implications of self-employed status Info about Wolt accident insurance under Wolt Partner FAQs with link to insurance company	
Work ho	urs and work schedule		
Just Eat	Regulations of working hours (e.g. min, max, and time off), and advanced notice on shift schedule governed by collective agreement, Working Environment Act, and Salaried Employees Act.	All rights clearly stated in the collective bargaining agreement     Link to collective bargaining agreement on homepage. 3F also informs riders	
Wolt	No regulations of working hours and working time (e.g. min, max, and time off), no shift (free to connect - can reject task and disconnect at any time)	Dependence on peak hours not clearly stated on company website     Informations provided can be misleading as it is advertising flexibility of work-hours despite peak hour dependence	



Earnings	Earnings				
Just Eat	Collective bargaining agreement regulates a guaranteed standard hourly wage, unsociable working hours, overtime, etc.	Application page advertises max. possible earnings (174 DKK, "*includes pension, holiday pay, special savings, evening/night and public holiday supplements"), instead of the collectively agreed guaranteed standard hourly wages (127.35 DKK)     Contract and collective bargaining agreement clearly states collectively agreed guaranteed standard hourly wages, compensation for extra shifts, 'unsociable working hours', overtime etc.			
Wolt	No guaranteed hourly wage or compensation of waiting times. Pay is task-based and variable (task fee + varying distance fee (usually) and potentially weekend bonus).	Earnings calculation system breakdown in Wolt Partner FAQs but unclear how earning components translate into hourly wages     Advertised earnings in FAQs higher than what is considered realistic by trade unions; earnings presented as hourly-based despite being task-based, not mentioning assumed task rate per hour     Riders need to look for information on actual earnings elsewhere: fb groups, whatsapp/telegram chats or reddit threads			
Employee	representation	l			
Just Eat	Represented through 3F     United Food Delivery Workers     Collective bargaining     agreement since Fall 2021     with right to employee     representation through     elected shop steward	Riders may not be aware of formal right to representation Tight to represent			
Wolt	Primarily represented through the Wolt Workers Group (originally a riders' collective) which by 2021 has become part of 3F United Food Delivery Workers. No right to a shop steward. Right to become a member of 3F even as self-employed	Riders may be unaware of their right and benefits to become a union member as self-employed  The self-emplo			



### 5.2 Germany

From the end of 2018 until 2021, the German Just Eat Takeaway company Lieferando (Just Eat Takeaway) had a quasi-monopolistic position in the German restaurant to restaurant food delivery sector after some prior market consolidation. This situation has changed with the increasing demand for food delivery services during Covid-19 which brought about renewed competition from early 2020 onwards (e.g. market entry of Wolt, Uber Eats, and temporary re-entry of Delivery Hero), as well as a new kind of service called 'express delivery', 'quick commerce', or 'instant grocery' with high VC-backed companies (e.g. Gorillas or Flink) promising delivery to customers within 10 minutes. In 2022, Lieferando remains the market leader with approximately 10,000 riders and is continuously growing, but Gorilla which in December 2022 has been acquired by the Turkish platform Getir – an example that emphasises the volatility of this market – has also taken a substantive share of the market.

In contrast to many other countries, the 'contractor model' (where workers are solo self-employed instead of being directly employed by the platform) is not common in German food delivery platforms. Instead, platforms achieve flexibility in particular by making use of mini jobbers (see below). Furthermore, until October 2022 statutory minimum wages were relatively low creating additional flexibility for employers on the wage component. The common status of riders as employee in Germany is partly also linked to previous rider mobilisation.

For Germany we have access to employment contracts for Lieferando only, but not for Gorillas. As the contracts in Germany are relatively standardized, we would expect the Gorillas contract to be relatively similar to the Lieferando one.

An overview of the German case is provided in Table 4.

#### 5.2.1 Terms of employment

In terms of *normative resources*, both Lieferando and Gorillas employ their fleet directly, meaning that all riders hold legal employment status. Variations in normative resources still occur due to different contractual specificities: permanent vs. fixed-term contracts; and contractual differences based on hours. While Lieferando offers permanent contracts, Gorillas uses both permanent and fixed-term contracts. Beyond general implications for job security (higher likelihood of unemployment), fixed-term contracts are problematic in particular for non-native riders from non-EU countries as unemployment periods can jeopardize their residency status. At both companies, riders can be on marginal part-time ('minijobs'), part-time, or full-time contracts. The most important difference in normative rights concerns 'minijobs'<sup>24</sup>. In Germany, minijobs are a regulated category of marginal part-time employment with an earnings limit (max. of €520 a month, €450 before October 2022) or time limit (ca. 10h per week). The main difference to other forms of employment is a limited access

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> In Germany, minijobs are a regulated category of marginal part-time employment with an earnings limit or time limit. The main difference to other forms of employment are the deductions and the limited access to social security benefits. For more information see: <a href="https://www.minijob-zentrale.de/EN/Home/home\_node.html#doccea21796-66a2-4e9e-8554-5d6502fc08bfbodyText1">https://www.minijob-zentrale.de/EN/Home/home\_node.html#doccea21796-66a2-4e9e-8554-5d6502fc08bfbodyText1</a>



to social security benefits (e.g., pension, health insurance, unemployment benefits) which is often justified by the fact that employees in minijobs are not required to pay social security contributions or income tax.

As to the *instrumental resources* regarding terms of employment, Lieferando provides information on the employment status (employee) on the webpage and during the application process. The different contract options are presented on Lieferando's website. <sup>25</sup> Special implications for minijobbers are only explained during on-boarding/online recruitment (see below, Rights at work). Gorillas does not state the employment status on the webpage but provides the information during the application process. The information link 'hiring FAQs', sent via email during the application process, provides information on all different contract options. <sup>26</sup>

#### 5.2.2 Rights at work

In terms of *normative resources*, due to their employee status, riders in Germany are covered by statutory employment regulations including the statutory minimum wage, sickness benefits, working time, and termination protection. In contrast to other employees in Germany in 'standard' employment however, neither Lieferando nor Gorillas riders have access to an occupational pension. Lieferando riders have permanent contracts that come with a maximum 6-months' probation period according to German employment law. Gorillas riders are both on permanent and fixed-term contracts with fixed-term contracts making it more difficult to acquire the contribution period necessary for eligibility to unemployment insurance (Leschke and Finn 2019). Since the Great Recession short-time work allowance has been available for both fixed-term and permanent workers in a company (IBID) and is therefore in principle accessible for regular riders (but not minijobbers) at Lieferando and Gorillas. Minijobbers at both companies face special rules due to German regulations specific to the minijob category. They are exempted from several of the statutory employment regulations, this includes access to unemployment insurance and short-time working allowance which was widely used in Germany during the Covid pandemic as well as health insurance. Minijobbers are however entitled to holidays which are calculated in proportion to their days worked.

Regarding *instrumental resources*, none of the two websites (application interface) informs about rights at work. The contract (only available to us from Lieferando) informs about standard rights at work and refers to the relevant legislation. Looking at general information on contractual terms on the platforms' websites, Gorillas stands out for providing misleading information for applicants: their fixed-term one-year contracts are mis-labelled as permanent <sup>27</sup>. Information on differences in terms of rights at work between minijobs and regular employment contracts is insufficient at both companies: At Lieferando, riders are only informed about minijob specificities during the onboarding process and not mentioned on the website or the application FAQs. Gorillas - under 'hiring FAQs' (link received during the application process via email) - briefly explains what a minijob is and that it implies an exemption of the pension insurance – no other implications are being informed about. <sup>28</sup> In this list,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>https://gorillasridersupportde.zendesk.com/hc/de/articles/4407816534801-What-do-I-need-to-know-about-Minijobs-



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> https://www.lieferando.de/fahrer/the-inside-track/durchstarten-mit-lieferando/wie-laufen-die-vertrage-bei-lieferando-ab

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> https://gorillasridersupportde.zendesk.com/hc/de/categories/4407810615057--Hiring-FAQ

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> https://gorillas.io/en/blog/11-things-you-need-to-know-about-gorillas

Gorillas goes on to misinform riders, stating that minijobbers would receive health insurance by the state, though a minijob does not automatically qualify workers for mandatory statutory health insurances (instead it must be acquired in a different way, e.g., status as student, through family insurance, the job centre, or by paying for a voluntary insurance). In both cases, the lack of availability of information for riders on minijob contracts should not be interpreted as sector-specific - this is rather a systematic issue for minijobbers in general because contracts only have to inform about the job's specific work-related rights, not differences in rights compared to other contractual forms.

As to *enforcement resources*, there have been legal cases against both Lieferando and Gorillas. A court ruled in November 2021 that riders at Lieferando have a right to a company-provided work phone, a mobile data plan and a bike as they are essential to their work. At Gorillas 12 fixed-term contracts were ruled to be permanent in October 2021 based on a digital signature which was not digital. Three riders lost lawsuits in April 2022 about termination of their contracts as their strikes were not trade union organised.

#### 5.2.3 Work schedule and work hours

In terms of *normative rights*, the general working time law 'Arbeitszeitgesetz' applies for riders at both companies (given employee status) and sets out a maximum of 48 hours per week and at least 15 free Sundays per year. Schedule and minimum hours per week are at the companies' discretion and vary by contract type. For Lieferando, we have information from the employment contract which contains an on-call clause with an obligation to work 25% overtime per week on demand. The employer is contractually obligated to notify the employee about on-call work no later than 4 calendar days before the beginning of each week. As we do not have access to a recent Gorillas' contract, no statements can be made on normative rights that follow from contractual clauses.

As to the state of *instrumental resources*, for Lieferando, the on-call elements of the job are unclear from the website or application FAQs but clearer from the contract – meaning that applicants to the job will be unaware of on-call elements of the job but informed as of the start of employment. The Lieferando contract contains information on minimum work hours and on-call elements but lacks information on minimum and maximum shift lengths and how to request shift changes. It is clear from the information provided both in the contract and the website that Lieferando uses a shift system. Gorillas does not provide information on work hours and the work schedule process on the website, but they have some of this information included in the application questionnaire form and in the information link which is sent later during the application process. A blog post (as part of the Gorillas webpage) informs of the maximum length of each shift but does not state whether there are on-call elements. As employment contracts are standardised in Germany, it is likely that information on on-call elements is included in the contract.

#### 5.2.4 Earnings

As to *normative resources*, for both platforms the baseline monthly earnings of employees are based on the statutory minimum wage (€12/h as of October 2022) and minimum contractually agreed working hours. Minijobs come with a maximum earning of €520 a month which is also regulated by German labour law.



Regarding instrumental resources, while Lieferando's application page provides information on average earnings and a sliding scale bonus system (which is not mentioned in the contract), this information is misleading as it does not provide baseline earnings but rather earnings that assume bonuses and tips. It is difficult for riders to get a realistic insight on the applicable bonus as there is no information on average task rate per hour or applicable compensation for bicycle use on the webpage. More concrete information on earnings including bonuses is given in the on-boarding meeting. The Gorilla's application page does not contain information on average earnings, explanation of the earnings calculation system or bonuses. This information is instead mentioned in a separate company blog post. During the application process, a link to 'Gorillas Rider support' is provided. The information provided under 'monthly earnings' only refers to the German tax calculation website instead of listing average earnings; the information on the bonus scheme is extensive (separate PDF document). Having said this, Gorillas Workers Collective voices concerns about insufficiently communicated bonus system changes. And the information on bonuses on different parts of the website is indeed unclear and misleading as it for example implies an added bonus to hourly wages whereas this will only happen if riders make at least four deliveries within an hour. Gorillas Workers Collective also reports repeated missing or late payments as well as wage theft.

#### 5.2.5 Employee representation

In *normative rights* terms, riders in Germany have the right to set up a work council with right to information, consultation and co-determination (Works Council Act / *Betriebsverfassungsgesetz*). Importantly, the works' council does not have the right to organize riders' strikes. Strikes, instead, need to be carried out by a trade union or taken over by them afterwards (Strike Right).

As regards *instrumental resources*, the workers' collectives of both platforms and unions have reported a series of work council busting strategies including using layoffs of works' council members as means of pressure. Lieferando wants to terminate the works' council members' contracts and reverse their latest election (ongoing in September 2022). Gorillas has filed against a works council to undermine it but lost the case (December 2021). Information on rights to employee representation through work councils are not communicated through either platform; they must instead be acquired through other means including dedicated social media groups.

#### 5.2.6 Conclusions

In sum, while both Lieferando and Gorillas use regular employee contracts (permanent ones for Lieferando and both permanent and fixed-term for Gorillas) rather than self-employed contractors, they also frequently use minijob contracts which provide flexibility to the employer and imply limited financial engagement given the maximum monthly earnings of €520 (on minijobs and their attractiveness to employers see Krebs and Scheffel, 2021). Minijobs have commonly been used in Germany in many sectors that rely on additional labour for example during peak times (e.g. construction, industrial cleaning and hospitality). While many – though not all – of the employment rights apply, there is evidence that employers often circumvent labour law requirements for minijobbers (Voss & Weinkopf, 2012). The maximum applicable minijob earnings are insufficient to make a living from the rider job only and minijobs have been criticized to act as dead-end jobs (ibid.).

One reason for the lack of use of self-employed riders in the German food delivery industry could be that many of the early companies were not really part of the fast-paced 'gig economy'- start-up scene



that can be found in other countries – rather 'traditional' business models but introducing the use of websites, and later on apps, to order food. The long-established possibility to use minijobs in combination with regular contracts paying relatively low wages (the absence of a statutory minimum wage until 2015 and a relatively low minimum wage rate until October 2022) provides the companies with the flexibility that platforms achieve in other countries by way of using self-employed contractors.

A clear advantage of regular employment contracts and — to a lesser degree minijobs - as compared to self-employment are that they come with contracts that specify the terms and conditions of employment including rights at work and work hours in a comparatively standardized way. Also, employee representation is relatively standardized in Germany due to widely applicable legal acts. Having said this transparency and predictability of working conditions and earnings is to some degree still jeopardized. Information on the common use of minijobs is provided late in the application process for both platforms rather than on the webpage. Given the centrality of web-provided information for the platform economy, this can be criticized. Gorillas wrongly labels 12 months contracts as permanent. Particularly the complex bonus system used in the platform-based food delivery sector which is to some degree also intertwined with work scheduling is problematic from the viewpoint of transparent and predictable working conditions.



Table 4. Summary matrix for Germany\*

Firm	Normative resource	Instrumental resource	Enforcement resource
Terms of en	ı ıployment	L	l
Lieferando	Employees, but many on minijob contracts open-ended contracts	Website clarifies that rider fleet are employees.     Information of employee status is listed during application procedure.     Online on-boarding meeting informs about different hourly-based contract options	
Gorillas	Employees, but many on minijob contracts Option of both open-ended and temporary contracts	Information of employed status not featured on website but given during application process     Information link received during the application process via e-mail under 'hiring FAQs' of 'Gorillas Rider Support DE' lists different contract options	
Rights at wo	ork		
Lieferando	covered by statutory employment regulations: ninimum wage, sickness benefits, working time, termination protection etc. No occupational pension. Max 6 months probation period (German employment law) Minijobbers:  Reduced holiday entitlement in unction of days/week worked. No	Application site does not inform about rights at work     Contract informs about standard rights at work such as termination rules, working time etc. and refers to the relevant laws     No information in application FAQs, or website on differences between minijobbers & other employees' rights     Online on-boarding informs about some differences between minijobbers & other employees' rights	• Court ruled that riders have a right to company-provided work phone, mobile data plan and bike because they are essential to their work (November 2021).
Gorillas	entitlement to unemployment benefits and short time work allowance, no entitlement to health insurance, no automatic pension insurance (voluntary insurance possible)	Application site does not inform on rights at work  No access to contracts for this study, but likely similar to Lieferando as use of standard employment contracts  Information link received during the application process via e-mail under 'hiring FAQs' of 'Gorillas Rider Support DE' briefly explains what a minijob is and that it implies an exemption of the pension insurance.  Information on minijob misinforms about health insurance as covered by the state, implying that a minijob would be no disadvantage  Information on website misleading about riders' employment status (mislabels 1 year contracts as permanent) and their work-related rights (framed as privileges)	• 12 'fixed' term contracts were ruled to be permanent based on invalidity of digital signatures (October 2021) • 3 riders lost lawsuits on their termination of contracts as their strikes were not trade union organised (April 2022).

Work schedule and work hours			
Lieferando	<ul> <li>Employees: max 48 hours per week and min. 15 Sundays per year free (working time law 'Arbeitszeitgesetz')</li> <li>hours per week based on contract type: part-time contracts (min 30h), midi job (min. 12h), or mini job contracts (min. 5h)</li> <li>On-call clause in contract with obligation to work 25% overtime per week on demand</li> <li>Employer notifies employee about on-call work no later than 4 calendar days before the beginning of each week</li> </ul>	On-call elements of the job unclear from website or application FAQs     Contract states: minimum working hours & on-call elements; contract does not state: min. or max. shift length, how to request shift changes	
Gorillas	<ul> <li>Employees: max 48 hours per week and min. 15 Sundays per year free (working time law 'Arbeitszeitgesetz')</li> <li>hours per week based on contract type: full-time (40h); part-time (choice between 20h, 25h, 30h); minijobs (8h)</li> <li>(NB: No access to contract for this study = no info on on-call clauses and notification)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Info on work hours, schedule of shift-based job in application questionnaire form and info link sent during application process; no info on website.</li> <li>Company blog post informs about maximum length of each shift, but does not state whether there are on-call elements.</li> <li>No available contract for this study but due to standardised work contracts on-call elements likely included if applicable.</li> </ul>	
Earnings			
Lieferando	<ul> <li>Employees: baseline monthly earnings based on statutory minimum wage (€12/h) and minimum contractually agreed working hours</li> <li>Minijobbers: max. €520/month</li> </ul>	Application page provides average earnings (but misleading as it assumes bonuses & tips) and info on sliding-scale bonus systems     The contract does not include information on sliding-scale bonus system     No info on average task rate per hour which means riders cannot anticipate their bonus; no information online on compensation for bicycle use     More concrete information on earnings and bonuses given in on-boarding meeting	



Gorillas	<ul> <li>Employees: baseline monthly earnings based on statutory minimum wage (€12/h) and minimum contractually agreed working hours</li> <li>Minijobbers: max. €520/month</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Application page does not contain info on average earnings, earning calculation system or bonus.</li> <li>Earnings and bonus system mentioned in separate company blog posts but with little detail</li> <li>Detailed info on bonus scheme under 'Gorillas Rider support' sent during application; info on monthly earnings under 'Gorillas Rider support' refers to tax calculation website instead of listing average earnings</li> <li>Some of the information on bonus is unclear and misleading; Gorillas Workers Collective repeatedly voices concerns about insufficiently communicated bonus stems changes</li> <li>Gorillas Workers Collective reports repeatedly missing or late payments and wage theft</li> <li>(No available contract for this study)</li> </ul>	
Employee re	epresentation		
Lieferando	<ul> <li>Riders have the right to set up a work council with right to information, consultation, and codetermination (Works Constitution Act).</li> <li>Self-organised strikes limited; must be carried out by trade union or taken over by them (Strike Right)</li> </ul>	Worker's collective and unions have reported a series of work council busting strategies (including termination of works council members' contracts); one such strategy is ongoing at Lieferando in September 2022 and Gorillas filed against a work council election to undermine it but lost the case (December 2021)     Information on rights to employee representation through work councils not communicated through either platform	

<sup>\*</sup>We have access to a work contract for Lieferando but not Gorillas.



#### 5.3 Netherlands

The most important restaurant to customer food delivery platforms in the Netherlands are Thuisbezorgd (Just Eat Takeaway) and Uber Eats at the time of writing. Thuisbezorgd has approximately 70% of the market share whereas Uber Eats' market share is 15%. <sup>29</sup> Some other platforms which stopped their operations in the Netherlands in the past years (Foodora in 2018, and Deliveroo in 2022) used freelancers or employed their riders directly but on the basis of zero-hours contracts. <sup>30</sup>

For the Netherlands we do not have access to employment contracts (relevant for Thuisbezorgd) or services contracts (relevant for Uber Eats). We do have access to the collective agreement that is applicable for all temporary agency workers and thus by extension also applicable to Thuisbezorgd workers.

An overview of the Dutch case is provided in Table 5.

#### 5.3.1 Terms of employment

In terms of *normative resources*, riders at Thuisbezorgd are temporary agency workers, usually recruited by Randstad, the world largest recruitment agency with roots in the Netherlands. Thuisbezorgd riders either apply directly through the Thuisbezorgd webpage or through Randstad. In both cases they receive a temporary agency employment contract by the temporary agency which provides fewer rights than a regular employment contract. Temporary agency workers in the Netherlands are employed under the so-called 'ABU phase system' (by the Dutch Federation of Private Employment Agencies (ABU)) which determines the terms and conditions of employment as a function of the length of employment. Rights at work thus increase with time in employment (Phase A, B and C). In contrast, Uber Eats riders work as freelancers/solo-self-employed. Thus, the situation of riders across the two main platforms in the Netherlands varies substantially regarding rights at work, working hours and work schedule.

As to the *instrumental resources*, for Thuisbezorgd, riders' key information is scattered across two websites (platform and temporary recruitment agency), an employment contract provided by the agency (which changes over time according to tenure), and a collective agreement. This makes information complex, potentially conflicting and misleading. Some parts of the website (FAQs) mention that there is a "proper work contract" <sup>31</sup>, while others inform about the variety of contract types <sup>32</sup>. It is not clearly stated that the temporary recruitment agency provides the contract and not the platform itself, nor that it is a phase A contract to start with. While there is some information on the implication of different contract types on working conditions (e.g. hours, average salary and the like), this information is vague. All further information on working conditions and terms of employment is announced as to be discussed in a recruitment interview over the phone. <sup>33</sup> Uber Eats

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>https://www.thuisbezorgd.nl/bezorger/the-inside-track/bezorgen-met-ons/het-recruitmentproces-voor-een-koerier



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> https://www.statista.com/forecasts/1265548/company-market-share-online-food-delivery-netherlands

<sup>30</sup> https://www.ridersunion.nl/getmedia/f825808f-2f88-4af6-a33e-8dcc1ddcfbc3/Riders-deserve-better.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> https://www.thuisbezorgd.nl/bezorger/the-inside-track/bezorgen-met-ons

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> https://www.thuisbezorgd.nl/bezorger/the-inside-track/bezorgen-met-ons/contracten-voor-bezorgers

requires a VAT number as a pre-requisite for application,<sup>34</sup> therefore riders know that they are self-employed. However, there is little information on the implications of this status on their working conditions. Only the tax rules applying to self-employed are explained under 'getting started' on the Uber Eats' website.<sup>35</sup>

As regards to *enforcement resources*, the Amsterdam district court ruled in September 2021 that Uber drivers were employees rather than freelancers.<sup>36</sup> Uber has appealed against this ruling, but the verdict is still outstanding. While this ruling is not directly applicable to UberEats, it could have implications for future court cases.

#### 5.3.2 Rights at work

In terms of *normative resources*, labour law is generally applicable to temporary agency workers (Thuisbezorgd) with very few exceptions.<sup>37</sup>. However, compared to standard employees in the Dutch system, protection of rights at work do not necessarily apply from the first day of work for temporary workers: This means for example that riders have the right to sick leave (regulated as being min. 70% of wages), but they can only make use of this on the third day of illness in phase A contracts (first 52 weeks), or on the second day of illness in phase B contracts. Special rules also apply for termination in the first 52 weeks (phase A contract) where employment can be ended from either side at any time and illness can lead to direct termination if the contract includes an agency clause. Rights increase in proportion to the length of employment with the temp agency in two further steps (Phase B and C).

Thuisbezorgd workers are covered by a collective agreement – however, they are covered by the Dutch Federation of Private Employment Agencies' (ABU) collective agreement for temporary agency workers rather than the The Dutch Association for Transport and Logistics (TLN) collective agreement for Professional Goods Transport by Road. The latter provides better conditions: it includes for example a higher collectively agreed minimum wage that is not available to Thuisbezorgd riders under the ABU collective agreement.

Uber Eats riders are excluded from all relevant labour laws (or any collective agreements). A statutory or collectively agreed minimum wages, holiday or sick leave thus don't apply. As self-employed they are also responsible for their own occupational disability insurance. Uber Partner Protection covers work-related medical expenses and the like.

Regarding *instrumental resources*, the complex hiring configuration at Thuisbezorgd – working for a platform via another intermediary, namely a temporary recruitment agency (Randstad) under a contract that by definition renders it complex for the worker to get clear and transparent information on their rights at work. Information sources are Thuisbezorgd website, Randstad website<sup>38</sup> and job postings, a collective agreement<sup>39</sup> (although also here there is potential for confusion as another collective agreement exists for this sector) as well as individual contracts (which we have no access

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup>https://www.abu.nl/app/uploads/2022/06/CAO-voor-Uitzendkrachten-2021-2023-versie-juli-2022-EN.pdf



<sup>34</sup> https://www.uber.com/nl/en/deliver/

<sup>35</sup> https://www.uber.com/nl/en/deliver/getting-started/tax-information/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> https://wageindicator.org/labour-laws/platformeconomy/platform-workers-news/may-2022-netherlands-workers-info-exchance-and-adcu-challenge-uber-and-ola-on-data-rights

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> https://www.arbeidsrechter.nl/uitzendkracht-uitzendbureau-inschakelen-verplichtingen/

<sup>38</sup> https://www.randstad.nl/werknemers/vacatures/topwerkgevers/takeaway

to). Thuisbezorgd's website (and its direct application system) does for example not provide information on particularities of the temporary agency work contracts (including the phase system with very short initial notice periods). Such information can only be found in the collective agreement for temporary agency workers which is not referred to on Thuisbezorgd's website or in application FAQs. It is however publicly accessible and available in Dutch and English. Compared to Uber Eats, Thuisbezorgd's website on getting started as a rider is extensive. Uber Eats homepage and application information is generic (not altered much to the country context) and very limited as it does not contain any information on rights at work (except for accident insurance through the company). Neither is this information provided in the application process.

#### 5.3.3 Work schedule and work hours

In terms of *normative rights*, Thuisbezorgd riders can opt for contracts with 16, 24, 32 or 40 hours since December 2021, before the maximum contractual hours were 12 but workers could work more on call.<sup>40</sup> A shift system is in place where workers need to be available 2 evenings a week and a least one between Friday and Sunday. For Uber Eats riders, there is no regular work schedule or shift as they work as solo self-employed and are free to connect/disconnect at any time.

As to the state of *instrumental resources*, Thuisbezorgd riders get slightly misleading information by the temporary recruitment agency as Randstad advertises the job as "A flexible job! Plan your own work days and hours" but then also adds the necessity to be available 2 nights. There is no information in the application FAQs or on the platform website on the specificities of the shift scheduling (reliability-part). For Uber Eats drivers' flexibility is advertised "Be your own boss", peak hours are not mentioned on the homepage but in the application form.

#### 5.3.4 Earnings

As to *normative resources*, for Thuisbezorgd riders, the Dutch statutory minimum wage lays down a monthly minimum wage for everyone in full-time employment (€1,934.40 per month in January 2023<sup>41</sup>). Thuisbezorgd chooses to pay slightly above this threshold and adds bonuses as well as a kilometre allowance. Thuisbezorgd workers are covered by the ABU collective agreement (for temp workers) but are not covered through the higher (collectively agreed) minimum wage set in the TLN collective agreement for Professional Good Transport by Road. Uber Eats riders are excluded from all relevant labour law stipulations including the statutory minimum wage as they are self-employed. A piece- rate pay system applies which means that earnings are very unreliable. Waiting times are unpaid and equipment is an additional cost item that the riders need to discount from their earnings.

As to *instrumental resources*, earnings reliability and transparency is again impacted by the difference in employment contracts across the two platforms. Uber Eats does not provide information on average earnings or calculations (including bonus systems) on their website. The estimated net earnings per trip are only shown once the gig appears in the app. Thuisbezorgd riders, in contrast, receive more comprehensive information both from the platform website and the temp agency. However, the information is complex, often not concrete and partly conflicting across the two sources.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>https://voorlichting.rijksoverheid.nl/onderwerpen/m/minimumloon/bedragen-minimumloon/bedragen-minimumloon-2023



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup>https://www.thuisbezorgd.nl/bezorger/the-inside-track/bezorgen-met-ons/contracten-voor-bezorgers

To provide an example, the maximum wage advertised on the Thuisbezorgd website is higher than the one advertised by the temporary recruitment agency Randstad. Thuisbezorgd's website does not refer to average earnings of riders on specific contracts but rather the statutory monthly minimum wage which only allows riders to do a rough calculation of potential expected earnings. This calculation is made more complex due to the various bonus and extra systems that can apply. Moreover, the information provided across the two sites is not coordinated and therefore rather confusing. While Thuisbezorgd's webpage mentions various bonus and extras that can be accrued (e.g. kilometre, city, temporary maximum efficiency allowance) it does not provide details about the calculation and implication for earnings. Ranstad provides information about the earnings calculation system and with regard to bonuses mentions the possibility of earning up to €3.75 on top of hourly salaries but without being clear about the conditions. Other expenses such as equipment (bike, phone, etc.) and whether they are covered or not are neither informed about by the temporary recruitment work agency or platform. We do not have access to contracts where this information is potentially presented in a more transparent way.

#### 5.3.5 Employee representation

In *normative rights* terms, riders – both those hired by the temporary recruitment agency and self-employed – are represented by the Riders' Union Netherlands which is supported by the trade union FNV. FNV is responsible for collective bargaining with employers where relevant (collective agreement for temp workers), representing the interests of platform workers in social dialogue and with other stakeholders. They also support riders in legal cases, organizing strikes and generate publicity around working conditions of platform workers.

As regards to *instrumental resources*, Riders' Union Netherlands makes contact with riders on social media via their Facebook page and group<sup>42</sup>, as well as on twitter. Media coverage of activities of the Riders' Union also indirectly informs riders about their rights.

#### 5.3.6 Conclusions

In sum, the Netherlands for the sector of platform-mediated food delivery is in a situation where the largest platform, Thuisbezorgd, provides more reliable working conditions as their workers have contracts and a collective agreement as compared to Uber Eats which uses a fleet of solo self-employed with much reduced rights in terms of working conditions (and social protection). Employee representation — though outside the Directive - is available for both groups of workers but Thuisbezorgd riders. While the situation of Thuisbezord riders is better than those of Uber Eat riders, they still face challenges in terms of transparent and predictable working conditions. This is brought about by the fact that instead of being hired directly by the platform, they are hired by a temporary recruitment agency and then lent to the platform. The either complex or conflicting information both at the platform and the temp agency as well as additional information in individual contracts which change with tenure and a collective agreement, likely creates issues of transparency for the riders. While riders hired out by Randstad as temporary agency workers to Thuisbezorgd are covered by a collective agreement which is not the norm across Europe, the ABU collective agreement that applies



<sup>42</sup> https://www.facebook.com/FNVRIDERSUNION/

emporary agency workers has worse conditions than the TLN collective agreement for Profesods Transport by Road. <sup>43</sup>	ssional

 $^{43}\,See\,for\,example:\,\underline{https://www.ridersunion.nl/getmedia/f825808f-2f88-4af6-a33e-8dcc1ddcfbc3/Riders-\underline{deserve-better.pdf}}$ 

European Social Citizenship 40

Table 5. Summary matrix for the Netherlands

Firm	Normative resource	Instrumental resource	Enforcement resource
Terms of employr	ment		
Thuisbezorgd	Employee status at temporary employment agency company Randstad (not directly hired by Thuisbezorgd itself)     Hired on the basis of an agency work employment contract, part of the 'ABU phase system' with different contractual rights depending on the length of employment (Phase A contract: max. 52 weeks; Phase B: max. 3 years and/or 6 contracts; Phase C: Indefinite period. In case of interruption of temporary agency work of longer than 26 weeks, the employee goes back to Phase A)	Key information is scattered across different sources (platform webpage, temporary work agency webpage, contracts of different types and collective agreement). Platform webpage itself also contains potentially conflicting and misleading information. In mentions a variety of hourly-based contract types and only briefly mentions that riders must send application to temporary agency. In other parts, it suggests that riders will get a "proper work contract" but does not clarify that it is a Phase A contract provided by the temporary work agency.	
Uber Eats	Solo self-employed (referred to as "zzp'ers" in the Dutch context)	VAT number is a pre-requisite for application, therefore riders know of their self-employed status, but not of its implications.     Tax rules of being a self-employed are explained under 'getting started' on Uber Eats' website.	• The Amsterdam district court ruled that Uber drivers were employees, not freelancers (September 2021). However, Uber has indicated plans to appeal this ruling (not directly applicable to Uber Eats but could have implications for future court cases).
Thuisbezorgd	Labour law generally also applicable for temporary agency workers with some exceptions     Special rules of dismissal during 'phase A' (52 weeks) contract: employment can be ended from either side at any time with short or no notice; illness can lead to direct termination in case of agency clause     Rights increase in proportion to the length of employment with the temporary employment agency company (Phase B or C).     Collective agreement coverage: ABU collective agreement (for temporary agency work) applies instead of (better) regulations set out in the TLN Collective Agreement for	No publicly available information on platform's website on particularities of temporary agency work contracts (e.g. phase system, notice period etc.) during application.     Information on special rules depending on contract phase are outlined in the ABU collective agreement which can be found online.	



	T		T
	Professional Goods Transport by		
	Road.		
Uber Eats	Excluded from all relevant labour	No information on rights at	
	laws (or any collective agreement)	work on Uber Eats website and	
	due to self-employed status: no	application FAQ.	
	statutory min. wage, no holiday, no	орринали	
	sick leave, parental leave etc.		
	As self-employed, responsible for		
	their own occupational disability		
	insurance		
	Automatically part of Uber Partner		
	Protection which covers work-related		
	medical expenses and the like		
	medical expenses and the like		
Work schedule and w	vork hours		
Thuisbezorgd	• Riders can opt for 16, 24, 32, or 40h	Slightly misleading	
	contracts (since Dec 2021).	advertisement by temporary	
	Shift system	employment agency company as	
		a flexible job, though work	
		schedule is rather rigid and	
		decided by employer	
		<ul> <li>No information on specificities</li> </ul>	
		of shift scheduling in application	
		FAQs or website (likely in	
		contract and questions can be	
		asked in phone interview)	
Liber Foto	- No abitha an arraylaria		
Uber Eats	No shifts or regular work schedule	• Flexibility is advertised.	
	with agreed minimum hours due to	Information on peak hours is	
	self-employment.	not mentioned on the homepage	
		but included in the application	
		form	
Earnings			
Thuisbezorgd+13:14	Statutory minimum wage: lays	Maximum wage per hour	
	down a minimum monthly wage for	advertised by platform is higher	
	everyone in full-time employment,	than the one advertised by	
	including temp agency workers	temporary work agency	
	Higher collectively agreed	(Randstad).	
	minimum wage set out in the TLN	Thuisbezorgd: no info about	
	Collective Agreement for	the wage calculation system, this	
	Professional Goods Transport by	info is provided on the website of	
	Road not applicable as ABU collective	Randstad	
	agreement for temp workers applies	Thuisbezorgd: Info about	
	1 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	0	Ī
	(no collectively agreed minimum	different contract types by hours	



wage) • Kilometre allowance per kilometre cycled: €0.10 for a normal bike and €0.19 for an electric bike	volume but does no reference to average earnings on specific contracts. Instead, it refers to the statutory monthly minimum wage.  • Thuisbezorgd: informs about bonus schemes and kilometre allowances but not clear what they entail and how they are calculated  • Ranstad: info about earnings calculation system; info on earning up to €3.75 on top of hourly salaries in bonuses.  • Other expenses of equipment (bike & phone etc.) and whether they are covered not informed about by either agency or platform	
<ul> <li>Excluded from all relevant labour laws due to self-employment status. This includes statutory minimum wage.</li> <li>Piece-rate pay system</li> <li>Unpaid waiting times &amp; equipment</li> </ul>	No information on website or during application on average earnings or calculation system     The estimated net earnings per trip is shown when a delivery request is offered in the app	
tion		
Represented by Riders' Union     Netherlands which is supported by     the trade union FNV.      Its activities include: collective     bargaining, representing the     interests of platform workers in     social dialogue and the like, legal     action and organising strikes and	Contact with riders on social media in different Facebook groups and pages, as well as twitter     Contact with riders on social media in different Facebook groups and pages, as well as twitter	
	• Kilometre allowance per kilometre cycled: €0.10 for a normal bike and €0.19 for an electric bike      • Excluded from all relevant labour laws due to self-employment status. This includes statutory minimum wage.      • Piece-rate pay system     • Unpaid waiting times & equipment tion      • Represented by Riders' Union Netherlands which is supported by the trade union FNV.      • Its activities include: collective bargaining, representing the interests of platform workers in social dialogue and the like, legal	<ul> <li>Kilometre allowance per kilometre cycled: €0.10 for a normal bike and €0.19 for an electric bike</li> <li>average earnings on specific contracts. Instead, it refers to the statutory monthly minimum wage.</li> <li>Thuisbezorgd: informs about bonus schemes and kilometre allowances but not clear what they entail and how they are calculated</li> <li>Ranstad: info about earnings calculation system; info on earning up to €3.75 on top of hourly salaries in bonuses.</li> <li>Other expenses of equipment (bike &amp; phone etc.) and whether they are covered not informed about by either agency or platform</li> <li>Excluded from all relevant labour laws due to self-employment status. This includes statutory minimum wage.</li> <li>Piece-rate pay system</li> <li>Unpaid waiting times &amp; equipment</li> <li>The estimated net earnings per trip is shown when a delivery request is offered in the app</li> <li>*Contact with riders on social media in different Facebook groups and pages, as well as twitter</li> <li>Contact with riders on social media in different Facebook groups and pages, as well as twitter</li> </ul>



## 5.4 France

In France, Deliveroo and Uber are the two biggest food delivery platforms in terms of market share as of January 2021. Uber Eats accounts for 51%, whereas Deliveroo accounts for 41%. <sup>44</sup> We have access to the service contracts for both Uber Eats and Deliveroo that defines the relationship between these platforms and their solo self-employed riders.

An overview of the French case is provided in Table 6.

## 5.4.1 Terms of employment

In terms of *normative resources*, riders for both companies are solo self-employed, holding the status of 'auto-entrepreneurs'. This means that they do not have employment contracts but are subcontracted by the food delivery company by use of a service agreement.<sup>45</sup>

In terms of *instrumental resources*, it can be expected that most riders are aware of their employment status as auto-entrepreneurs because they are obliged to complete VAT registration as a precondition for applying to work which signals their self-employed status. Yet, it is worth qualifying that if riders are unaware that employees are not required to do the same, it is plausible that they may not be aware of their employment status.<sup>46</sup>

In terms of *enforcement resources*, there have been multiple court rulings recently on Deliveroo riders' employment status. There have also been multiple court rulings on Uber drivers' (ride-hailing services) employment status which may have some relevance for Uber's riders (delivery services). Some of these rulings retrospectively re-categorised workers which had been involved in these court cases into salaried employees. However, Defossez (2022) notes that the rulings have been mixed with some siding the platforms and others siding workers. In fact, Defossez (2022) highlights that some court rulings have refused the "possibility of an automatic requalification of those contracts... and according to [*the*] latest judgements, it can be concluded that a platform worker is not an employee" (p.29). In short, enforcement resources have thus far played a limited role in recategorising Deliveroo and Uber riders into employees rather than solo self-employed 'auto-entrepreneurs'.

## 5.4.2 Rights at work

In terms of *normative resources*, riders are not covered by stipulations in the French labour code on occupational health and safety, annual leave, maximum duration of working hours, minimum wages, collective bargaining, and rules regarding employment termination for salaried employees because they are not employees. In France, labour regulations for workers including rights at work are typically strong, especially for workers with open-ended contracts (Palier & Thelen, 2010). As auto-entrepreneurs, riders are automatically part of France's general insurance scheme which means that they are covered for example by health-maternity insurance, and disability-death insurance. However, the French social security code only covers salaried employees regarding accidents at work. Thus, it excludes auto-entrepreneurs such as riders from statutory occupational risk insurance. Considering

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> One reason why this may occur is because numerous riders are of foreign background who may lack (sufficient) information about the French labour market (on foreign background, see France24 2022).



<sup>44</sup> https://fair.work/wp-content/uploads/sites/17/2022/08/Fairwork-France-Ratings-2022-EN.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Service agreement is termed "contrat de prestation de services".

the high risk of accidents that riders face, it has therefore been mandated by law for digital labour platforms like Deliveroo and Uber Eats to provide company insurance which leads to riders being covered for accidents at work, incapacity or death, illness (after 7 days and for a maximum of 16 days), maternity/childbirth, and liability. However, the pay-outs are capped and much lower than salaried employees' statutory insurances. Additionally, as riders are in a service agreement, which de facto imposes an unlimited probationary period, a notice of termination may not be required for both riders and platforms which runs against the intentions of the Directive.

In terms of *instrumental resources*, riders are often unaware of the implications of their solo self-employed status on their rights at work. In part, this is due to a lack of (clear) information being conveyed to riders on the websites of platforms before application and/or often very detailed but too complex service agreements. For instance, the conditions for notice of termination in the service agreement are lengthy, repetitive, unclear and at times misleading. Given this formulation of service agreements, it is unlikely that riders will read it fully. Even if they do so, they may not fully understand it. In relation to companies' insurances, media investigations as well as complaints from rider groups reveal that platforms' own insurance packages are often hard to access. They include unclear instructions on how to process claims, lengthy processes to make claims, and the lack of a contact person that riders may communicate with. These informational obstacles ought to be considered in light of the socioeconomic background of many riders. That is, their often foreign background may mean that they may not have sufficient knowledge or experience about the French labour market to be able to discern all of this information in a way that can enable them to use whichever (limited) work-related rights they may have.

#### 5.4.3 Work schedule and work hours

In terms of *normative resources*, there is no limitation on riders' work hours since they are not employees. Therefore, they are excluded from stipulations of a maximum duration of 10 hours of work per day or 44 hours per week in the French labour code. Likewise, this means that they do not have shifts but are instead 'free' to connect whenever they would like to perform work. This 'freedom' to connect has been supported by a recent legislation on delivery and ride-hailing platform workers' right to disconnect and reject tasks. <sup>47</sup>

Regarding *instrumental resources*, platforms communicate quite concisely that riders have no limitations to their *work hours*, have no shifts, and can disconnect and reject tasks. This clarity contrasts with the complexity and vagueness of information on rights at work. Platforms communicate this information by advertising that riders are able to enjoy flexible work hours. Such stipulations are also necessary to uphold the self-employment status of the riders and minimise court cases where platforms may be challenged on riders' employment status, namely whether riders could be reclassified as employees.

## 5.4.4 Earnings

In terms of *normative resources*, riders' earnings are affected by their status as solo self-employed. Unlike employees, they do not have contractually agreed minimum earnings and are not covered by labour laws regulating minimum wages (€11.07 hour in August 2022). However, and in line with the provisions to provide transparency about earnings in the Directive, a legislation imposes an obligation

European Social Citizenship

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Loi d'orientation des mobilités.

on platforms to inform the minimum guaranteed price per task and also disclose various earningsrelated indicators.

Thus, in terms of *instrumental resources* platforms do disclose some earnings-related indicators. However, the type of indicators varies across platforms and their usefulness to riders to estimate and calculate their earnings is debatable. Neither platform communicates sufficiently in advance how much earnings riders can expect to earn for various types of tasks. Instead, this information is only communicated for a specific task the moment that said task appears on the rider's app. Deliveroo provides various earning indicators that show the average earning per task, per hour with waiting time, and per hour without waiting time. However, the average earnings that they provide are based on very specific scenarios which often do not match reality (e.g. variances in tasks received per hour). Importantly, the earnings calculation system is not disclosed within the rider service agreement, company website, or FAQs during application. Instead press releases are used. Uber Eats differs from Deliveroo in that it communicates a list of average earnings for a long list of different task-related scenarios rather than per hours earnings (which Deliveroo does). Put differently, Uber Eats provides too much and often excessively complex information that renders such information to be of little use to riders, whereas Deliveroo provides scant or unrealistic information which is also of little use to riders.

## 5.4.5 Employee representation

In terms of *normative resources* for riders' employee representation, it has improved since social dialogue has become institutionalised through the creation of the Authority of Social Relations of Labour Platforms (Autorité des relations sociales des plateformes d'emploi - ARPE) by a legislation passed on 6<sup>th</sup> April 2022.

In terms of *instrumental resources*, both Deliveroo and Uber Eats inform riders about ARPE, the social dialogue process, and elections on their websites or related pages ('Deliveroo Newsroom' and 'Uber Blog'). However, Deliveroo provides an online form for riders to ask questions about the election of union representatives, Uber Eats does not. This difference may mean that riders from Deliveroo are more aware of their right to employee representation than riders from Uber Eats.

#### 5.4.6 Conclusion

Therefore, it appears that France for the sector of platform-mediated food delivery does not meet several of the aims and minimum requirements of the Directive on essential aspects relating to transparency and predictability of working conditions. However, through a recent law (*Loi d'orientation des mobilités*), French platforms are compelled to provide riders with earnings-related indicators. However, whether this information can be used readily by riders to calculate or predict their earnings is debatable. In short, on top of their weaker rights when compared to employees, French riders often lack clear, concise and usable information. It means that riders may not know or may not be able to de facto exercise these de jure rights.

Besides the aims and minimum requirements listed above, French riders however have the right to refuse delivery tasks and set their own working times without penalty because of the recently passed law giving them the right to disconnect. Information about this right is also communicated to riders. The right to disconnect however does not improve transparency or predictability of working conditions. Given riders often come from disadvantaged socioeconomic background (see Flichy, 2019;



Landier et al., 2016; Srnc and Gossart, 2021), however, it remains uncertain how many French riders would exercise this right. Additionally, this law has also contributed to solidifying the status of riders as self-employed. An article in Le Parisien in 2019 (Lepetit 2019) argued that whereas platforms like Uber have praised the law for "reinforcing the status of independent workers while putting in place new obligations for the platforms", the trade union for the solo self-employed (Union des Auto-Entrepreneurs; UAE) criticised the law as a reform that is neither social nor responsible [... and] puts the interests of platforms over self-employers.<sup>48</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> The original French report noted that Uber's response to the law was as follows "renforce le statut d'indépendant des travailleurs tout en mettant en place de nouvelles obligations pour les plateformes". By contrast, UAE's response was as follows "ni sociale ni responsable [...] Les plateformes risquent de se précipiter pour offrir une protection sociale à ces travailleurs qui leur seront, de fait, inféodés alors même que l'intérêt du travail indépendant est de pouvoir multiplier les employeurs". (Le Parisien 2019) <a href="https://www.leparisien.fr/economie/uber-deliveroo-ce-que-va-changer-la-loi-mobilites-09-06-2019-8089932.php">https://www.leparisien.fr/economie/uber-deliveroo-ce-que-va-changer-la-loi-mobilites-09-06-2019-8089932.php</a>



Table 6. Summary matrix for France

Firm	Normative resource	Instrumental resource	Enforcement resource
Terms of e	mployment		
Deliveroo  Uber Eats	Solo self-employed (micro-entrepreneurs)     Service agreement instead of employment contract	Riders are aware of their status due to VAT registration which is a precondition for application to work.	Multiple court rulings in favour that Deliveroo should retrospectively recategorize affected riders as salaried employees, but no effect on current riders otherwise.      Court rulings in favour that Uber should retrospectively recategorize Uber drivers (not riders) as salaried employees, but no effect on current riders otherwise.
Deliveroo  Uber Eats	• Loi d'orientation des mobilités: right to access performance data collected by company, right to disconnect and refuse tasks, right to be informed of conditions of remuneration (incl. distance of each assignment and min. guaranteed price).  • Not covered by French labour laws applicable to salaried employees: occupational health & safety, annual leave, max. working hours, min. wages, collective bargaining, rules regarding termination etc.  • Less coverage for accidents at work and occupational illness than salaried employees by law (compared to salaried employees)  • Covered by company insurance (mandatory for digital labour platforms to provide): accidents at work, incapacity or death, illness (after 7 days, max. 15 days), maternity/childbirth, liability insurance  • May not require notice of termination for both riders and platform (de facto unlimited probationary period due to service agreement).	Insufficiently informed about implications of employment status for rights at work  Making use of platform's own insurance hard for riders: process of claims unclear, lengthy, no contact person (according to media investigations & rider groups)  Conditions for notice of termination in lengthy service contract (which riders may not read / understand).	



Work sche	dule and work hours	
Deliveroo	Work hours without limitations (as excluded from strict French labour laws	Company advertises flexibility of
		work hours.
	on employee's working hours: max.	
Uber Eats	10h/day or 44h a week)  • No shifts, free connection times	
	Right to disconnect and reject tasks (Loi	
	d'orientation des mobilités) with no	
	influence on work schedule, tasks, rating	
	initiative on work schedule, tasks, rating	
Earnings		
Deliveroo	Loi d'orientation des mobilités:	Conditions for bonuses briefly
	obligation to inform about min.	mentioned on website but no detailed
	guaranteed price per task and share	explanation or information about
	earning indicators.	amounts
	No contractually agreed min. earnings	<ul> <li>Actual earnings per task are only</li> </ul>
	Not covered by labour laws regulating	communicated when the specific task
	minimum wages (11,07€/hour - Aug 2022)	appears on the riders' app (i.e. no prior
		knowledge of earnings).
		Deliveroo communicates types of
		average earning indicators on company
		website as a press release: per task, per
		hour with waiting time, per hour
		without waiting time. However,
		average earnings are based on very
		specific scenarios (e.g. 2-3 tasks), but
		these scenarios vary a lot in practice.
		Earning calculation system not shared
		on individual contract (rider service
		agreement), company website, or
		application FAQ.
Uber Eats		Uber lists a longer conditions for
		bonuses than Deliveroo on website but
		no detailed explanation or information
		about amounts.
		Actual earnings per task are only
		communicated when the specific task
		appears on the riders' app (i.e. no prior
		knowledge of earnings).
		Uber communicates types of average
		earning indicators based on a long list
		of different task-related scenarios
		rather than per hour earnings.
		Earning calculation system is shared
		on company website , but not on
		individual contract (rider service
		agreement) or application FAQ. It is
		based on fixed components - pick-up
		and delivery -, and variable
		components - bonus and distance.



Employee	Employee representation		
Deliveroo	Social dialogue has become institutionalised based on Ordonance of the 6th of April 2021 by creating Authority of social relations of labour platforms (ARPE).	Deliveroo informs about ARPE and social dialogue process & elections on their 'Deliveroo Newsroom' website     Questions about election of union representatives for riders in May 2022 could be asked to the company in an online form	
Uber Eats		Uber Eats informs about ARPE and social dialogue process & elections on their 'Uber Blog'     No option to ask questions about election of union representatives for riders in May 2022.	



# 5.5 Spain

In Spain, the two biggest food delivery platforms in terms of market shares are Dutch-owned Just Eat and Glovo (part of German-owned Delivery Hero since July 2022). Spain stands out when it comes to regulating working conditions on food delivery platforms as it is the first country to have a legislative Act directly targeting the employee status of riders in their Rider's Act (Spanish: 'Ley Rider').

In terms of primary data for this case study, we have access to an employment contract for riders of Just Eat and the collective agreement that Just Eat is a party to. Most Glovo riders are solo self-employed (see below) and thus do not have an employment contract. Only few are employees, but we do not have access to their employment contracts. Since most Glovo riders are solo self-employed, we focus on this group of riders. We thus rely on the document on terms and conditions for rendering services on behalf of Glovo.

Additionally, we note through a press release that Glovo has in December 2022 and thus at the time of writing concluded an agreement with Comisiones Obreras (CCOO) Catalonia. However, details of the agreement are scant and not publicly accessible. There is therefore uncertainty whether it is only applicable to riders directly employed by Glovo or also to their self-employed riders. Similarly, it is uncertain whether it covers riders outside of Catalonia. Our analysis below of Glovo riders predates this agreement. However, when possible, we flag potential changes that may emerge from this agreement.

An overview of the Spanish case is provided in Table 7.

#### 5.5.1 Terms of employment

In Spain, a number of recent legal acts have had a significant impact on the employment status and working conditions of food delivery platform riders.<sup>49</sup> Most notably, the Rider Act. However, this impact varied across food delivery platforms.

In terms of *normative resources*, Just Eat riders in Spain are at the time of writing directly employed part-time employees. They may be employed on permanent or fixed-term contracts. <sup>50</sup> It currently has between 2000 to 2500 directly employed riders. It is worth pointing out that Just Eat offers two types of part-time contracts. <sup>51</sup> One of them is a weekend contract where riders are contracted to provide services exclusively on weekends (Friday, Saturday and Sunday) for a minimum of 12 hours. The other contract stipulates a minimum of 16 hours per week. However, a separate report suggests that some of its riders are still sub-contracted through third-party firms which we do not have figures for. <sup>52</sup> In December 2021 Just Eat - in response to the recent legal acts - signed a collective bargaining agreement with the General Union of Workers (UGT) and CCOO. They were the first Spanish delivery

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> https://braveneweurope.com/gig-economy-project-just-eat-signs-pioneer-labour-agreement-with-spanish-unions



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> They include the Riders Law (12 August 2021), and amendments to the Workers' Status Act (Law 12/2021 of 28 September).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> The collective agreement signed in December 2021 stipulates that 80% of contracts must be permanent (<a href="https://braveneweurope.com/gig-economy-project-just-eat-signs-pioneer-labour-agreement-with-spanish-unions">https://braveneweurope.com/gig-economy-project-just-eat-signs-pioneer-labour-agreement-with-spanish-unions</a>).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Article 25 of collective agreement which Just Eat is a party to. (SIMA-FSP 2021, p.14).

platform to sign such an agreement. Crucially, this collective agreement applies to "all persons who provide their services for the Company and are linked to it through an employment contract" (SIMA-FSP, 2021).<sup>53</sup> Thus, it applies only to those riders directly employed by Just Eat and not to subcontracted staff.<sup>54</sup> Additionally, the specification of Just Eat's employees as part-time workers is covered in Articles 23 and 24 of the collective agreement. As Article 21 suggests, contracts need not necessarily be permanent; they may also be fixed term.<sup>55</sup>

By contrast, Glovo's riders are for the most part solo self-employed, or in the platform's own terms "autonomous distributors". Only one-sixth of its riders have employee status. Even though the Riders' Law (12 August 2021) lays down that food delivery platform riders ought to be considered employees of digital platforms because they are subjected to these platforms' algorithmic control, Glovo has tried to circumvent this presumption of employment by way of changing its algorithm which now allows riders to freely log in/out of its app (without repercussions) and providing the option of slightly adjusting the delivery fee. Thus, Glovo rejects the presumption of employment by clearly stating that it does not direct or control the work activities of its riders (Glovo, 2021). <sup>56</sup>

In terms of *instrumental resources*, both delivery platforms have made the employment status explicit to riders. Just Eat's riders receive an employment contract that they are to sign prior to employment. This employment contract, which is written in both Spanish and English, clearly states that the signatory is an employee and includes information on the specific work hours.<sup>57</sup> Just Eat also advertises on its application website that they offer a permanent contract.<sup>58</sup> If riders may also be hired on fixed-term contracts which the collective agreement does not seem to preclude, this is not disclosed on the website. Additionally, Just Eat also does not state the various types of part-time contacts which are available on its application website. By contrast, Glovo's document on the terms and conditions of its platform use, which is available only in Spanish, states that riders have no employment relationship with Glovo.<sup>59</sup> Instead, they are "autonomous distributors" - that is, solo self-employed. Glovo also states the self-employed status of its riders clearly on its application FAQs where it writes in that its riders are independent professionals.<sup>60</sup> However, it also states the following in the same webpage "Later in the registration process, you will be able to choose if you want to use the app as a freelancer or have a work contract (depending on availability)". Thus, it highlights that having



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> The citation is a machine translation of the text "El Convenio es aplicable a todas las personas que prestan sus servicios para la Empresa y estén vinculadas con ésta a través de un contrato labora" (SIMA-FSP 2021, p.3). https://www.ccoo-servicios.es/archivos/Acuerdo%20Sindicatos%20JUST%20EAT(1).pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> https://braveneweurope.com/gig-economy-project-just-eat-signs-pioneer-labour-agreement-with-spanish-unions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> "El personal con contrato temporal y de duración determinada tendrá los mismos derechos que el personal con contrato de duración indefinida, sin perjuicio de las particularidades específicas de cada una de las modalidades contractuales en materia de extinción del contrato y de aquellas expresamente previstas en la Ley." (SIMA-FSP 2021, p.12). A machine translation of this text reads "Personnel with a temporary and fixed-term contract will have the same rights as personnel with an indefinite-term contract, without prejudice to the specific characteristics of each of the contractual modalities regarding the termination of the contract and those expressly provided for in the Law." which suggests that fixed term contracts are not precluded.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Términos y condiciones de luso de la plataforma de Glovo para los repartidores autónomos (July 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> The Spanish version supersedes the English one, the English one is for information only.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> https://www.just-eat.es/repartidor

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Glovo. (2021). Términos y Condiciones del Uso de la Plataforma de Glova Pra Los Repartitodres Autónomos.

<sup>60</sup> https://couriers.glovoapp.com/es/

employment contracts is less likely than being self-employed. It also does not state if it is possible to change to having an employment contract if a rider begins as a solo self-employed.

In terms of enforcement resources, there have not been any cases in which Just Eat has been a direct party. However, Just Eat's operational strategy and employment practices can be seen as a response to numerous cases lodged against other food delivery platforms such as Deliveroo which has since pulled out of the market. In most of these cases, the court ruled that riders have employment status, and these rulings formed the basis of subsequent statutory legislations that presume platform workers as employees. Regarding Glovo, the labour inspectorate issued a record-high fine in October 2022 for continuing to operate on the basis of solo self-employed workers which it considers to be an incorrectly assigned employment status.

#### 5.5.2 Rights at work

In terms of *normative resources*, riders of both platforms have different rights at work which is in large part due to their different employment statuses. As employees, Just Eat Riders have access to basic labour rights including a reliable fixed hourly wage, sick and holiday pay (Gilmartin, 2022). Just Eat riders are also subject to the collective agreement that the platform is part of. The collective agreement among others specifies a probationary period of 1 month, rules governing notice periods for employment termination, entitlement to weekly rest of two uninterrupted days including breaks between shifts, and annual holidays. The collective agreement also contains a stipulation that the company will provide equipment and a collective accident insurance. The equipment includes uniform, delivery backpack, and a mobile phone. The agreement also states that riders can use their own vehicles with compensation or be provided with one by Just Eat. Riders are also entitled to nighttime, festive holiday, and vacation supplements to their base salary.

By contrast, Glovo riders do not have such rights (except for a company-provided accident insurance) at work simply because most of them are not employees. Owing to their solo self-employed status, they are not covered by Spanish labour laws that are applicable to salaried employees. Improvements have however recently been announced in Catalonia (December 2022) as CCOO Catalonia has negotiated an agreement with Glovo to improve working conditions and earnings<sup>61</sup>. Among other things, Glovo agrees to provide electric bikes for its rider fleet, intending to reduce riders' own workrelated expenses as well as occupational safety as the company centralises procedures for repair and technical inspection. Additionally, the payment system is set out to improve by introducing regulated bonuses for Sundays (50% increase of hourly wages) and holidays (doubling hourly wages). The agreement also allows for retrospective payments of Sunday/Holiday bonuses of the last year. Lastly, the agreement includes improvements for compensation of mileage for own vehicle use: eight times higher compensation per km for scooter delivery, three times higher for normal bikes, and double in the case of electric bikes. The agreement, which is not yet publicly available, may however apply to fewer riders if it only applies to riders directly by Glovo who are outnumbered by solo self-employed Glovo riders.

In terms of instrumental resources, Just Eat riders may refer to their rights at work in their employment contract as well as in the collective agreement which Just Eat is a party of. Generally, the information on their rights at work is clearly stated in their employment contract in both Spanish and English.



<sup>61</sup> https://www.ccoo-servicios.es/comercio/salario/html/56447.html

However, the application website does not state all of these different work-related rights that riders are entitled to. Instead, riders may need to refer to the collective agreement for which there is no hyperlink on Just Eat's application website. For Glovo, riders may refer to the document containing the terms and conditions of its platforms use. This document provides some relevant information such as: termination may be initiated by any side at any time without prior notice, riders are responsible for their own taxes, and riders have access to insurance coverage while working on the platform. However, the information is sometimes presented in legal jargon. Lastly, it is worth highlighting that Just Eat's employment contract is written in a more accessible and concise manner than Glovo's document listing its terms and conditions. Glovo's application website does not provide any information on the work-related rights that its riders may have. It does however state that riders need to provide their own insulated delivery bags to begin their work.

As regards access to collective agreements, the Just Eat agreement is mentioned by the company itself and publicly accessible. Glovo's agreement – likely due to it being newly negotiated – is at the time of writing only reported of by the union CCOO in a press release. There is currently no publicly accessible version of the CCOO-Glovo agreement.

#### 5.5.3 Work schedule and work hours

In terms of *normative resources*, differences in employment statuses once again govern differences in the work hours and schedules of the two platforms' riders. Just Eat offers part-time contracts. As stated in Article 25 of the collective agreement, the minimum hours for weekend contracts are 12 hours and 16 hours for the regular part-time contracts. As stated in the collective agreement, the maximum work hours per day are 9 hours. However, the maximum varies by location of work and is in several cases as low as 24 hours a week. The precise work hours are stated in the employment contract. Flexibility for the platform is achieved by mandating an increase of work hours to a maximum of 35% per month (with 5 days prior notice) above the contractually agreed work hours and an additional 20% of voluntary hours as listed in Articles 26 and 27 respectively. Just Eat riders will be notified 5 calendar days in advance about their weekly work schedule and they may indicate their shift preference. Furthermore, it is possible for them to reject an order if the estimated time of a current order will take place within the last 15 minutes before their shift ends. Lastly, they also have the right to two uninterrupted days of rest. By contrast, the majority of Glovo riders (solo self-employed) do not have minimum or maximum work hours and do not have a predetermined work schedule. Under Glovo's solo self-employed policy, they are free to connect as they wish.

In relation to *instrumental resources*, there is clear information regarding work hours and schedule in the employment contract and collective agreement of Just Eat's riders. In addition, the collective agreement provides clear examples and relevant scenarios on work hours and scheduling which helps riders to better understand their rights and responsibilities. This detailed information is however not communicated on Just Eat's application website. The website simply states that riders can work via shifts according to their availability. Although Glovo also clearly states that its riders have no stipulated work hours or schedules in its document containing its term and conditions, it does not provide riders information on the most popular and least popular time slots. This information is relevant for riders to plan their work schedule (i.e., when to 'connect') and anticipate the number of hours they may be able to work during specific times of the day and week. Put differently, this lack of information has led to 'hyper connection', that is, an excess supply of riders compared to the demand which affects riders'



work hours and thereby earnings. Glovo's application website does not mention anything about work hours besides stating that riders are free to choose when they wish to connect.

## 5.5.4 Earnings

In terms of normative resources, riders of the two platforms again have different earnings due to differences in their employment statuses as well as the existence of a collective agreement for Just Eat riders. Annex I in the collective bargaining agreement guarantees a basic annual salary of €15232 which translates to €1269.33 for full-timers (gross of €8.50/hour which is somewhat higher than the statutory minimum wage of €7.82). Higher earnings apply for night shifts, festive holiday shifts, and during vacation periods. The collective agreement states the following rates for supplements: nighttime supplement (25% increase over base salary of worker), festive holiday supplement (100% increase over base salary of worker), and vacation supplement. Since Just Eat rider are predominantly part-time employees, their minimum salary is a function of the amounts stated above and their work hours. Furthermore, the collective agreement includes compensation for relevant expenses (e.g. compensation of 0.15 euros per kilometre for using own vehicle, 0.10 euro per kilometre for using own electric bicycle, 0.06 euros per kilometre for using own traditional bicycle), extraordinary bonus and other salary supplements such as payment for complementary hours and overtime. According to Article 54 of the collective agreement, riders are entitled to two extraordinary bonuses accrued semiannually which correspond to 30 days of base salary and prorated based on 12 ordinary monthly payments. Both complementary hours and overtime are paid at the same rate as ordinary work (with relevant supplements added).

By contrast, the majority of Glovo riders as solo self-employed have no guaranteed statutory or collectively agreed minimum wage or coverage of work-related expenses. Instead, they receive payment per delivery which makes their earnings very unreliable. It is also worth pointing out that Glovo riders technically have the option of slightly adjusting their delivery fees, but such adjustments may affect successful task assignment. Thus, the option of self-adjusting delivery fees is unlikely to affect riders' earnings positively. Overall, earnings is a function of the number of deliveries made. Pay outs for each delivery is a factor of payment per order and variable extras which are based on distance and delivery time. The new agreement between CCOO Catalonia and Glovo of December 2022 intends to improve the salary system by regulating bonuses for Sundays and holidays as well as covering essential work-related expenses of vehicle use: Glovo agrees to provide electric bikes for riders and to increase mileage compensation of own vehicle use.

In terms of *instrumental resources*, the earnings that Just Eat riders can make are clearly elaborated in the employment contract and especially the collective agreement. In the collective agreement, rules regarding renumeration and expenses are laid out extensively. However, it is worth pointing out that the name and link to the relevant collective agreement are not provided in Just Eat's application FAQs limiting the transparency of relevant available information on working conditions, work hours and earnings.

Regarding Glovo, its app offers a reference minimum price to riders for every request which riders must then indicate if they agree with and specify the minimum price for which they would be willing to do a delivery. However, Glovo's blind auction system strongly incentivizes riders to accept Glovo's suggested reference price and set a low delivery minimum price to raise their chances of being



assigned to the task. This is because riders lack relevant information on how the blind auction is conducted as well as typical earnings per task and delivery at which they would be assigned a task. The lack of such information means that they are unable to make informed decisions about the price they can ask for their labour, which in turn affects the predictability of their earnings. Additionally, the lack of information about most popular and least popular time slots which leads to 'hyperconnection' as elaborated above may also reduce the predictability of earnings. Additionally, there is no information listed in Glovo's document on terms and conditions as well as its application website on bonuses. Glovo's application website also provides scant information on how earnings are calculated, and average earning indicators for various tasks. All it states is that earnings are a function of number or orders for which payment for each is depends on the payment per order and variable extras based on distance and delivery time. It does not provide information on the range of earnings to be expected on payment per order and the variable extras on its website. Since it relies on a 'blind auction' system, riders will only know their earnings (partly at least) when they bid for delivery tasks on the app. In short, Glovo does not provide information that will allow riders to calculate the earnings that they can anticipate. As regards the new CCOO Catalonia-Glovo agreement, information on it is at the time of writing scarce. As it is unclear if it is applicable to self-employed or only directly employed, and whether it extends to all Glovo riders beyond Catalonia, its de facto impact on riders' earnings remains open.

## 5.5.5 Employee representation

In terms of *normative resources*, both platforms' riders are represented by two trade unions - Comisiones Obreras (CCOO) and Unión General de Trabajadores (UGT) which also negotiated the collective agreement which Just Eat is a party to and which has been in effect since January 2022. Trade union delegates are elected by and from among the trade union's members who are associated with the platform. Like workers' representatives, their functions centre on consultations on matters relating to union members, defending members' interests before the employer and acting as a communication channel between the employer and the union (Eurofound, n.d.). The first union delegate elections at Glovo were won by the COOO.

In terms of *instrumental resources*, there is no information found on the representation and elections to be trade union delegates on the websites of Just Eat or Glovo. Trade unions have however shared press releases on elections.

#### 5.5.6 Conclusions

There are considerable differences in the predictability and transparency of working conditions across the two major platforms in Spain. This comes about due to the use of dependent employment on the one hand (Just Eat) and solo self-employment on the other (Glovo), though the latter being strongly contested by legal cases and fines. The working conditions of riders for Just Eat generally seem to meet the aims and minimum requirements of the Directive on transparent and predictable working conditions. Having said this, the subcontracting through third party firms used by Just Eat - though we lack precise numbers on the size of this phenomenon - provides a challenge. Namely, the terms and conditions acquired through the collective agreement which have been applicable since January 2022 do not apply to subcontracted workers. The collective agreement which complements individual contracts is the source with the most transparent information on rights at work, working hours and earnings. It is surprising that Just Eat does not provide a link to the collective agreement on its



homepage even though it states under FAQs that it is proud to have been the first firm in the platform food delivery sector to have signed such an agreement.

By contrast, the working conditions of riders for Glovo fall short in several respects. Work-related rights are very limited for self-employed workers and the predictability of work hours, schedules and earnings is very low. Having said this, if the riders are genuinely self-employed which is strongly contested in the Spanish case – they would not fall under the terms and conditions of the directive.

Spain is an interesting case given the active role of the government in responding to legal cases in particular on the employment status of riders by way of concluding the Riders' Law. The Riders' Law which goes hand in hand with increased labour inspections and hefty fines makes it difficult for platforms in the food delivery sector to operate with solo self-employed (Gilmartin, 2022). Glovo – among others – is still trying to circumvent the law in order to keep a cutting edge on the market by way of using the hyper-flexibility of their fleet which is commonly staffed by migrant workers including those without a legal right to work (Gilmartin, 2022). However, some improvements may be coming for Glovo riders following the new agreement with CCOO Catalonia. Competitiveness is much reduced for Just Eat as it has fixed costs deriving from the obligations as employer and better terms and conditions for their employees through the extensive collective agreement and can therefore only afford to have a more limited fleet. Sub-contracting has been used as a flexibilization strategy by Just Eat.



Table 7. Summary matrix for Spain

Firm	Normative resource	Instrumental resource	Enforcement resource
Terms	of employment		
Just Eat	Salaried employee status by work contract	Information shared on application website FAQ mentions permanent contracts     Coverage through a collective agreement is mentioned clearly on the application website but no link to the agreement in question     Contract clearly indicates employee status     Contract mentions full title of collective bargaining agreement so it can be searched for	No cases about Just Eat BUT other rulings had an effect on discontinuing bogus self- employment and laid the foundation for the rider law.
Glovo	Glovo workforce: ca 2000 out of 12000 hold employee status, meaning the majority is self-employed Glovo circumvents Riders' Law presumption of employment. Glovo does it by changing its algorithm formula such riders can log in/off 'freely' without selecting timeslot and adjust the price of their delivery fees slightly, they can refuse tasks and subcontract to other workers. Therefore, Glovo could for a while outgo the riders' law.	The legal status is clear by contractual terms as defined in the document on Terms and Condition. Terms and Condition. The application FAQ indicate the option of choosing between selfemployed and employee within the application process. However, given Glovo's limited spots for employed riders, there may not be much of a choice No information on possibility and means to transit from self-employed to employee status.	• Oct 2019: Superior Court of Justice Madrid deemed a Glovo rider to be genuinely self- employed • Sept 2020: Spanish Supreme Court ruled that riders were employees (crucial ruling for rider's law) • Oct 2022: Labour inspectorate fined Glovo for continuing to work with false self- employed workers (€79 million)
Rights	at work		
Just Eat	Collective bargaining agreement: 1 month trial period; annual holiday entitlement of 30 days for full-time employees (less in different part-time scenarios); termination by employee (15 calendar days)     No exclusivity clause (except for during working hours)- other occupational activities must just be informed about.	All relevant rights at work explained in collective agreement and contract	



Glovo	Not covered by Spanish labour laws	Terms and conditions for self-	
	applicable to salaried employees (unless	employed specifies the following rights	
	registered as employees)	implications: termination and notice,	
	<ul> <li>Possibility of termination at any time</li> </ul>	access to insurance coverage when	
	without prior notice.	working on the platform, tax	
	Access to insurance coverage while working	responsibility, exclusivity	
	on the platform		
	No exclusivity		
\ <b>A</b> /l	,		
work s	chedule and work hours		
Just	Contractually defined hours providing	Contract and collective bargaining	
Eat	guaranteed hours and earnings (min. 16h)	agreement clearly state information on	
	Shift notice: contractually agreed that shift	shift planning, when work will likely	
	planning is shared each week (notice of 5	take place, when riders have to inform	
	calendar days in advance ).	Just Eat of their preferred availability,	
	Max working time dependent on	the notice period for schedules,	
	contractually agreed min. working hours.	mandatory as well as voluntary	
	Ceiling for max. working time 20% over min.	complementary hours	
	working hours per month.	Collective agreement includes many	
	Collective agreement further stipulates	scenarios that make the content more	
	maximum annual (1792h/year) and daily	understandable for rider's work	
	working hours (9h/day).	specificities	
	Rejection of order possible if estim. time	opess.ties	
	will take place within last 15 mins before shift		
	ends.		
	Right to two uninterrupted days of rest.		
Glovo	<ul> <li>Under the Glovo self-employed policy,</li> </ul>	Riders are unaware of the most	
	riders are free to connect as they wish.	popular/least popular time slots, they	
		are also unaware of the number of	
		colleagues connected/available at the	
		same time. This leads to "hyper	
		connection" with supply of tasks	
		exceeding demand = affecting earnings	
Earning	<u></u>		
,	,	Collective because in the control of	
Just	• Minimum wage: €1,000 (14 times a year)	Collective bargaining agreement lays	
Eat	Collective bargaining agreement guarantees	out rules regarding remuneration and	
	basic annual salary of €15,232( 1.269,33 €	expenses extensively	
	monthly for full-timers, based on 8,5 €/h	The collective bargaining agreement	
	gross). Part-time employees receive salary	is mentioned in application FAQs of	
	proportionately	Just Eat, however no link to it nor the	
	Collective bargaining agreement includes	name of it.	
	compensation for vehicle use, bonuses, salary	Application website states yearly	
	supplements, complementary hours,	income of "up to €11,424*; () *for	
	overtime, compensation of expenses,	contracts of 30 hours per week, so you	
	receiving tips, and terms of salary increases	must make your calculation according	
	Expenses: platform provides smartphones,	to the hours signed in your contract".	
	protection equipment, corporate uniform,	Information could be presented more	
	backpack/box, compensation for use of own	accessible through hourly wages or	
	vehicle or use of company vehicle	monthly wages	
	,	, , ,	



#### Glovo • Algorithm distributes earnings as a function • Information is provided about of a blind auction among all available riders. 'choice' that riders have in deciding The rider is thus not informed about the prices. Terms and conditions state that earnings in advance, and must offer a price per service is determined and relatively low price if s/he wants to gain the chosen by the riders themselves, given request Glovo's market price suggestion. No • Glovo shows a reference price for every mentioning of calculation system, no request, riders must then indicate if they foresight of earnings possible agree with the price as well as the minimum • Since the blind auction system is price for which they would deliver central to Glovo's task assignments, • No coverage of expenses such as equipment this information about riders' choice is (e.g. mobile phone, insulated delivery bag, somewhat misleading given that low bike) price matters in assignment • Earnings include a mileage per km • Lack of transparency on statistics and component performance indicators that determine • New agreement between trade union CCOO whether a rider is placed in the group in Catalonia and Glovo has improved payment that receives orders first, or later system: regulated bonuses for Sundays (50% increase of hourly wages) and holidays (doubling hourly wages) • The agreement in Catalonia also improved work-related expenses: Glovo agrees to provide electric bikes for riders and to compensate higher for mileage of own vehicle use

#### **Employee representation**

#### lust Eat

- Representation by trade unions CCOO & UGT who both negotiated the Just Eat collective agreement in effect in January 2022
- System of representation: election of 'trade union delegates' by and from among the trade union's members on the platform. Similar to workers' representatives, functions are centred on consultation, defending members' interests before the employer, and acting as the communication channel between employer and union" (Eurofound, 2020).
- Trade union delegates voted for by unionised workers
- Riders law obliges platforms to give worker representatives access to the algorithm affecting working conditions

• No information on information channels



Glovo	<ul> <li>Representation by trade unions CCOO &amp;</li> </ul>	• 2020: UGT sued
	UGT	Glovo for anti-
	<ul> <li>System of representation: election of 'trade</li> </ul>	union behaviour
	union delegates' by and from among the	and demanded
	trade union's members on the platform.	25,000 euros of
	Similar to workers' representatives, functions	compensation
	are centred on consultation, defending	
	members' interests before the employer, and	
	acting as the communication channel	
	between employer and union" (Eurofound,	
	2020).	
	<ul> <li>Riders law obliges platforms to give worker</li> </ul>	
	representatives access to the algorithm	
	affecting working conditions	
	<ul> <li>The CCOO union has won the first union</li> </ul>	
	elections at Glovo rendering it possible to set	
	up a union dialogue within the company.	
	<ul> <li>CCOO Catalonia has signed an agreement</li> </ul>	
	with Glovo on 19th December 2022.	
	NB: Uncertain if new agreement applies to	
	self-employed as well as directly employed	
	riders, and to Glovo riders in all of Spain or	
	only Catalonia.	

## 5.6 Poland

In Poland, the two largest food delivery platforms by market share are Pyszne.pl (Just Eat) and Uber Eats. We do not have access to employment contracts for riders delivering for Pyszne.pl and Uber Eats. One interview was conducted with a trade union representative to expand and verify information.

An overview of the Polish case is provided in Table 8.

## 5.6.1 Terms of employment

In terms of *normative resources*, riders for Pyszne.pl and Uber Eats have similar employment statuses. In the case of Pyszne.pl, the company has its own third-party agency which is responsible for employing the riders that Pyszne.pl uses on civil law contracts. In the case of Uber Eats, riders are often hired via intermediary companies that the platform does not own unlike Pyszne.pl. In the case of Uber Eats, riders often register with these intermediary companies to avoid being self-employed. These intermediary companies charge riders for bookkeeping and this charge varies between companies.<sup>62</sup>

For both platforms, riders are offered civil law contracts. Unlike regular employment contracts, civil law contracts are atypical 'task-specific' contracts where "the contractor provides a service but there is no requirement to specify an outcome...[and] are by definition temporary...[and] are not based on the labour code, but on the civil law instead" (Lewandowski, 2018, p.7). In short, such contracts are not employment contracts (workers do not enter employment relations with the platform), and they are more precarious than typical contracts.

In terms of *instrumental resources*, neither the websites of Pyszne.pl or Uber Eats state the employment status and contract type of riders. This lack of information on the rather specific 'task-specific' contract is especially concerning given that a sizable share of riders are foreigners (see Kowalik et al., 2022); platform work such as food delivery rider is one of the few viable employment options available to foreign students (Rogalewski, 2020). Foreigners – but likely also natives – may lack an understanding of the different employment statuses and contracts as well as their implications in terms of work-related and social rights.

In terms of *enforcement resources*, it is worth noting that the labour inspectorate has conducted an inquiry into Uber Eats upon the request of the Ombudsman in 2019. The inspectorate found several peculiarities relating to the employment practices of Uber Eats. Namely, it took note of the presence of illegal employment of migrant workers, evidence of non-registration with the social insurance system among Uber Eat riders, and that hourly minimum wage rules were not followed. Crucially, however, this evidence had a binding impact on changing platforms' employment practices. An interviewed trade union representative stated uncertainty about whether the food delivery platform sector was of special importance to the labour inspectorate, and rather suggested that the labour inspectorate does not play any significant role in controlling or supervising working conditions in food delivery platforms.

<sup>62</sup> https://www.komputerswiat.pl/p<u>oradniki/uber-eats-jak-dziala-i-ile-zarabia-dostawca/28w2tfe</u>



## 5.6.2 Rights at work

In terms of *normative resources*, riders of both platforms have different rights at work from workers who are employed on regular contracts which are regulated by the Labour Code. Owing to their civil law contracts, they do not follow the stricter regulations of the labour code including on daily or weekly working time and rest times as well as health and safety. Crucially, the civil code does not provide guarantees on sickness and maternity insurance, work accidents or annual leave payment. Additionally, neither food delivery platforms is covered by collective agreements which would be a means of improving the weak work-related rights of these riders. Nevertheless, there are some differences between the two platforms. Pyszne.pl offers it riders a free backpack and company clothing and an Internet-use supplement (PLN 25), whereas Uber Eats does not provide any equipment for its riders. Lastly, riders who opt to be solo self-employed with Uber Eats are not covered by the statutory regulations for riders employed on civil law contracts, and may thus have even fewer work-related rights.

Regarding *instrumental resources*, information on riders' work-related rights on the application websites of Pyszne.pl and Uber Eats is sparse which is likely explained by the limited rights deriving from the civil law contract type provided. Pyszne.pl states on its FAQs on its application website that riders will receive a backpack and company clothing from them for free but not a work phone. The platform will however cover the costs related to using Internet during work through a supplement of PLN 25 each month. Uber Eat's application website states that riders covered by third party liability insurance should their vehicle be damaged during their courier shift, and it lists down the steps that need to be taken to file claims. It states in its application FAQs that it does not provide equipment to its riders. However, it does not distinguish between work-related rights for solo self-employed and riders from third-party agencies. On the application website of one such third-party agency, Eternis, we do not find information about its employed riders' work-related rights. On the application website of another third-party agency, Allride, we find some information about its employed riders' work related rights – Allride offers "administrative support, a contract, and a full ZUS insurance". However, there is no information on what the insurance provided by Allride actually covers. In short, information provided by third-party agencies is often incomplete and varies by agencies.

#### 5.6.3 Work schedule and work hours

In terms of *normative resources*, the work schedules of Pyszne.pl's riders are arranged according to the rider's declared availability which he/she provides once a week. The platform requires riders to make themselves available for a minimum of 40 hours each month (i.e. about 10 hour per week). According to Muszyński et al. (2022), Pyszne.pl however "often changes shift without consulting workers: 'when demand is low then [...] they often shorten the shift by 10 minutes, half an hour, an hour, without paying for it... [to] counterbalance the cost of maintaining a more regularized workforce" (ibid. p. 304). Pyszne.pl does not set any maximum number of hours that a rider can perform per month. Additionally, the employment application form includes three options for shifts during the day that riders can indicate their preference for. If a rider needs a break during the month (e.g. holidays), they can declare this in the Scoober app.



<sup>63</sup> https://www.uber.com/pl/pl/deliver/basics/before-you-start/delivery-gear-ideas/

<sup>64</sup> https://eternis.pl/en/uber-eats/

<sup>65</sup> https://allride24.pl/en/uber-eats/

By contrast, riders at Uber Eats are free to schedule their own work hours with no minimum hours required regardless of whether they are employed under civil law contracts with third-party agencies or solo self-employed. Such a lack of minimum stipulated hours – in contrast to Pyszne.pl – may result in a situation where the platform has too many riders that in turn have to fight for orders as has been noted by a trade union representative for the Spanish company Glovo that operates with a similar model. According to a news report (Kulbaczewska-Figat, 2022), Łukasz Ostrowski who is co-founder of the union of delivery workers co-operating with Pyszne.pl claims that Pyzne.pl "does not employ an excess of workers: it takes as many people as are actually needed, and sometimes not even enough... bonuses for completing a sufficient number of task [...which until recently] were completely unrealistic [...] in order to get a substantial bonus, one had to do around 250 hours a month." This report of excess work however differs from the account of shortened shifts as noted in Muszyński et al. (2022).

In terms of *instrumental resources*, Pyszne.pl communicates on its application website that the rider arranges his/her own schedule. It communicates that a minimum of 40 hours per month needs to be fulfilled, and adds that there is no maximum limit to the number of work hours on its website. However, this information of minimum guaranteed hours is somewhat misleading as the platform may shrink the number of hours assigned to riders without prior notification (Muszyński et al., 2022).

By contrast, there is no information on work hours and schedule on Uber Eat's application website since it operates on the basis of riders' schedule flexibility. The information on its website does not distinguish between solo self-employed riders and riders employed by third-party agencies. The main message that Uber Eats conveys on its application page is the allusion to having no boss and to "take to the streets and deliver whenever you want – for an hour, a weekend, or throughout the week". 67 However, Uber Eats does communicate on a its FAQs for riders (Driving and Delivery) on schedules when demand for delivery orders is usually higher (11am to 2pm; 5pm to 9pm). 68 It also states that Uber Eats may send in-app messages about areas in high demand, rush hours, and restaurants/sellers with high orders. The same message of work schedule flexibility is conveyed on the application websites of third-party agencies like Eternis and Allride.

Despite these subtle differences in communication, the lack of clear and relevant information remains even for Pyszne.pl. In a newspaper report (Wyborcza, 2022), an interviewed rider of Pyszne.pl maintained that there was a great deal of uncertainty about the allocation of work hours both on the part of riders but also shift coordinators. <sup>69</sup> The interviewee mentioned that a rider could get three hours one day and nine the next day. When this issue was raised with the coordinators, the interviewee noted that they attributed blame to the algorithm. Accordingly, if riders for Pyszne.pl feel that they do not have sufficient information on work scheduling and hours, it is likely that riders for Uber Eats may feel the same given that Uber Eats supplies even less accessible information to its riders on its application website.

<sup>69</sup> https://warszawa.wyborcza.pl/warszawa/7,54420,28938930,bunt-dostawcow-jedzenia.html?disableRedirects=true



<sup>66</sup> https://www.crossbordertalks.eu/2022/12/22/polish-delivery-workers/

<sup>67</sup> https://www.uber.com/pl/en/deliver/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup>https://help.uber.com/driving-and-delivering/article/godziny-i%C2%A0miejsca-ze-zwi%C4%99kszon%C4%85-liczb%C4%85-zam%C3%B3wie%C5%84-na-dostawy?nodeld=3ece579a-21d3-4b0c-96fd-f3f240308ecb

## 5.6.4 Earnings

In terms of normative resources, riders of the two platforms have slightly different earnings. For Pyszne.pl, a rider's earning is influenced by several components, and it is paid monthly. Essentially, Pyszyne.pl works with hourly wages. Pyszne states that riders could earn from PLN 23.50 to PLN 27.50 per hour not including tips. Both values are calculated based on the hourly rate and the average value of the bonus for orders when a rider travels an average of 40 hours a week. Additionally, riders with seniority get a progressive hourly bonus – PLN 1 per hour after three months, and another PLN 1 per hour after six months. However, it seems that this seniority allowance may be phased out by Pyszne.pl to accommodate the costs of paying a basic wage of PLN 22.80 (€4.89) per hour to be in line with the increase in Poland's minimum wage for civil law contracts. 70 There are also allowances for washing clothes, progressive bonuses for completed orders, and allowances for private telephone, and receiving tips transferred via the app. Further monetary allowances are available to riders who use their own bicycles during their work hours. 71 Previously, Pyszne.pl used to offer a 'weather bonus' for weekend work in autumn 2021 for the winter months. However, this has been withdrawn in 2022 which has led to dissatisfaction among riders since this reduction coupled with inflation means that their real earnings have fallen. This sentiment was expressed by an interviewed representative of a group of employees who planned to set up a trade union.<sup>72</sup>

In the case of Uber Eats, take home earnings are more complex. According to Eternis which is one of the third-party agencies that employs riders on civil law contracts to render services to Uber Eats, the hourly rate starts at PLN 20 per hour. Note however that this advertised hourly rate is below the statutory minimum wage of PLN22.80 for civil law contracts applicable from 1 January 2023.

For solo self-employed, earnings are a function of the following: pick up, delivery and distance between the restaurant and the customers' location. Riders get a fixed amount for picking up one or more orders from one restaurant, and a multiplier based on the distance between restaurants when there are pick-ups from multiple restaurants. Each delivery provides a fixed amount. Additionally, a per-minute rate based on the estimated time to complete the trip form the time the rider arrives at the restaurant to the time the delivery is completed is applied in some cities. There is also a bonus called "revenue boost promotion" that "guarantees a certain revenue multiplier for deliveries starting and ending in a designated area at specific times" (Uber Eats 2023). Uber Eats however does not state the value of this multiplier. While this multiplier applies to the solo self-employed, there is no public information on whether rider employed by third-party agencies are eligible for this multiplier.

In addition, Uber Eats also charges riders a substantial fee for using the app itself for both solo selfemployed and riders from third-party agencies. Additionally, and as mentioned above, riders are often hired by intermediary agencies which levy a fee for bookkeeping including financial transaction between Uber Eats and the rider. This fee varies between agencies. For instance, Eternis charges PLN 20 per settlement. Since riders providing service for Uber Eats receive earnings every week

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> https://help.uber.com/pl-PL/driving-and-delivering/article/zwi%C4%99kszanie-przychod%C3%B3w-z%C2%A0-dostaw?nodeId=29ff4fd5-f07e-40f6-b76f-1d07f7850356



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> https://www.crossbordertalks.eu/2022/12/22/polish-delivery-workers/

<sup>71 &</sup>lt;a href="https://students.pl/artykuly/praca-w-pyszne-pl/">https://students.pl/artykuly/praca-w-pyszne-pl/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> https://warszawa.wyborcza.pl/warszawa/7,54420,28938930,bunt-dostawcow-jedzenia.html?disableRedirects=true

<sup>73</sup> https://www.uber.com/pl/pl/deliver/basics/earnings/understanding-delivery-fares/

(settlement), this means that a PLN 20 bill is levied by Eternis whenever riders working for the agency receive their weekly earnings.<sup>75</sup>

All in all, these stipulations mean that there may be variation in earnings between Uber Eat riders who are employed by third-party agencies and those who are solo self-employed. Additionally, our interviews suggest that earnings between Pyszyne.pl and Uber Eat riders seem to vary. This is evidenced when the remarks of two riders, each delivering for separate platforms, for are juxtaposed. In response to the withdrawal of the 'weather bonus', a rider for Pyszne.pl suggested that it would have made a difference for Pyszne.pl riders who drive for 8 to 10 hours a day. <sup>76</sup> In response to questions about earnings, an Uber Eats rider suggested that riders have to often devote 11 to 13 hours a day to driving to achieve a desired income. <sup>77</sup> Although the context in which these two comments were made differ, they nevertheless provide a glimpse into differences in work hours that may be partly due to differences in pay structure between the two platforms.

In terms of *instrumental resources*, neither platform clearly states the earnings structure nor pay system on their application website. However, Pyszne.pl does provide limited information on its application website on riders' potential earnings per hour (without tips).<sup>78</sup> Yet, this information is useful only to a limited degree as it does not provide a breakdown of how much riders can expect to earn from various bonuses. Lastly, Psyzne.pl advertises on its application website that riders earn an hourly wage.

Turning to Uber Eats, its application website and FAQs does not state the potential earnings that riders from third-party agencies may make. We found this information on hourly wage on one of these third-party agencies, Eternis. The application website of Eternis also states the average and maximum earnings per week of its riders for Uber Eats. However, it does not indicate whether there are non-hourly wage components and their rates that allow riders to achieve these higher weekly earnings. As riders are typically hired by a number of third-party agencies, we do not know how much variations there is in terms of the information provided by different agencies.

Uber Eat's application website also does provide earnings indicators about how much its solo selfemployed riders can make. Although it states the parameters by which the standard delivery charge is calculated, it does not provide earning indicators for any of these parameters. In other words, it remains a black box for riders which makes it difficult for them to estimate their earnings. However, it does states on its FAQ website (Driving and delivery) that riders will see "highlighted high-order areas with higher multipliers in the Revenue Boost promotion" when they sign into the Uber Driver app. Yet, they do not disclose information on the value of this multiplier, and the metrics by which it arises on is FAQ website. This means that riders cannot be certain of when there would be a multiplier (spontaneous alert via the app), and the factor by which it boosts their base task-related earnings.

<sup>78</sup> https://www.pyszne.pl/kurier?utm source=mainsite&utm medium=referral&utm content=header



<sup>75</sup> https://eternis.pl/en/price-list/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> The results of the research were presented at a Polish-German seminar on platform work organised by OPZZ and the Ebert Foundation on 18 October 2019 in Warsaw (quoted by Rogalewski, see above).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> https://docplayer.pl/181190004-Cyfryzacja-i-praca-platformowa-cyfryzacja-platformowa-informator-dla-pracownikow-adam-rogalewski.html

Lastly, Uber Eats does not disclose on its application website FAQs the cost of fee that it levies on riders for using the app. <sup>79</sup>

#### 5.6.5 Employee representation

In terms of *normative resources*, riders are not yet represented by the unions. However, there are conversations between Pyszne.pl and the Labour Confederation (Konfederacja Pracy).<sup>80</sup> Such developments have not yet spread to other platforms in a sizable manner. It is worth pointing out that employee representation is not yet universally supported by riders as some of them seem sceptical of its need.<sup>81</sup>

In terms of *instrumental resources*, an interviewed union representative noted that it was not riders themselves who were reaching out to the unions. Rather, it was intermediary agencies who were reaching out to them on behalf of riders' concerns about the level of earnings which intermediary agencies could not directly influence (i.e., platforms set the earnings rates). Additionally, the interviewee also suggested that language and 'cultural' barriers facing foreign-background riders were also raised by these agencies.

#### 5.6.6 Conclusions

It appears that the working conditions of riders in Poland fall somewhat short of the aims and minimum requirements of the Directive, and this problem is more pronounced for Uber Eats. Even though both platforms afford riders substantial flexibility in deciding their work schedule, there are distinct difference in terms of how they employ such flexibility. It seems that Uber Eats uses it to lower its own costs more than Pyszne.pl, and it employs a dual employment strategy of both solo self-employed riders and riders who are employed by third-party agencies.

Regardless of these differences, there is a shared problem about a lack of transparent information and predictable work hours that allows riders to estimate their earnings. If information is present, it is generic and not substantially useful for riders to calculate their earnings. Given that riders are not employed by these platforms but through third-party agencies, it might be that these agencies are the source of such information. However, we are uncertain about potential variations across agencies in terms of the content, scope, and relevance of information as we have no access to the information they provide to applicants and new riders. Additionally, it is worth pointing out that riders in Poland have much poorer work-related rights than regular employees in the country. Namely, their civil law contract grants them fewer protections and guarantees than what regular employees receive. Furthermore, some of these agencies appear to advertise hourly wages that are below the statutory minimum wage for civil law contracts.

All in all, it seems that the system of using third-party agencies by riders to avoid solo self-employment status means that the onus on providing transparent and predictable information including but not limited to work schedule and earnings to riders is passed from the platforms to these agencies. Therefore, any attempt to implement the Directive in a way that these riders will benefit from more

<sup>81</sup> https://www.crossbordertalks.eu/2022/12/22/polish-delivery-workers/



<sup>79</sup> https://www.uber.com/pl/pl/deliver/basics/earnings/tracking-your-earnings/

<sup>80</sup> https://www.crossbordertalks.eu/2022/12/22/polish-delivery-workers/

transparent and predictable information about their work may need to consider the role of these third-party agencies.



Table 8. Summary matrix for Poland

Firm	Normative resource	Instrumental resource	Enforcement resource
Terms of	employment	<u> </u>	
Pyszne (Just Eat)	No regular legal employment status     Civil law contracts: atypical, 'task-specific', and temporary contracts that are based on the civil law rather than the labour code     Hired through company's own third-party agency	Company websites do not state the employment status and contract type of riders	
Uber	No regular legal employment status Civil law contracts: atypical, 'task-specific', and temporary contracts that are based on the civil law rather than the labour code. Hired through various intermediary companies (which demand service fees from riders) No regular legal employment status Option of self-employment (in lieu of civil law contract) if not hired through third-party intermediary company	Company websites do not state the employment status and contract type of riders     Company websites does not distinguish between solo self-employed riders, and riders employed by third-party agencies.	The labour inspectorate has conducted an inquiry into Uber Eats upon the request of the Ombudsman in 2019. The inspectorate found: presence of illegal employment of migrant workers, evidence of nonregistration with the social insurance system among Uber Eat riders, and that hourly minimum wage rules were not followed.  NB: This has had no impact on changing the platforms' employment practices.
Rights at	work		
Pyszne (Just Eat)	Civil law contracts translate into exclusion from the labour code (regulating e.g. working time and rest times, health and safety, sickness,	Work-related rights not listed on the application websites for Pyszne.	
Uber Eats	holidays, and employers' provide work equipment)  • Civil code applies but does not include any guarantees on sickness and maternity insurance and work accidents, nor annual leave payment.	Work-related rights not listed on the application websites for Uber Eats     Uber Eat's website states third party liability insurance should riders vehicle be damaged during their shift, it lists steps that need to be taken to file claims.     No distinguishing between solo self-	



		employed riders, and riders employed by	
		third-party agencies.	
Work sche	edule and work hours		
ı		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Pyszne	• Riders need to be available for min.	Employment application form includes	
(Just	40h/month, but no guaranteed hours	three options for shifts that riders can	
Eat)	<ul> <li>No maximum working hours stated</li> </ul>	indicate their preference for.	
	Shift system	<ul> <li>Application website informs that rider</li> </ul>	
	Work schedules arranged according	arranges his/her own schedule with min.	
	to rider's declared availability provided	of 40h/month and no maximum hours'	
	once a week	limit	
	Holidays can be taken by indicating it	NB: Effectively, large uncertainty about	
	in the driver app Scoober	allocation of work hours due to work	
		scheduling through algorithms	
Libon	- No weight and house	No information on work hours and	
Uber	No min. working hours		
Eats	No max. working hours	schedule on Uber Eat's application	
	No shift system	website	
	<ul> <li>Free to connect/disconnect at any</li> </ul>	Main message communicated on	
	time	website is riders' schedule flexibility by	
		alluding to the lack of a boss	
		No distinguishing between solo self-	
		employed riders, and riders employed by	
		third-party agencies.	
		time party agentics.	
Earnings			
_			
Pyszne	Hourly wages:	Website lists two plausible earnings per	
(Just	- Since 2017, there is a minimum hourly	hour. The higher value one includes the	
Eat)	rate for civil law contracts: from 1	hourly rate and average value of the	
	January 2023 – the statutory minimum	bonus for orders when you travel an	
	hourly rate will amount to PLN 22.80/h	average of 40 hours a week.	
	(gross)	However, specific bonus and hourly	
		rates not detailed on the website.	
	•Earnings vary:		
	- Basic rate: PLN 19.90/h (Pre 1 January		
	• • •		
	2023)		
	- Rate with use of own bike: PLN 21.9/h		
	- Courier with seniority: progressive		
	hourly bonus – PLN 1/h after three		
	months, and another PLN 1/h after six		
	months (May be phased out)		
	- Progressive bonus for completed		
	orders		
	- Some compensation for work-related		
	expenses: vehicle use, clothes wash,		
1 I			
	private telephone		



i.	_		
Uber	• For riders who are employed by third-	No distinguishing between solo self-	• The labour
Eats	party agencies with civil law contracts,	employed riders, and riders employed by	inspectorate found
	they are paid hourly wages. Eternis, a	third-party agencies.	in 2019 that hourly
	third-party agency, states that the	• Uber Eat's Website does not inform on:	minimum wage
	hourly wage for delivery with Uber Eats	- whether earnings are task-based or paid	rules were not
	starts at PLN20.	by the hour (at least for employees of	followed.
	- Yet, since 2017, there is a minimum	third-party agencies).	NB: This has had
	hourly rate for civil law contracts: from	- earnings parameters	no impact on
	1 January 2023 – the minimum hourly	- bonus system	changing the
	rate will amount to PLN 22.80/h (gross)	- amount of service fee for app use as	platforms'
	Note: riders that are self-employed	riders	employment
	and not on a civil law contract are not	Website informs only vaguely on	practices.
	covered by any min. wage, their	earnings calculation: "For each delivery,	
	earnings are solely based on the	you earn minimum amounts for pick-up	
	company's discretion in their pay rates	and delivery and the distance to your	
	Uber Eats charges riders a fee for	destination" - without mentioning	
	using the app itself.	amounts of each component.	
	Options for 'revenue boost	- No clarity on which riders this applies to.	
	promotion' in high-order areas on the	Website informs that pricing and	
	Uber Driver app. However, uncertain is	earning calculation may change at any	
	this multiplier is eligible for riders who	point: " we may test features and	
	are employed by third-party agencies as	pricing in ways not described on this	
	well.	page".	
	Pricing mechanisms / earning	- No clarity on which riders this applies to.	
	structure can be changed at any time =	Revenue summaries can be found in the	
	no predictable incomes	rider's app - estimating earnings is	
	No compensation of work-related	thereby to some degree possible but	
	expenses	require some weeks of work	
Employee representation			
Pyszne	Union has recently engaged in	No information found on the website	
(Just	dialogue with platform		
Eat)	,		
Uber	No union representation	No information found on the website	
Eats			

# 6. Discussion

The TPWC aims to regulate uncertainties around work for all workers in the EU. Although it targets workers with employee status, the problems that it highlights, its aims, and solutions are even more relevant for the most flexible non-standard workers; platform workers are named explicitly. Amongst other aims, the Directive seeks to enable workers to receive more complete information on the essential aspects of their work early and in writing, to be informed within a reasonable period in advance when work will have to be done especially for workers with unpredictable working schedules and on-demand work, and prevent abuse of zero-hours contract work (EU 2019). As our country cases show, in spite of these comprehensive aims that go way beyond what the previous Written Statement Directive provided, there are several challenges that may limit the extent to which the Directive can substantially ameliorate the working conditions of one of the most precarious type of jobs, namely riders for food delivery platforms (De Vault et al., 2019; Hauben et al., 2020; Heiland, 2022; Mendonça et al., 2022).

Firstly, there is substantial variation in the terms of employment of riders both across and within countries. Crucially, the disparity in predictability and transparency of working conditions can be traced to these variations in terms of employment. Our country cases demonstrate that riders are engaged in a plethora of employment forms – solo self-employed, persons directly employed at the platform ('dependent employed') either full-time or part-time and on open-ended or fixed-term contracts, employees of third-party firms, temporary agency employment, and minijobs. These contract types provide different degrees of flexibility to the platforms and have implications for the predictability and transparency of working conditions for the riders. The most problematic type of employment, in this regard, is solo self-employment. Solo self-employed typically are not covered by national labour laws and health and safety regulations, unlike employees. The case of whether the riders in question are genuinely self-employed has been contested in several countries through legal cases, and the results have been mixed overall. While the provisions in this directive do not apply to genuinely self-employed riders, bogus self-employed are explicitly mentioned as target.

The type of contracts that riders find themselves in largely depend on country-specific and platform-specific factors, and are also in some cases reactions to government-induced change in statutory legislation. In terms of country-specific factors, existing ingrained labour market legislation and structures as well as industrial relations systems influence the possible types of contracts that platforms may employ in order to flexibly react to fluctuations and peaks in demand for delivery services. They do so not only by way of using solo self-employment, but also by making use of established forms of contracts that provide them with numerical flexibility. For instance, minijobs have been commonly used in Germany in many sectors and have also proven to be attractive for food delivery platforms. They are particularly problematic when compared with other non-standard forms of employment as the earnings threshold is so low that it will be impossible to make a living of one single minijob. Moreover, they provide very limited access to social security benefits including pension rights. They have commonly been equated with dead-end jobs (e.g. Voss & Weinkopf, 2012). Temporary agency employment contracts are commonly used in the Netherlands, and not only in the platform-based food delivery sector. In fact, such contracts have been one of the components of the Dutch flexicurity model that has been criticized as of late for yielding problematic economic and social



consequences (Bekker & Leschke, forthcoming). Likewise, the use of civil law contracts rather than standard employment contracts in Poland grants riders fewer work-related rights. These contracts are less regulated than other temporary contracts with lower protection against dismissals (no need for justification for termination of contract), no paid leave unless agreed, no period of notice unless agreed, and no severance pay unless agreed (Lewandowksi, 2018, p. 20). Social security contributions also tend to be lower among workers with civil law contracts leading to social security coverage gaps.

Likewise, more robust industrial relations systems seem to increase the likelihood that riders may be hired directly as employees such as in Denmark or Germany. However, the Danish case where the second-largest food delivery platform uses solo self-employed workers rather than employees shows that platform flexibilisation strategies can outweight strong industrial relations. Broadly speaking, in a context of stronger industrial relations systems, the conclusion of collective agreements between unions and platforms is more likely as the Danish, Dutch and Spanish cases would suggest. However, even then, the level of bargaining activity on platform work still varies among countries with stronger industrial relations systems as evidenced in differences between Denmark and Germany.

Additionally, governmental responses to riders' labour market situation are also relevant. In Spain (which has a stronger tradition for extensive statutory labour law legislation like France), riders' protests, Spanish trade unions like CCOO, and a series of judicial rulings have seemingly motivated the government to take concrete legislative action that renders it difficult for platforms to use solo selfemployment rather than dependent employment. Initiatives to improve the situation of platform workers have also been discussed in other case countries - for example in Germany. Most governments support the ongoing EU legislative process on improving the working conditions of platform workers through the proposed EU directive on platform work which the main EU trade union (ETUC) supports but employers' associations like BusinessEurope remain somewhat more skeptical about <sup>82</sup>. However, as the Spanish case also shows, platforms are trying to circumvent legislation that aims to provide better conditions for food delivery riders by presuming that they are dependent employees. Platforms try to circumvent such legislation for example by adapting their algorithmic management in ways that give riders (seemingly) more control of their pricing, working hours and tasks. The French government's response seems to be one that entrenched riders' status of solo selfemployment because it focused on improving riders' own control of work (e.g. the right to disconnect) rather than on platform companies' responsibilities. The different governmental strategies highlight different national political stances on regulatory approaches to platform work.

Yet, country-level factors alone are not decisive. Rather, they provide the environment within which platforms operate. Thus, the platforms' strategies are decisive with regards to riders' employment status or lack thereof. In Denmark, Just Eat directly employs its own rider fleet and recently chose to be part of a collective agreement. However, Wolt, in the same country-context, decided to operate in a different way under which its riders are solo self-employed. Likewise, in Spain, Just Eat (which was founded in Denmark) uses direct employment and has concluded a collective agreement, whereas Glovo attempts to circumvent the presumption of direct employment by arguing that its riders are not subjected to the control of its algorithm, are autonomous and have freedom to connect. However, the Polish case shows that firm strategies can still differ subtly with knock-on effects on working conditions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> https://www.businesseurope.eu/publications/commission-proposal-directive-improving-working-conditions-platform-work-0



even when they seemingly practise similar approaches to riders' employment status. Pyszne.pl relies on riders hired from its own agency that is itself distinct from the platform, whereas Uber Eats relies on riders hired from third-party agencies that are unconnected to the platform itself. This means that Uber Eat riders may face greater agency-specific variation (e.g. bookkeeping charge) in working conditions than Pyszne.pl's riders do. It is also important to point out that those platforms who employ their riders directly often also make use of other circumvention strategies concurrently like subcontracting (the Spanish case) or providing their food ordering services to restaurants working with their own delivery staff under various potentially precarious types of contracts (Just Eat across different cases). This approach may lead to two-tiered workforce of riders with different rights and entitlements within the same platform.

The use of different strategies with regard to the employment status by on-location platforms competing in the same market can also have strong effects on their degree of competitiveness and might thereby lead to profound changes in the market with knock-on effects on the riders or certain segments of the riders both in terms of availability of work as well as the pertaining working conditions.

Next, these variations in working conditions across employment forms have knock-on effects on riders' work-related rights, work hours and work scheduling, and even earnings. Broadly speaking, riders who are direct employees of the platforms (often Just Eat Takeaway) have better work-related rights than riders who are solo self-employed or employees of third-party agencies who render services to these platforms (see the Netherlands and Poland). The reason that directly employed workers enjoy better work-related rights is because dependent employment – in contrast to solo selfemployment — is governed by stricter statutory regulations in employment and labour laws. The cases of the Netherlands and Spain (third-party subcontracted riders for Just Eat) also illustrate that riders employed by third parties do not enjoy the more generous and protective collective agreement when compared to riders directly employed by the platforms. Since statutory provisions in the labour code and collective agreements regulate work scheduling, work hours, and earnings (i.e. the application of statutory or collective agreed minimum wages), riders who are directly employed by the platforms typically enjoy more clearly defined work schedules with advanced notice, stipulated minimum (and often maximum) hours, and defined hourly-rate earnings. In terms of securing predictable and transparent working conditions as called for by the Directive, it follows that such riders who are directly employed by the platforms often have relatively clearer work schedules and can relatively better anticipate their earnings. Having said this, it has to be highlighted that in order to keep a degree of flexibility to accommodate fluctuating demand, platforms that make use of direct hiring in our country cases frequently make use of part-time employment – or as in the German case even marginal part-time (minijobs), which is another form of non-standard employment. Thus, in terms of the power resource framework of Vandenbroucke et al. (2021), this means that differences in the normative resources of rights at work, working schedule and work hours and earnings are influenced by differences in the normative resources connected to terms of employment.

In addition, variations in employment forms and in particular the distinction between dependent employed and solo self-employed seem to also have an effect on the clarity and scope of information communicated by platforms to their riders on various aspects of their work. That is, these variations in employment statuses do not only have an impact on the de jure rights (normative resources), but



they also influence the amount and clarity of the information that riders have on their rights (instrumental resources). From the power resource framework of Vandenbroucke et al. (2021), instrumental resources like adequate, relevant and usable information is important for citizens to be able to exercise the de jure rights that they have. Typically, the situation is best for directly employed riders, and especially so if they also benefit from a collective agreement. Having said that, we found that the platform-specific collective agreements established in Denmark (Just Eat) and Spain (Just Eat) provided much more transparent and detailed information than the more general Temporary Work Agency collective agreement applicable to platform workers at Thuisbezorgd in the Netherlands. Conversely, the solo self-employed receive least information on the earnings structure and how work is assigned. If they do receive information, the information can be inaccessible (legal jargon), unconcise or contradictory, or not sufficiently relevant or applicable to the actual scenarios that riders face. For instance, Deliveroo complies with recent French legislation to provide information on riders' earnings by listing average earnings for various scenarios. However, these scenarios are often too specific and do not encapsulate the huge variance and combination of tasks that riders face daily. Thus, this information is not particularly useful or relevant for riders to reliably compute their earnings. Overall, the platform-based food delivery sector might be particularly challenging for the stipulations laid out in the TPWC Directive because of the complexity and variation of earning calculation systems (e.g. task-based vs. hourly, bonus systems) and work scheduling models (shift-based, on-demand, etc.). These features make the list of essential aspects of work lengthy and complex jeopardizing the transparency and predictability of working conditions.

We suggest that there are at least four plausible reasons for this difference in information provision. Firstly, provisions in statutory labour codes or collective bargaining are typically precise about work hours, schedules, earnings and other work-related rights. Platforms which rely on directly employed riders do not have much room to deviate from these precise stipulations. This lack of deviation and variation may reduce ambiguity in the information communicated via different channels. Secondly, platforms which directly employ their riders - also under the stipulations of the new directive - have more incentives to provide clear and relevant information to prevent potential labour disputes that they are in a relatively weaker position to fend against at least when compared to the platforms that use solo self-employed. Thirdly, platforms often change their operational strategies both in response to competition as well as rulings and legislation (see the case of Pyszne.pl in Poland or the case of Glovo in Spain). However, statutory labour codes and collective bargaining may limit the degree to which platforms can change their employment practices. Thus, perhaps the lack of information or its ambiguity that is typically observed in platforms where riders are solo self-employed reflects these platforms intent and strategy of retaining flexibility in their operational strategy. Fourthly, when platforms market their work on the basis of the solo self-employed model, they often frame this work based on notions of 'being your own boss' and 'freedom'. In tandem with these notions, these platforms may therefore feel less in need to provide clear information. In fact, not providing concise and transparent information might even support their case of just providing the technical means – the app - that allows the independent contractors to provide their services - without appearing to act as an employer such as in the case of Glovo in Spain.

Furthermore, we notice that information about employment status, work-related rights, work schedule and earnings is often dispersed on different websites – platforms' application websites, their FAQs, third-party agencies (if relevant), other websites and channels unaffiliated to the platform.



Sometimes the information is contradictory which may present challenges to riders' understanding of their rights and entitlements. One would expect platforms' application websites to contain most of this information in a clear and authoritative way given that riders are performing work for them. However, this does not appear to be the case.

Relatedly, we argue that the lack of relevant, concise and clear information on rights at work, work hours, work schedule, and earnings is especially problematic for this job because of the sociodemographic profile of riders. Given the low entry barriers in all country cases, a sizable share of riders is foreign-born. This seems to be particularly the case for the platforms that make use of solo self-employed workers.<sup>83</sup> On the one hand, such low entry barriers may provide these individuals who typically struggle to gain a foothold on the labour market or retain a traditional full-time job with some work and income. On the other hand, the sociodemographic of these workers may also mean that they may be even more affected by the lack of clear, usable and relevant information about their work-related rights. Specifically, non-natives are more likely to lack the language skills and/or requisite knowledge about the respective national labour markets and labour law. Therefore, they may be less cognizant of their work-related rights, and - given their more limited alternative employment options and their often lower likelihood of being organized – less likely to dispute their weak state of rights than the average native worker. Yet, they are also probably the group of workers who need most clarity about their rights at work, work hours, schedule, and importantly predictable earnings as they are on average more likely than native workers to suffer from labour market disadvantage. Hence, the absence of information or lack of clear, relevant, and useful information that can be easily accessed by all riders is especially problematic for this group of riders. In terms of the power resource framework (Vandenbroucke et al., 2021), the lack of instrumental resources (usable, relevant and uncontradictory information) may exacerbate these riders' lack of normative resources (work-related rights).

Furthermore, employee representation (which is not part of the Directive) varies across countries. It appears that countries with stronger industrial relations system like Germany and Spain have some degree of workplace representation via works councils and union representation. However, the degree of workplace representation varies across platforms even within Germany and Spain. Crucially, such representation remains under threat even in countries like Germany and where there is workplace representation in the platform. For instance, both Lieferando and Gorillas have allegedly employed work council busting strategies. Furthermore, whether employee representation effectively leads to a higher likelihood of collective bargaining agreements among platform workers needs further research. For instance, Wolt, unlike Just Eat, still does not have a collective agreement despite employee representation there.<sup>84</sup>

Additionally, with regards to enforcement resources, it appears that labour tribunal and judicial rulings have thus far only had somewhat little and indirect effect on the state of normative (work-related rights) and instrumental (information) resources. It is however worth caveating that platform work remains a fairly new sector which may partly explain why labour tribunal and judicial rulings have not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Larsen et al. (2021) and Ilsøe and Larsen (2022) note that there are ongoing negotiations between Wolt and the trade unions on a possible collective agreement.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> In France, for example, there have been documented instances where riders' accounts have been sublet to other workers who may not have the legal right to perform work in the country.

yet had as much impact (at least when compared to other more established sectors) Although there have been rulings in favour (but not always) of riders, the impact of these rulings is typically confined to the workers and platforms who are party to the case such as in France and Germany. Thus, the immediate impact of these rulings may be limited in the sense that not all riders benefit (or not) from these rulings. However, as platforms may pre-empt further legal challenges, the rulings may still come to benefit other riders who are not party to the cases, *if* these platforms' responses are in the direction of improving riders' working conditions. Also, they might incite governments to change legislation regulating platforms as the Spanish Riders' Law and introduce much higher fines in cases of noncompliance. Yet, platforms' responses in favour of improving riders' working conditions is far from given if one considers Glovo's current employment practices that try to circumvent the new stricter legislation.

It is also worth noting that cases are often about riders' employment status as in the Netherlands, Spain and in France. If judicial and labour tribunal rulings are to have an impact on riders' work-related rights and the provision of clear and useful information about their rights, they occur indirectly via recategorising riders from more precarious solo self-employed status into employees. Otherwise, judicial rulings have had limited impact on these elements. The exception is Germany where a court ruled in November 2021 on matters of work-related rights. Namely riders at Lieferando have a right to company-provided work phone, mobile data plan and bicycle. In short, enforcement resources – which Vandenbroucke et al. (2021) consider to be an important part of the tripod of resources to enable citizens to use their social rights – have had some (limited) impact thus far. Looking forward, the TPWC may however open some scope to improve the rights of platforms workers who have the status of employees. Specifically, the directive provides a legal platform and thus opportunity to start infringement cases if the member states have not implemented the directive according to its intentions. Through infringement cases, subsequent amendments of national labour law to comply with the directive could also give better opportunities to raise infringement cases and get platforms to conform. In short, enforcement resources may play a greater role in the future to improve the working conditions of riders who are employees.

In summary, we argue that the aims of the Directive are relevant because they highlight some of the labour market challenges that food delivery platform riders face. As discussed above, differences in countries' labour market structures condition the employment status (or lack thereof) that these riders have. However, as platforms rapidly and continuously adjust their operational strategies and thus their employment practices to their operational environment such as the disappearance of some platforms from the market and entrance of others, we would suggest that policies need to be directed at the sectoral level to harmonise substantial variation in different platforms' employment practices as still evident in Spain and Denmark. However, these policies' efficacy will also depend on whether platforms are able to find loopholes to circumvent regulations. Importantly, implementing the Directive in a way that platform riders will benefit from more transparent and predictable information about their working conditions as much as possible also requires considering the role of third-party agencies and sub-contracting - an issue that the proposed Directive on platform work has acknowledged. These problems are especially acute due to the sociodemographic background of these riders. They often have low labour market attachment, are foreign-born, and less educated. When these riders already suffer from cumulative socioeconomic disadvantages, their poorer working conditions exacerbates these socioeconomic disadvantages. Additionally, individuals who are foreign-



born and less educated often exercise their de jure social rights less than individuals who are not foreign-born and who are better educated (e.g. Bonoli et al., 2017; Bonoli and Liechti 2018; Ghysels & van Lancker, 2011). Thus, instrumental resources in the form of better information (in the case of riders) will be helpful to close this gap in social right use; a point that is also echoed in findings from other research within this project (e.g. Alcidi & Corti, 2022; Westhoff et al., 2022).



# 7. Conclusion

The Directive on Transparent and Predictable Working Conditions (TPWC) has the potential to improve working conditions for all workers in the EU. However, whether it will be able to do so to a sufficient degree for workers who currently face greatest precarity and worst working conditions remains to be seen. In part, this depends on whether the implementation of the Directive responds to the circumstances that these workers are subject to. Our analysis focused on the state of working conditions facing riders within the food delivery platform sector to illustrate this point. Platform workers were explicitly mentioned as one of the targets of the directive. After a short recap of the directive and a brief literature review, we analysed the scope of the directive across six countries focusing on the two largest food delivery platforms for each country. This provided us with sufficient variation both across and within countries in order to do a comprehensive assessment through the lens of the resource framework. Drawing on desk research, documents and in particular contracts, terms of services agreements and collective agreements as well as some expert interviews, we scrutinized normative, instrumental and enforcement resources across the following issues in focus of the directive: rights at work, work schedule and work hours and earnings. Furthermore, information on the employment status and contract types of the respective platform workers preceded the analysis as it turned out to be the decisive factor in transparency and predictability of working conditions. At the end of each case, we briefly highlighted issues pertaining to employee representation. Though not part of the directive, this aspect provides us with important framing information on the instrumental resources available and has therefore been included in the analysis.

Drawing on this analysis, we argue that the Directive can have an impact also on some of the most precarious workers, but it risks being limited and selective for several reasons. Firstly, there is extensive variation in working conditions even within a single sector. Riders' working conditions vary substantively not only across countries but also within countries. Typically, a Directive is likely to have sizable impact if it can be easily implemented and enforced (Pircher, 2015; Zhelyazkova & Thomann, 2022; Mailand et al., 2022). The proliferation of different scenarios makes such enforcement much more challenging. What may work for riders who are employed directly by the platform may not work for those who are sub-contracted or lend out to the platform by an agency.

Secondly, the Directive is broadly targeted to cover all workers in the EU (see e.g. Georgiou, 2022) which is a clear improvement as compared to the earlier Written Statement Directive. However, platform work and the food delivery sector itself present unique circumstances that are unlikely to be addressed by such a broad-sweeping directive. A clear limitation is the ongoing classification of riders as independent contractors (solo self-employed) in spite of this having been legally challenged in various cases – often but not always successfully. Individuals who are not under the strict control of the employer are insufficiently captured by the Directive (Georgiou, 2022) and those categorised as genuinely self-employed workers are excluded from the scope of the directive (Adams-Prassl, 2022). The ETUC had in the consultation processes preceding the Directive proposal also advocated for applying the Directive to the self-employed. Moreover, Bednarowicz (2019) however highlights that the European Court of Justice may in the future contribute to stretching and expanding the definition of workers. To provide another example, platforms rely on a 'black box' algorithm for work scheduling which contrasts with most other types of work. Thus, any attempt to improve the predictability and



transparency of work schedules of platform workers needs to address this 'black box' highlighting one of the specificities of the platform phenomenon which had also been one of the targets of the directive. In this regard, the Commission's (2021) more recent proposal for a directive on platform work should be welcomed.

Thirdly, the Directive may have limited impact because platforms are nimble. They may be quick to respond to the stipulations of the Directive, but not necessarily in compliance with the spirit of the Directive. Put differently, platforms may change their way of operating, the contracts they are using and/or refine their algorithm in order to circumvent the Directive. Food delivery platforms' use of mini-jobs in Germany illustrates this point. In principle - and in comparison to many other countries -, riders are shielded from being precarious solo self-employed in Germany. However, platforms' sweeping use of mini-jobs, which creates a high degree of flexibility for the platforms, circumvents this good intention by reinstating labour market precarity in the form of low wages and dead-end jobs. A similar takeaway can be made in relation to Glovo's response to recent Spanish legislation which provides a presumption of employment in platform work by changing its algorithm to justify that its riders are independent contractors. Yet, it is worth pointing out courts – in the future – may be able to limit platforms' adaptation for the worse if they fall foul of the intentions of the Directive. Put differently, the Directive at the very least *potentially* provides trade unions and the European Court of Justice with a legal platform to adjudicate on platforms' strategies.

Overall, the Directive may have positive impacts on other types of atypical work including part-time work, temporary work, and even zero-hour contract work which was an explicit target of the directive. However, our analysis suggests that the impact of the Directive on platform work may be more constrained. Even if the TPWC does improve some of the currently poor working conditions of platform work, it does so unevenly and, importantly, it does not directly address other disadvantages that platform workers face. For instance, platform workers, if they are solo self-employed, often have more limited social protection rights than workers with open-ended or even temporary contracts. That is, solo self-employment often confers less social protection rights than dependent employment in most European welfare states. This may comprise the exclusion from unemployment insurance, unaffordable health care insurance and lower pension pay-outs. To this end, reducing the broad economic disadvantages that platform workers typically face would require reducing the use of solo self-employment in favour of dependent employment. Concurrently, it is necessary to regulate against the use of potentially low wage and dead-end job employment such as mini jobs. If these elements are (political) infeasible, enhancing the access of solo self-employed to social protection could be another way to go. Here, lessons learned during the Covid pandemic might be useful (e.g. Spasova et al., 2021). In short, national welfare states have an important role to play in reducing platform workers' disadvantage beyond their working conditions. Related supranational policies are arguably less effective if they are designed without recognising relevant institutional setups and complementarities that exist in different welfare states.

Yet, whether such policies will be politically pursued remains to be seen. As Rahman and Thelen (2019) argue "platform firms enjoy a much more direct and unmediated link to their users...[of which] the most successful of such firms have proved to be extraordinarily adept in leveraging their loyal consumer base into an active public narrative and political advocacy strategy in order to secure legislative and legal support for the platform business model" (ibid, p.180). Hence, although reforms



are needed to improve platform workers' economic disadvantaged both in terms of working conditions and social protection, there may be serious political obstacles that impede them being passed. Even if they do pass, uncertainty remains about how comprehensive these reforms would be and whether platforms succeed to circumvent the new regulation.

Additionally, and as raised in the foregoing sections, platform work often coincides with socioeconomic disadvantage. This is no different for riders in the food delivery sector. Thus, the generally worse working conditions that riders face in this sector may compound their existing socioeconomic disadvantage. Even though the degree of precarity in working conditions varies across welfare states and industrial relation systems, it remains much higher when compared to more standard workers. Put differently, our findings demonstrate that riders' socioeconomic precarity is systemic not only to platform work, but also the food delivery sector itself. In part, this may be due to the novelty of platform work in relation to other types of work and sector. Contemporary welfare states and industrial relations system have not yet had time to adjust to the specificities of platform work and the food delivery sector to the extent that welfare and labour policies passed with good intentions may be used by platforms to entrench socioeconomic disadvantage like Lieferando and Gorilla's use of minijobs in Germany. In this regard, we return to a point that we had previously made - namely, a policy that targets the specific issues afflicting platform work like the proposed EU directive on platform work is very much welcome to ensure that the aim of the better social rights for all European citizens – as enshrined in the EPSR – truly reaches all citizens rather than those who are better-off to begin with.

Lastly, we would like to propose four avenues for further research. Firstly, at the point when this study was conducted, most Member States had not transposed the Directive.85 Furthermore, to comprehensively assess implementation success and deficits – including circumvention strategies of businesses – one would need to focus on a longer time period after transposition has happened. This made it infeasible to examine how the Directive has concretely changed the working conditions of food delivery workers through its implementation at the national level. Thus, our approach was to identify the key dimensions targeted by the Directive that are relevant to platform workers, and then examine the circumstances facing one group of platform workers on these dimensions. Future studies could analyse how different member states vary in their implementation of the Directive, and if such variation affects the circumstances of platform workers in these dimensions. Secondly, we focus on one group of platform workers, namely on-location riders for food delivery platforms, for reasons of comparability. Even within this single sector, we find extensive variation along the key dimensions across platforms and countries. Future studies could examine if there is also substantial variation across platforms and countries in other sectors and types of platform work, including going beyond on-location platform work and also scrutinizing online platform work. Thirdly, our emphasis has been on platform workers because they represent the group of workers who have most precarious working conditions, and they were explicitly named as one of the targets of the directive. Nevertheless, this Directive aims to ameliorate the working conditions of other precarious workers as well, this goes in particular for zero-hour contract workers. To this end, future studies could consider examining the impact of the Directive on these other types of workers. Additionally, our study does not focus on whether platforms impose exclusivity against other employment on their riders. Aloisi (2022) suggests

85 https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/INF 22 5409

that non-exclusivity is one of several contributions of the Directive. However, as a sizable number of food delivery platform riders are solo self-employed who are 'autonomously servicing' these platforms, these riders are unlikely to be subjected to such exclusivity clauses. Conversely, exclusivity may be a more salient issue among riders who are dependent employees. For instance, based on a contract we have access to in Spain, riders who have part-time contracts with Just Eat are not allowed to perform any work or service to other companies or third parties during work hours. Outside of their work hours, they are not subjected to exclusivity. Yet, the issue may be more complex when it comes to riders who are employed by third-party agencies. Contracts may vary from agency to agency such that riders who perform services to similar platforms but who are contracted to different agencies may face varying degrees of exclusivity. In this regard, we propose that future research could turn its attention to how forms of dependent employment are associated with different degrees of exclusivity, and the extent to which the Directive overcomes it. Lastly, our study does not examine issues of data collection which platforms especially rely on for their business models. While this issue reflects a broader societal concern of lack of privacy, it is outside the focus of this deliverable. Future studies could consider how the Directive affects data collection.



# 8. References

- Adams-Prassl, J. (2022). Regulating algorithms at work: Lessons for a 'European approach to artificial intelligence'. *European Labour Law Journal*, 13(1), 30-50. doi:10.1177/20319525211062558
- Alcidi, C., & Corti, F. (2022). EU social investment agenda: what does it mean for citizens' social rights? *EuSocialCit Working Paper*. doi:https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.6414789
- Aloisi, A. (2022). Platform work in Europe: Lessons learned, legal developments and challenges ahead. *European Labour Law Journal*, 13(1), 4-29. doi:10.1177/20319525211062557
- Anxo, D. & O'Reilly, J. (2000). Working-Time Regimes and Transitions in Comparative Perspective. In:
  J. O'Reilly, I. Cebrián & M. Lallement. (Eds.), Working-Time Changes. Social Integration
  Through Transitional Labour Markets (p. 61–92). Edward Elgar.
- Arnholtz, A. T. P. Larsen and M. Mailand (2020): EU og arbejdsmarkedet 2017-20. *FAOS Rapport,* 182. FAOS, Sociologisk Institut, Københavns Universitet.
- Arts, W. A., and Gelissen, J. P. T. M. (2010). Models of the welfare state. In: F. G. Castles, S. Leibfried, J. Lewis, H. Obinger, & C. Pierson (Eds.), *The Oxford Handbook of the Welfare State* (p. 569-583). Oxford University Press.
- Bednarowicz, B. (2019). Delivering on the European Pillar of Social Rights: The New Directive on Transparent and Predictable Working Conditions in the European Union. *Industrial Law Journal*, 48(4), 604-623. doi:10.1093/indlaw/dwz021
- Bednarowicz, B. (2020). The tale of transparent and predictable working conditions intertwined with work-life balance: Assessing the impact of the new social policy directives on decent working conditions and social protection. *European Journal of Social Security, 22*(4), 421-433. doi:10.1177/1388262720968575
- Bekker, S. and Mailand, M. (2019). The European flexicurity concept and the Dutch and Danish flexicurity models: How have they managed the Great Recession? Social Policy and Adminstration Vol. 53(1), pp. 142-155: https://doi.org/10.1111/spol.12441
- Bekker, S., & Leschke, J. (forthcoming). The academic and policy roots of flexicurity and its pathways. In: D. Clegg & N. Durazzi. (Eds.), *Research handbook of labour market policy in rich democracies*. Edward Elgar.
- Bonoli, G., Cantillon, B., & Lancker, W. V. (2017). 66 Social Investment and the Matthew Effect: Limits to a Strategy. In: A. Hemerijck. (Ed.), *The uses of social investment* (pp.66-76). Oxford University Press.
- Bonoli, G., & Liechti, F. (2018). Good intentions and Matthew effects: access biases in participation in active labour market policies. *Journal of European Public Policy, 25*(6), 894-911. doi:10.1080/13501763.2017.1401105
- Council Directive 91/533/EEC. On an employer's obligation to inform employees of the conditions applicable to the contract or employment relationship *Official Journal of the European Communities*. European Communities. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-



#### content/EN/ALL/?uri=celex%3A31991L0533

- Copeland, P. (2022). The Juncker Commission as a Politicising Bricoleur and the Renewed Momentum in Social Europe. *JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies, 60*(6), 1629-1644. doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.13336
- Defossez, D. (2022). The employment status of food delivery riders in Europe and the UK: Selfemployed or worker? *Maastricht Journal of European and Comparative Law, 29*(1), 25-46. doi:10.1177/1023263x211051833
- de la Porte, C., & Emmenegger, P. (2017). The Court of Justice of the European Union and fixed-term work: Putting a brake on labour market dualization? *Journal of European Social Policy*, 27(3), 295–310. https://doi.org/10.1177/0958928716684316
- De Stefano, V. & Aloisi, A. (2018). European legal framework for 'digital labour platfoms'. Publications Office of the European Union. https://publications.jrc.ec.europa.eu/repository/handle/JRC112243
- DeVault, I., Figueroa, M., Kotler, F., Maffie, M., & Wu, J. (2019). On-Demand Platform Workers in New York State: The Challenges for Public Policy. *ILR Worker Institute*. Cornell University. <a href="https://archive.ilr.cornell.edu/download/104877">https://archive.ilr.cornell.edu/download/104877</a>
- Directive (EU)2019/1152. On transparent and predictable working conditions in the European Union.

  Official Journal of the European Union. European Union. <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32019L1152">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32019L1152</a>
- Döring, M. (2021). How-to Bureaucracy: A Concept of Citizens' Administrative Literacy. *Administration* & Society, 53(8), 1155-1177. doi:10.1177/0095399721995460
- Eichhorst, W. & Marx, P. (Eds.). (2015). Non-Standard Employment in Post-Industrial Labour Markets: An Occupational Perspective. Edward Elgar.
- European Commission. (2007). *Towards Common Principles of Flexicurity: More and Better Jobs Through Flexibility and Security*. Communication from the Commission (COM (2007) 359 final). http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/ EN/TXT/?uri=COM:2007:0498:FIN
- European Commission. (2016). *REFIT study to support evaluation of the written statement directive* (91/533/EC) Final report, Ramboll Management Consulting.
- European Commission. (2017a). An evaluation of the scale of undeclared work in the European Union and its structural determinants: estimates using the Labour Input Method.
- European Commission. (2017b). SWD(2017) 478 final Commission Staff Working Document Impact Accompanying the document 'Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on transparent and predictable working conditions in the European Union' {COM(2017) 797 final} {SWD(2017) 479 final}.
- European Commission. (2019). Council Recommendation on access to social protection for workers and the self-employed (2019/C 387/01).
- European Commission. (2021a). Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council



- on improving working conditions in platform work, Brussels, 9.12.2021 COM(2021) 762 final 2021/0414 (COD).
- European Commission. (2021b). *The European Pillar of Social Rights Action Plan*. file:///Users/janine/Downloads/KE0921008ENN%20(3).pdf
- European Commission. (2022). Communication from the commission Guidelines on the application of Union competition law to collective agreements regarding the working conditions of solo self-employed persons 2022/C 374/02, C/2022/6846.
- Eurofound. (2020). Labour market change New forms of employment: 2020 update. <a href="https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/sites/default/files/ef">https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/sites/default/files/ef</a> publication/field ef document/ef 20027en.pdf
- Eurofound. (n.d.). Trade union delegates. https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/efemiredictionary/trade-union-delegates
- Falkner, G., Treib, O., Hartlapp, M., & Leiber, S. (2005). The Part-time Work Directive: A facilitator of national reforms. In: Falkner, G., Treib, O., Hartlapp, M., & Leiber, S. (Eds.) *Complying with Europe: EU Harmonisation and Soft Law in the Member States*, p. 159-177). Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/CBO9780511491931.010
- Ferragina, E., & Filetti, F. D. (2022). Labour market protection across space and time: A revised typology and a taxonomy of countries' trajectories of change. *Journal of European Social Policy*, 32(2), 148–165. https://doi.org/10.1177/09589287211056222
- Ferrera, M., Corti, F., & Keune, M. (forthcoming). Social citizenship as a marble cake: The changing pattern of right production and the role of the EU. Journal of European Social Policy.
- Flichy, P. (2019). Le travail sur plateforme. Une activité ambivalente. *Réseaux*, 213(1), 173-209. doi:10.3917/res.213.0173
- Georgiou, D. (2022). The new EU Directive on Transparent and Predictable Working Conditions in the context of new forms of employment. *European Journal of Industrial Relations*, 28(2), 193-210. doi:10.1177/09596801211043717
- Ghysels, J., & Van Lancker, W. (2011). The unequal benefits of activation: an analysis of the social distribution of family policy among families with young children. *Journal of European Social Policy*, 21(5), 472-485. doi:10.1177/0958928711418853
- Gilmartin, E. (2022). Spain Is Serious About Stopping Bogus Self-Employment. *Tribune*. https://tribunemag.co.uk/2022/2010/spain-rider-law-glovo-fine-couriers-self-employment.
- Goods, C., Veen, A. & Barratt, T. (2019). 'Is your gig any good?' Analysing job quality in the Australian platform-based food-delivery sector. *Journal of Industrial Relations*, 61(4), 502–27.
- Gumbrell-McCormick, R. (2011). European trade unions and 'atypical' workers. *Industrial Relations Journal*, 42(3), 293-310.
- Hauben, H., Lenaerts, K., & Waeyaert, W. (2020). *The platform economy and precarious work*. European Parliament.



- Heiland, H. (2022). Neither timeless, nor placeless: Control of food delivery gig work via place-based working time regimes. *Human Relations*, 75(9), 1824-1848. doi:10.1177/00187267211025283
- Hipp, L., Bernhardt, J., Allmendinger, J. (2015) Institutions and the prevalence of nonstandard employment, *Socio-Economic Review*, Vol 13(2), pp: 351–377: https://doi.org/10.1093/ser/mwv002
- Ilsøe, A. (2020). The Hilfr agreement Negotiating the platform economy in Denmark. *FAOS Research paper*, 176. Employment Relations Research Centre, University of Copenhagen. <a href="https://faos.ku.dk/publikationer/forskningsnotater/rapporter-2019/Rapport 176">https://faos.ku.dk/publikationer/forskningsnotater/rapporter-2019/Rapport 176</a> The Hilfr agreement.pdf copy
- Ilsøe, A., & Larsen, T. P. (2022). Digitale arbejdsmarkeder: fra jobs til opgaver. Djøf Forlag.
- Im, Z. J., & Shin, Y. K. (2022). Who gets labour market training? Access biases of social investment in Finland. *Journal of European Social Policy*, 32(1), 3-18. doi:10.1177/09589287211066408
- Kowalik, Z., Lewandowski, P., & Kaczmarczyk, P. (2022). Job quality gaps between migrant and native gig workers: evidence from Poland. *IBS Working Paper*, 09(22).
- Krebs, T. & Scheffel, M. (2021) Raus der Minijob-Falle Reformen zur Entlastung geringer Einkommen und ihre Auswirkungen auf Beschäftigung, Wachstum und Verteilung sowie die öffentlichen Finanzen, Bertelsmann Stiftung: <a href="https://www.bertelsmann-stiftung.de/fileadmin/files/user-upload/210612">https://www.bertelsmann-stiftung.de/fileadmin/files/user-upload/210612</a> Studie Minijobfalle.pdf
- Kulbaczewska-Figat, M. (2022. For higher wages and transparent working conditions: Polish delivery workers raise their heads. *Cross-border talks*. https://www.crossbordertalks.eu/2022/12/22/polish-delivery-workers/
- Landier, A., Szomoru, D., & Thesmar, D. (2016). Travailler sur une plateforme internet. Une analyse des chauffeurs utilisant Uber en France. rapport d'orientation préparé pour Uber. <a href="http://pinguet.free.fr/landieruber16.pdf">http://pinguet.free.fr/landieruber16.pdf</a>
- Larsen, T. (Ed.). (2011). Insidere og Outsidere Den danske models rækkevidde. Jurist- og Økonomforbundets Forlag.
- Larsen, T. P., & Ilsøe, A. (2021). Covid-19: Non-standard work in times of crisis. In: A. Ilsøe, & T. P. Larsen (Eds.). *Non-standard work in the Nordics troubled waters under the still surface* (p. 192-213). Nordic Council of Ministers. TemaNord, No. 503.
- Larsen, T. P., & Mailand, M. (2018). Lifting wages and conditions of atypical employees in Denmark the role of social partners and sectoral social dialogue. *Industrial Relations Journal*, 49(2), 88-108. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/irj.12205">https://doi.org/10.1111/irj.12205</a>
- Lepetit, B. (2019. Uber, Deliveroo... ce que va changer la loi Mobilités. *Le Parisien*. <a href="https://www.leparisien.fr/economie/uber-deliveroo-ce-que-va-changer-la-loi-mobilites-09-06-2019-8089932.php">https://www.leparisien.fr/economie/uber-deliveroo-ce-que-va-changer-la-loi-mobilites-09-06-2019-8089932.php</a>
- Lens, D., Marx, I., Oslejová, J., & Mussche, N. (2023). Nice work if you can get it: Labour market pathways of Belgian service voucher workers. *Journal of European Social Policy*, 33(1), 117-



#### 131. doi:10.1177/09589287221128440

- Leschke, J. & Finn, M. (2019). Labor market flexibility and income security: Changes for European youth during the Great Recession. In: J. O'Reilly, J. Leschke, R. Ortlieb, M. Seeleib-Kaiser, & P. Villa. (Eds.). *Youth Labor in Transition: Inequalities, Mobility and Policies in Europe*. Oxford University Press.
- Leschke, J. (2009). The segmentation potential of non-standard employment: A four-country comparison of mobility patterns. *International Journal of Manpower, Special Issue:* Unemployment and labour market policies: novel approaches, Vol. 30(7), 692-715.
- Lewandowski, P. (2018). Gaps in access to social protection for people working under civil law contracts in Poland: case study. Publications Office.
- Mailand, M., Arnholtz, J., & Larsen, T. P. (2022). EU og den danske fagbevægelse: lønmodtagerrettigheder, indflydelse og dilemmaer. Forskningscenter for Arbejdsmarkeds-og Organisationsstudier, Sociologisk Instituttet, Københavns Universitet.
- Mendonça, P., Kougiannou, N. K., & Clark, I. (2022). Informalization in gig food delivery in the UK: The case of hyper-flexible and precarious work. *Industrial Relations: A Journal of Economy and Society*, 62(1), 60-77. doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/irel.12320
- Moynihan, D., Herd, P., & Harvey, H. (2015). Administrative Burden: Learning, Psychological, and Compliance Costs in Citizen-State Interactions. *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory*, 25(1), 43-69. doi:10.1093/jopart/muu009
- Munkholm, N. V., & Schjøler, C. H. (2018). Platform Work and the Danish Model: Legal Perspectives. In *Platform Work and the Danish Model: Legal Perspectives* (Vol. 1, Issue 2018). https://doi.org/10.5278/ojs.njcl.v0i1.2487
- Muszyński, K., Pulignano, V., & Marà, C. (2022). Product markets and working conditions on international and regional food delivery platforms: A study in Poland and Italy. *European Journal of Industrial Relations*, 28(3), 295-316. doi:10.1177/09596801211070802
- OECD. (2010). How Good Is Part-Time Work? In: OECD, Employment Outlook 2010 (p. 211-66).
- OECD. (2011). Income Support for the Unemployed: How Well Has the Safety-Net Held Up During the 'Great Recession'? In: OECD, *Employment Outlook 2011* (p. 15–83).
- OECD. (2019). Measuring the Digital Transformation: A Roadmap for the Future. OECD Publishing.https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264311992-en (Section 7.6, pp. 198-201).
- OECD. (2022). The unequal impact of COVID-19: A spotlight on frontline workers, migrants and racial/ethnic minorities <a href="https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/policy-responses/the-unequal-impact-of-covid-19-a-spotlight-on-frontline-workers-migrants-and-racial-ethnic-minorities-f36e931e/">https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/policy-responses/the-unequal-impact-of-covid-19-a-spotlight-on-frontline-workers-migrants-and-racial-ethnic-minorities-f36e931e/</a>
- Palier, B., & Thelen, K. (2010). Institutionalizing Dualism: Complementarities and Change in France and Germany. *Politics & Society*, 38(1), 119-148. doi:10.1177/0032329209357888
- Pavolini, E., & Van Lancker, W. (2018). The Matthew effect in childcare use: a matter of policies or



- preferences? *Journal of European Public Policy, 25*(6), 878-893. doi:10.1080/13501763.2017.1401108
- Pircher, B. (2015). Österreichs Opposition im Rat der Europäischen Union und ihre Auswirkungen auf die Richtlinienumsetzung. [Doctoral thesis, monograph]. University of Vienna. http://urn.kb.se/resolve?urn=urn:nbn:se:lnu:diva-71231 DiVA database.
- Piasna, A. (2019). Regulating uncertainty: variable work schedules and zero-hour work in the EU employment policy. *ETUI Policy Brief*, No 5/2019.
- Piasna, A. & Drahokoupil, J. (2021). Flexibility unbound: understanding the heterogeneity of preferences among food delivery platform workers. *Socio-Economic Review*, 19(4), 1397–1419. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/ser/mwab029">https://doi.org/10.1093/ser/mwab029</a>
- Piasna, A., Zwysen, W. & Drahokoupil, J. (2022). The platform economy in Europe: Results from the second ETUI Internet and Platform Work Survey. *ETUI Working Paper*, no. 2022.05. European Trade Union Institute.
- Rahman, K. S., & Thelen, K. (2019). The Rise of the Platform Business Model and the Transformation of Twenty-First-Century Capitalism. *Politics & Society, 47*(2), 177-204. doi:10.1177/0032329219838932
- Rogalewski, A. (2020). *Cyfryzacja i praca platformowa: Informator dla pracowników*. Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung.
- Rubery, J., Grimshaw, D., Keizer, A., & Johnson, M. (2018). Challenges and Contradictions in the 'Normalising' of Precarious Work. *Work, Employment and Society*, 32(3), 509–527. https://doi.org/10.1177/0950017017751790
- Schor, J. B., Attwood-Charles, W., Cansoy, M., Ladegaard, I. & Wengronowitz, R. (2020). Dependence and precarity in the platform economy. *Theory and Society*, 49, 833–61.
- Schoukens, P. (2020). Digitalisation and social security in the EU. The case of platform work: from work protection to income protection? *European Journal of Social Security*, 22(4), 434-451.
- Schulze Buschoff, K. & Protsch, P. (2008). (A-)typical and (In-)Secure? Social Protection and 'Non-Standard' Forms of Employment in Europe. *International Social Security Review*, 61(4), 51–73.
- SIMA-FSP.(2021). Acta de Acuerdo M/441/2021/N. <a href="https://www.ccoo-servicios.es/archivos/Acuerdo%20Sindicatos%20JUST%20EAT(1).pdf">https://www.ccoo-servicios.es/archivos/Acuerdo%20Sindicatos%20JUST%20EAT(1).pdf</a>
- Spasova, S., Ghailani, D., Sabato, S., Coster, S., Fronteddu, B., & Vanhercke, B. (2021). *Non-standard workers and the self-employed in the EU: social protection during the Covid-19 pandemic*. The European Trade Union Institute (ETUI).
- Srnec, C., & Gossart, C. (2021). Young, poor and vulnerable: delivery riders in France are demanding better wages and social protection. The Conversation. <a href="https://theconversation.com/young-poor-and-vulnerable-delivery-riders-in-france-are-demanding-better-wages-and-social-protection-169863">https://theconversation.com/young-poor-and-vulnerable-delivery-riders-in-france-are-demanding-better-wages-and-social-protection-169863</a>
- Smith, M., Leschke, J., Russell, H. & Villa, P. (2019). Stressed economies, distressed policies, and



- distraught young people: European policies and outcomes from a youth perspective. In: J. O'Reilly, J. Leschke, R. Ortlieb, M. Seeleib-Kaiser & P. Villa. (Eds.), *Youth Labor in Transition: Inequalities, Mobility and Policies in Europe*. Oxford University Press.
- Tassinari, A. & Maccarrone, V. (2020). Riders on the storm: Workplace solidarity among gig economy couriers in Italy and the UK. *Work, Employment and Society*, 34(1), 35–54.
- Urzì Brancati, C., Pesole, A. & Fernández-Macías, E. (2019). Digital labour platforms in Europe: Numbers, profiles, and employment status of platform workers. Publications Office of the European Union.
- van Doorn, N., & Vijay, D. (2021). Gig work as migrant work: The platformization of migration infrastructure. Environment and Planning A. *Economy and Space*, 0(0).. doi:10.1177/0308518x211065049
- Vandaele, K., Piasna, A. & and Drahokoupil, J. (2019). 'Algorithm breakers' are not a different 'species': Attitudes towards trade unions of Deliveroo riders in Belgium. *ETUI Working Paper*, no. 2019.06. European Trade Union Institute.
- Vandenbroucke, F., Keune, M., Ferrera, M., & Corti, F. (2021). The nature and rationale for European social rights. doi:10.5281/zenodo.4555331
- Veen, A., Barratt, T. & Goods, C. (2020). Platform-capital's 'app-etite' for control: A labour process analysis of food-delivery work in Australia. *Work, Employment and Society*, 34(3), 388–406.
- Voss, D. & Weinkopf, C. (2012). Niedriglohnfalle Minijob WSI Mitteilungen, 2012(1), 5-12.
- Westhoff, L., Corti, F., Grabowska, I., Alcidi, C., & Chłoń-Domińczak, A. (2022). Empowering children: childcare services in a rights-based comparative perspective. *EuSocialCit Working Paper*, July 2022. doi:10.5281/zenodo.6822674
- Zhelyazkova, A., & Thomann, E. (2022). 'I did it my way': customisation and practical compliance with EU policies. *Journal of European Public Policy, 29*(3), 427-447. doi:10.1080/13501763.2020.1859599



# 9. Appendix

# Appendix 1: Case study guide and interview guide

Common guidelines for writing of case studies on food delivery platforms (two companies with highest market shares in your country)

**EU policy under investigation**: EU Directive 2019/1152 on Transparent and Predictable Working Conditions

To receive detailed information on transparency and predictability of working conditions on food delivery platforms in your country, the following data will form the basis of case studies:

- Online application information (website, FAQs, application portal, job description)
- **Employment contracts or service agreements** of the first and second largest food delivery platforms (by market share) in your country
- Collective bargaining agreements (where applicable)
- Interviews with trade unions representing riders (and/or self-organised rider group representatives if relevant) on transparency and predictability of working conditions on food delivery platforms

We suggest paying particular attention to the information provided during the 'application process' (when signing up with the relevant company) with a 'transparency & predictability'-lens (e.g. which average earnings are advertised when signing up vs. which hourly wage (if any) is contractually agreed upon later?). For more information on what to watch out for, please see section 4 below on the food delivery context.

As regards **interviews with trade unions** or other representation bodies, they are relevant to receive access to contracts and to map out which issues of transparency and predictability of working conditions matter (and how they may differ) in each national context. These interviews should also shed light on variances in business models and employment practices of the leading firms active in your case country. Additionally, interviews can help detect de facto transparency and predictability issues that may not be self-evident when looking at the contract or formal legal protections (i.e. do riders know about their rights? / are rights fulfilled? / how are they helped?). An **example interview guide** can be found in this document in section 5. Feel free to alter it in accordance with your country's industry specificities / legal context.

## The food delivery industry context – suggested themes for case study

The following elements have been developed based on close scrutiny of food delivery platforms in a range of European countries. Not all elements might be relevant for your specific country context and other elements might emerge.



This section intends to provide background to prepare interviews and assessment of contracts. We expect that contracts will cover some of these points. Some of the information will only emerge from the interviews.

We suggest that you use the below structure for your case. Some of the sub-sections may not be relevant. In turn, you might need to include other issues of transparency/predictability of working conditions relevant for your specific country case.

What are 'essential aspects of work' with regard to food delivery platforms which workers should know about to ensure transparent & predictable working conditions?

### 1. Employment status & implications

Given that many food delivery platforms use a contractor model of employment, many courier/riders must register as self-employed, while some may remain in the grey zone of unclear employment status (if their yearly turnover/salary is below the VAT registration threshold). As self-employment excludes riders from labour law protection, changes eligibility for social security programmes, and rules out the right to collectively bargain, riders will face a series of disadvantages that they may not be aware of before starting to work as riders. Additionally, self-employment comes with different tax statement obligations and unpredictable upcoming tax deductions. Some riders may not be aware of their self-employed status at all, given that the work strongly resembles formal employment. It is therefore essential that riders are informed about their employment status as well as its implications before starting to work for the food delivery platform in question.

## 2. Rights protection

As predictability of working conditions should also include predictability of one's rights, it is essential that riders have access to information about laws applicable to them. Where riders can choose between different contract types at one company, riders should know whether their choice implies forgoing protections.

This is particularly relevant for self-employed riders but also matters for employed riders. Legal employment status does not come with full information on one's rights either, and different types of non-standard contracts may bear different risks of non-applicability of labour law. It does not suffice to include a general mention that a contract is 'in line with national labour law' — as breaches of the latter are common in the food delivery sector (even when unnoticed by riders).

In particular, riders should receive information as regards applicable laws and collective bargaining agreements regulating sick leave, liability/insurance, holiday pay, and worker's representation, as legal breaches are particularly common in these areas.

#### 3. Earnings

#### Payment model / salary calculation

Food delivery platforms use different payment systems with implications for transparency of salary calculations and predictability of minimum monthly income. **Generally, the more components (i.e. complex bonus system) salary calculations include, the lower the income stability/predictability.** 



Payment models also differ whether they pay by the hour or solely by task (see below), or a mix of the two (including a baseline hourly wage and topping up by task). Consequently, platforms differ in whether they compensate for waiting times too. This is why unpaid labour has been a discussion in the food delivery context.

#### **Bonuses**

Bonus systems are an essential part of most food delivery platforms payment system. They can either be **performance-based** (rewarding for task rate, speed, distance) or **fairness-based** (compensation for overtime, weekend bonus, late night shifts, bike/vehicle wear and tear). Some bonus systems are steady with a bonus per task/distance/hour etc., others have a staircase model with fluctuating bonuses, increasing every x-number of deliveries. Performance-based and/or staircase bonus models lower not only the **predictability of earnings**, but also tie earnings to speed and thereby **risk-taking**.

In some cases, bonus systems also include a compensation component of work equipment (e.g. for wear and tear of vehicle). This creates the impression of added income, though compensation only balances out riders' own expenses to perform their work.

#### Frequency of payments

Depending on the platform, riders can get paid at different frequencies (e.g. weekly, bi-weekly, semi-monthly, or monthly). Information must be given from the start of employment as riders likely plan/budget based on when they will be paid. Long stretches between paydays can be difficult for riders with low incomes to budget financially.

#### **Equipment & own expenses**

Food delivery platforms differ in terms of the equipment they provide for riders. Generally, to perform the job, riders will need different equipment depending on the vehicle they choose.

Equipment for delivery by bike / scooter:

- (e-)Bike / scooter (& fuel)
- Helmet
- Phone holder
- Mobile phone
- Data plan
- Equipment for delivery by car:
  - Car (& fuel)
  - Gas
  - Phone holder
  - · Mobile phone
  - Data plan
  - Insulated food delivery bag (branded / non-branded

- Insulated food delivery bag (branded / non-branded)
- Rain jacket & pants (branded / non branded)



Companies differ greatly in the kind of equipment they provide (as well as in the quality of equipment). At many companies, equipment will have to be paid for by the rider, either fully deducted or taken as deposit from the first salary. At some companies, gear needs to be bought in a separate online shop as a pre-condition to signing up as rider on the app. Platforms differ as regards mandatory branded gear: especially at companies contracting self-employed riders, platforms have removed clauses on branded gear to outgo accusations of bogus self-employment. Differences in equipment provision can be bound to national legislation and court rulings.

Any equipment that is not covered by the company but by the courier/rider, will come with (ongoing) expenses. In some instances, riders will get a compensation for e.g. wear and tear of their vehicle. This has been fought for by rider groups for years and was not a given until recently. Generally, equipment expenses remain substantial at most platforms and therefore lower monthly gross incomes – at times, to below statutory minimum income (or living wage threshold).

Importantly, compensation schemes for work-related expenses tend to be wrongly presented a 'bonus' and are part of salary calculations. This gives the false impression of increasing average incomes when all it does is compensating for expenses usually covered by employers, without which the work as a rider could not be performed.

**Information on rules as regards costs of equipment and responsibilities for equipment maintenance need to be clear from the beginning** as they are essential to the transparency and predictability of earnings. Should there be an option to claim tax relief for work related expenses, riders should be informed about rules and procedures thereof.

#### 4. Working time / schedule

All the below elements of working time/schedule are connected to transparency and predictability of earnings.

## Shift planning

Being able to work on shifts improves income security as it means that at least some of the weekly hours / baseline earnings will be guaranteed, even in the case of low demand, long waiting times etc. If shifts are available, riders will be paid for the whole shift (ca. 6 h), rather than solely by hour or tasks. However, not all food delivery platforms offer shifts - and if they do, not all riders are necessarily guaranteed a shift. A shift system can also increase competition among riders if there are generally less shifts than riders trying to sign up for shifts - gone within a minute when shifts are put online. The scarcity of shifts is not openly communicated from the get-go - rather, riders will find out about it on the job.

Some platforms offer riders to choose between shift work OR solely task/performance-based earnings (i.e. piecework pay). They may choose so each week which kind of schedule type they want to use. Usually, task-based earnings are advertised as leading to higher hourly average incomes — however, this only proves to be true during peak hours or when in luck.

Some platforms have discontinued using shifts in some of their markets altogether, especially if they sub-contract riders. In part this is to create the impression that riders are indeed genuinely self-

employed. In this process, self-employed riders' income has become even more unpredictable, worsening working conditions.

For companies with shifts: Shift and working days flexibility is not necessarily a given. Most likely shifts can be allocated even on days registered as unavailable, subject to the company's shift plan. Shift changes may be limited (e.g. twice a year) — or regular (e.g. weekly or monthly). Meaning different levels of flexibility (and unpredictability) for riders.

#### **Guaranteed hours**

While self-employed riders have no monthly guaranteed hours by default, riders who are employed can be on zero-hour contracts or on contracts with minimum hours/week (in part depends on national legislation). In some cases, minimum working hours reflect average working hours / week and form the basis for rather strict work schedule planning. In other cases, riders could be in contracts in which their contractually agreed/guaranteed hours are kept low (though not set to zero), with option (and expectation) of topping up hours. Unless contractually agreed minimum hours reflect actual average hours, these 'guaranteed hours' are still insufficient to provide true income security.

Note: Discussions on guaranteed hours go hand in hand with debates on working time flexibility and job satisfaction. In some cases, riders report to prefer the flexibility as opposed to strict minimum hours per week — however, especially platforms themselves use this argument to justify their employment practices. Which level of flexibility is desirable for *decent* working conditions remains an open question in this context.

#### On-call work

In many contracts, riders will be signing an 'on-call' clause. Essentially, this means unpredictable but regular overtime. Employers reserve the right to decide over riders' actual working time beyond contractually agreed minimum (or zero) working hours in accordance with business needs. For riders, this means variable – and if notice periods are short, unpredictable - work schedules. On-call / On-demand work arrangements vary in their level of unpredictability depending on the baseline of agreed min. working hours (or non-existence thereof), extent of additional working hours (i.e. contractually agreed % of additional on-call work per month), and minimum notice period for scheduling on-call work. Even when on-call work becomes regular, it does not change the contractually agreed minimum working time.

For decent working conditions in on-call work settings, minimum hours should be high, variability relatively low, and notice periods 'reasonable' (see Directive, though open what is considered a reasonable timeframe). On-call / on-demand employment contracts should be clear about how riders' working time is to be established: "employers should inform workers how their working time is to be established, including the time slots in which they may be called to work and the minimum notice period that they are to receive before the start of a work assignment" (see Point 22 of Directive 2019/1152). What kind of on-demand work arrangment is permissible will depend on the national legal context.

#### Dependence on peak hours



All riders (whether employed or self-employed) will to some level be dependent on peak hours (when most orders are placed). Peak times therefore effectively determine working hours and are likely around lunch time and again around dinner time. This means that even if riders are 'available for work' for a much longer time during the day, tasks will be limited to certain hours. This prolongs the working day for many riders (especially full-timers without shift system) who will have a 'forced' break of a few hours before it is 'worth it' to go back onto the app. Self-employed riders or riders on zero-hour contracts, and/or in task-based payment systems and/or performance-based bonus systems, will be most dependent on peak hours for their earnings.